

Biodiversity and Phylogeny of Planktic Cyanobacteria in Temperate Freshwater Lakes

PIRJO WACKLIN

Department of Applied Chemistry and Microbiology Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry University of Helsinki

Dissertationes bioscientiarum molecularium Universitatis Helsingiensis in Viikki

12/2006

Biodiversity and Phylogeny of Planktic Cyanobacteria in Temperate Freshwater Lakes

Pirjo Wacklin (née Rajaniemi)

Department of Applied Chemistry and Microbiology University of Helsinki, Finland

Academic Dissertation in Microbiology

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki, for public criticism in the auditorium 1041 at Viikki Biocenter 2 (Viikinkaari 5, Helsinki) on June 30th 2006 at 12 o'clock noon.

Helsinki 2006

Reviewers:

Dr., Docent Maria Saarela VTT Biotechnology, Finland

Dr., Docent Uwe Münster Institute of Environmental Engineering and Biotechnology, Tampere University of Technology, Finland

Supervisor:

Academy Prof. Kaarina Sivonen Department of Applied Chemistry and Microbiology, University of Helsinki, Finland

Opponent:

Prof. Paul Hayes School of Biological Sciences, University of Bristol, UK

Printed: Edita Prima Oy ISSN: 1795-7079 ISBN: 925-10-3174-3 (paperback) ISBN: 952-10-3175-1 (pdf version, http://ethesis.helsinki.fi) E-mail: pirjo.wacklin@helsinki.fi Front cover picture: Cyanobacterial bloom in Lake Hiidenvesi, Finland

List of original publications

- I Gkelis, S., **P. Rajaniemi,** E. Verdaka, M. Moustaka-Gouni, T. Lanaras and K. Sivonen. 2005. *Limnothrix redekei* (Van Goor) Meffert (Cyanobacteria) strains from Lake Kastoria, Greece form a separate phylogenetic group. Microbial Ecology 49, 176-182.
- II Rajaniemi, P., P. Hrouzek, K. Kaštovská, R. Willame, A. Rantala, L. Hoffmann, J. Komárek and K. Sivonen. 2005. Phylogenetic and morphological evaluation of the genera *Anabaena*, *Aphanizomenon*, *Trichormus* and *Nostoc* (Nostocales, cyanobacteria). International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology 55, 11-26
- III Rajaniemi-Wacklin, P., M., A. Mugnai, R. Rantala, S. Turicchi, S. Ventura, J. Komarkova, L. Lepistö and K. Sivonen. 2005. Correspondence between phylogeny and morphology of *Snowella* spp. and *Woronichinia naegeliana*, cyanobacteria commonly occurring in lakes. Journal of Phycology 42, 226-232.
- IV Rajaniemi-Wacklin, P., A. Rantala, K.Haukka, P.Kuuppo and K.Sivonen. 200X. Cyanobacterial community composition in shallow, eutrophic Lake Tuusulanjärvi studied by microscopy, strain isolation, DGGE and cloning. Manuscript.

The original articles were reprinted with the kind permission from the copyright holders: Springer Science and Business Media, Blackwell Publishing, and the International Union of Microbiological Societies (IUMS).

The author's contribution

Paper I

Pirjo Wacklin carried out the electron microscopy, sequencing of the 16S rRNA gene and phylogenetic analyses. She contributed to writing of the manuscript.

Paper II

Pirjo Wacklin contributed to designing of the study and the strain isolation. She designed the *rpoB* primers, performed sequencing, except for few 16S rRNA genes, and carried out all phylogenetic analysis. She interpreted the results and wrote the article.

Paper III

Pirjo Wacklin contributed to designing of the study, the strain isolation, sequencing of the 16S rRNA gene and morphological examination. She performed phylogenetic analysis, interpreted the results and wrote the article.

Paper IV

Pirjo Wacklin contributed to designing of the study, filtration and extraction of DNA. She carried out the DGGE analysis, interpreted the results and wrote the article.

Abbreviations

AAI	Average amino acid identity of genes, which two organisms share
ANI	Average nucleic acid identity of genes, which two organisms share
ARISA	Automated ribosomal intergenic spacer analysis
CARD-FISH	Catalysed reporter deposition fluorescence in situ hybridization
CCA	Canonical correspondence analysis
CCM	Carbon concentrating mechanisms
DGGE	Denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis
DIN	Dissolved inorganic nitrogen
DIP	Dissolved inorganic phosphorus
DOM	Dissolved organic matter
DON	Dissolved organic nitrogen
FISH	Fluorescence <i>in situ</i> hybridization
f.w.	Fresh weight
gvpA and C	Genes encoding gas vesicles proteins
gvpA-IGS	Non-coding intergenic spacer region between <i>gvpA1</i> and <i>gvpA2</i>
01	genes
hetR	Gene needed for heterocyte differentiation
HGT	Horizontal gene transfer
ITS	Internal transcribed spacer region between 16S and 23S rRNA
	genes
LH-PCR	Length heterogeneity PCR
mcvA, B, D and E	Genes encoding for microcystin synthetase subunits
ME	Maximum evolution
ML	Maximum likelihood
MP	Maximum parsimony
Mvr	Million years
N	Nitrogen
nifH	Gene encoding nitrogenase iron protein subunit
NJ	Neighbour Joining
OTU	Operational taxonomic unit
P	Phosphorus
PAR	photosynthetically active radiation
РСА	Principal component analysis
PC-IGS	Non-coding intergenic spacer region between phycocyanin
	genes $cpcA$ and $cpcB$
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PEG	model of Sommer et al. (1986) describing the succession of
_	phytoplankton in temperate lakes
nshA	Gene encoding D1 protein of photosystem II
rbcLX	Gene encoding ribulose-1.5-biphosphate carboxylase (RubisCO)
	large subunit and intergenic spacer region
RFLP	Restriction fragment length polymorphism
RING-FISH	Recognition of individual gene- FISH

rpoB	Gene encoding RNA polymerase β -subunit
rpoC1	Gene encoding RNA polymerase subunit C
sp.	species
SSCP	Single stranded conformation polymorphism
TGGE	Temperature gradient gel electrophoresis
TN	Total nitrogen
TP	Total phosphorus
T-RFLP	Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism

Contents

Lis	st of original publications	
Th	e author's contribution	
At	bbreviations	
At	ostract	1
Tii	ivistelmä (Abstract in Finnish)	2
1	Introduction	3
	1.1 Cyanobacteria	3
	1.2 Classification of cyanobacteria	3
	1.3 Phylogeny of cyanobacteria based on the 16S rRNA gene	7
	1.4 Phylogenetic marker genes and sequence analysis	8
	1.4.1 The rRNA gene	8
	1.4.2 Other marker genes	10
	1.4.3. Phylogenetic sequence analysis	10
	1.5 The species concept for cyanobacteria	11
	1.6 Diversity of planktic cyanobacteria in temperate lakes	13
	1.6.1 Planktic cyanobacteria in temperate lakes	13
	1.6.2 Ecotypes of planktic cyanobacteria	13
	1.6.3 Seasonal dynamics of planktic cyanobacteria in eutrophic lakes	14
	1.6.4 Planktic cyanobacteria in Finnish lakes	14
	1.7 Life style and the ecological role of planktic cyanobacteria in temperate	
	freshwater lakes	15
	1.7.1 Characteristics of cyanobacteria	15
	1.7.2 Physical factors	16
	1.7.3 Nutrients	18
	1.8.Isolation and cultivation of cyanobacteria	21
	1.9 Molecular methods for studying cyanobacterial community composition	22
	1.9.1 Cloning of DNA fragments	22
	1.9.2 Community fingerprinting	23
	1.9.3 Other PCR-based methods	23
	1.9.4 Non-PCR-based methods	26

2	Aims of the study	. 28
3	Materials and methods	. 29
4	Results	. 32
	4.1 Isolation and identification of planktic cyanobacterial strains	. 32
	4.2 Phylogeny of heterocytous cyanobacteria	. 32
	4.3 Phylogeny of Snowella and Woronichinia strains	. 34
	4.4 Phylogeny of Limnothrix redekei strains	. 34
	4.5 RNA polymerase β subunit (<i>rpoB</i>) as a phylogenetic marker gene	. 34
	4.6 Environmental factors related to cyanobacterial genotypes and	
	morphotypes in Finnish lakes	. 36
	4.6.1 Cyanobacterial community composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi	. 36
	4.6.2 Cyanobacterial community composition in relation to	
	environmental conditions	. 36
	4.6.3 Occurrence of Snowella and Woronichinia	. 37
	4.7 Cyanobacterial community composition by DGGE, cloning of	
	the 16S rRNA gene, and microscopic counting	. 37
5	Discussion	. 39
	5.1 Phylogenetic relationships of heterocytous cyanobacteria	. 39
	5.2 Phylogeny of Snowella, Woronichinia, and Limnothrix strains	41
	5.3 <i>rpoB</i> as an alternative phylogenetic marker gene	. 42
	5.4 The importance of isolation of planktic cyanobacterial strains	. 43
	5.5 Application of molecular biological tools for planktic cyanobacteria	. 44
	5.6 Environmental factors affecting the cyanobacterial community	
	composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi	. 46
6	Conclusions	. 49
7	Acknowledgements	51
8	References	. 52

ABSTRACT

the classification Currently. used for cyanobacteria is based mainly on morphology. In many cases the classification is known to be incongruent with the phylogeny of cyanobacteria. The evaluation of this classification is complicated by the fact that numerous strains are only described morphologically and have not been isolated. Moreover, the phenotype of many cyanobacterial strains alters during prolonged laboratory cultivation. In this thesis, cvanobacterial strains were isolated from lakes (mainly Lake Tuusulanjärvi) and both morphology and phylogeny of the isolates were investigated. The cyanobacterial community composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi was followed for two years in order to relate the success of cyanobacterial phenotypes and genotypes to environmental conditions. In addition, molecular biological methods were compared with traditional microscopic enumeration and their ability and usefulness in describing the cyanobacterial diversity was evaluated.

The Anabaena. Aphanizomenon, and Trichormus strains were genetically heterogeneous and polyphyletic. The phylogenetic relationships of the heterocytous cyanobacteria were not congruent with their classification. In contrast to heterocytous cyanobacteria, the phylogenetic relationships of the Snowella and Woronichinia strains, which had not been studied before this thesis, reflected the morphology of strains and followed their current classification. The *Snowella* strains formed a monophyletic cluster, which was most closely related to the *Woronichinia* strain. In addition, a new cluster of thin, filamentous cyanobacterial strains identified as *Limnothrix redekei* was revealed. This cluster was not closely related to any other known cyanobacteria.

The cvanobacterial community composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi was studied with molecular methods [denaturant gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) and cloning of the 16S rRNA gene], through enumerations of cyanobacteria under microscope and by strain isolations. Microcystis, Anabaena/Aphanizomenon, and *Synechococcus* were the major groups in the cyanobacterial community in Lake Tuusulanjärvi during the two-year monitoring period. These groups showed seasonal succession, and their success was related to different environmental conditions. The major groups of the cyanobacterial community were detected by all used methods. However, cloning gave higher estimates than microscopy for the proportions of heterocytous cyanobacteria and Synechococcus. The differences were probably caused by the high 16S rRNA gene copy numbers in heterotrophic cyanobacteria and by problems in the identification and detection of unicellular cyanobacteria.

TIIVISTELMÄ (Abstract in Finnish)

Syanobakteerit (sinilevät) ovat fotosyntesoivia bakteereita, joiden muodostamat massaesiintymät (kukinnat) ovat yleisiä loppukesäisin, erityisesti rehevissä järvissä. Useat yleisesti kukintoja muodostavista syanobakteereista, kuten osa Anabaena-, Microcystis- ja Planktothrix-sukujen kannoista, tuottavat myrkkyjä. Nämä myrkylliset kukinnat haittaavat vesien virkistyskäyttöä sekä aiheuttavat terveysriskin ihmisille ja eläimille.

Syanobakteerien tunnistus ia ekologinen tutkimus pohjautuu niiden luokitteluun, joka nykyisellään perustuu lähinnä syanobakteerien morfologiaan. Tämä luokittelu on monin osin ristiriidassa niiden geneettisen sukulaisuuden (fylogenian) kanssa. Luokittelun uudelleen arviointia on vaikeuttanut syanobakteerikantojen vähäisyys, tietämättömyys useiden sukujen/lajien geneettisistä sukulaisuussuhteista ja kantojen morfologian muuttuminen laboratoriokasvatuksessa. Tässä työssä syanobakteerikantojen yhdistettiin ja molekyylibioluonnonpopulaatioiden logista (geneettistä) ja morfologista tutkimusta. Tutkimusta varten eristettiin lukuisia syanobakteerikantoja, ioiden geneettiset sukulaisuussuhteet ja morfologia selvitettiin. Ympäristötekijöiden vaikutusta syanobakteerilajien ja -genotyyppien runsastumiseen tutkittiin ja samalla vertailtiin eri menetelmien kykyä kuvata syanobakteeriyhteisön diversiteettiä.

Tutkimuksessa havaittiin että Anabaena-, Aphanizomenon-, Trichormusja Limnothrix redekei-kantojen geneettiset sukulaisuussuhteet eivät vastaa niiden nykyistä luokittelua. Anabaena-, Aphanizomenon- ja Trichormus- sukujen kannat, jotka muodostivat geneettisesti hajanaisia ryhmiä, voitaisiin luokitella jopa useampaankin sukuun. Sen sijaan Snowella- ja Woronichinia-kantojen sukulaisuussuhteet, joitaei oleaikaisemmin tutkittu, vastasivat niiden morfologiaa ja nykyistä luokittelua.

Tuusulanjärven syanobakteeripopulaatio kolmesta muodostui pääryhmästä, Anabaena/Aphanizomenon, Microcystis-Synechococcus-popuja laatiosta. Nämä ryhmät runsastuivat kesän eri aikoina ja erilaisissa ympäristöolosuhteissa. Elokuun loppupuolella lämpötilan, auringonsäteilyn ia ravinnepitoisuuksien laskiessa Anabaena/Aphanizomenon-populaatio syrjäytti Microcystis-populaation, joka runsaimmillaan heinä-elokuussa. oli Vertailemalla eri menetelmin saatuja tuloksia havaittiin, että vaikka kaikki kolme menetelmää (DGGE, 16S rRNA geenin kloonaus, mikroskopointi) havaitsivat pääryhmät, niin kloonaamalla Anabaena/ Aphanizomenon Synechococcusja suvun osuudet arvioitiin suuremmiksi kuin mikroskopoimalla. Käyttämällä useita erilaisia menetelmiä saatiin monipuolisempi kuva syanobakteerien diversiteetistä.

Uusia tutkimustuloksia syanobakteerien sukulaisuussuhteista voidaan käyttää niiden luokittelun uudistamisessa. Tietoa syanobakteerilajien runsastumiseen ympäristötekijöistä johtavista sekä syanobakteeripopulaatioiden tutkimusmenetelmistä voidaan hyödyntää muun kunnostuksessa muassa järvien ja syanobakteerien monitorointimenetelmien kehittämisessä.

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Cyanobacteria

Cyanobacteria (Cyanoprokaryota, Cyanophyta, blue-green algae) are photosynthetic prokaryotes, which possess mainly chlorophyll-a (Whitton and Potts 2000; Castenholz 2001a). Cyanobacteria are estimated to have occured as long ago as 2,600 to 3,500 million years (Myr), based on fossil records (Schopf 2000), organic biomarkers (Brocks et al. 1999), and genomic sequence analysis (Hedges et al. 2001). The earliest estimate of cyanobacterial occurrence (3,500 Myr) has nevertheless been questioned by Brasier et al. (2002). These earliest cyanobacteria are believed to have been capable of oxygenevolving photosynthesis and are suspected to have played a major role in producing an oxygen-rich atmosphere on earth about 2,300 Myr ago (Blankenship 1992), although other theories explaining the rise of atmospheric oxygen have also been proposed (Catling et al. 2001; Kasting 2001). Endosymbiont event between a cyanobacteria and eukaryote gave rise to plastids (photosynthetic organelle), and consequently, algae and plants photosynthesise and possess chlorophylla (Bhattacharya et al. 2004).

Cyanobacteria are morphologically diverse (Fig. 1) (Whitton and Potts 2000). There are both filamentous and unicellular forms, which can aggregate as colonies. In colonies, cells and filaments may be arranged in different ways, e.g. radially, in strict planes, or irregularly. Filaments can be branching, coiled, or straight. Some cyanobacteria have evolved specialised cells for nitrogen fixation (heterocytes), survival in stressed conditions (akinetes), and dispersion (hormogonia). Cyanobacteria have many fascinating features, such as buoyancy, photosynthesis, fixation of atmospheric nitrogen (Castenholz 2001b), and production of a wide variety of bioactive compounds (Burja et al. 2001). In addition, cyanobacteria form symbiosis with several eukaryotic hosts such as plants, fungi, and protists (Adams 2000).

Probably owing to their physiological flexibility and long evolutionary history, cyanobacteria inhabit a large variety of terrestrial and aquatic habitats from deserts to lakes as well as hot springs and glaciers (Mur et al. 1999). Cyanobacteria form biofilms (microbial mats) on shores and on the surface of stones, plants, and artificial objects (Stal 2000). Planktic cvanobacteria, which are the main focus of this study, inhabit diverse aquatic environments from Antarctic lakes and nutrient-poor oceans to highly nutrientrich lakes and ponds. They possess gas vacuoles, allowing buoyancy and facilitating the formation of blooms (mass-occurrences) (Walsby 1994). Cyanobacterial blooms occur commonly in many temperate lakes (Reynolds 1984) and were reported already 70 years ago in Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland (Järnefelt Cyanobacterial 1937). blooms are frequently toxic (Sivonen and Jones 1999) and thus pose a health risk for humans and animals, cause an aesthetic problem, and reduce the recreational value of water (Kuiper-Goodmann et al. 1999).

1.2 Classification of cyanobacteria

Classification is the arrangement of microbes into taxonomic groups (ranks) (Brenner et al. 2001), and it should reflect the evolutionary relationships between organisms (Wilmotte and Golubić 1991; Komárek 2003). In addition, classification guides the identification



Fig. 1. Photograph of cyanobacterial bloom in Lake Tuusulanjärvi (A) and microphotographs of cyanobacterial colonies and strains showing some of their morphological diversity (B-F). (B) Colonies of *Microcystis* spp. in a sample taken from Lake Tuusulanjärvi July, 2000. (C) Colonies of *Aphanizomenon flos-aquae* 1tu29S19. (D) Straight trichomes of *Anabaena planctonica* 1tu28s8. (E) Coiled trichome of *Anabaena crassa* 1tu33S12. (F) Colonies of *Snowella litoralis* 0tu35S07. (G) Cells of *Synechococcus* sp. 0tu28S07 (phase contrast). (H) *Limnothrix redekei* 007a (phase contrast). Bars, 10 µm. Heterocytes (h) and akinetes (a) are indicated by arrows. (Photo A was taken by E. Kolmonen, photos B, F and G by A. Rantala, photo H by S. Gkelis, and photos C, D and E by P. Wacklin).

of bacteria and provides a common language to microbiologists (Brenner et al. 2001). Traditionally, cyanobacterial identification was based on morphology and they were classified as blue-green algae (Cyanophyta) among the eukaryotic algae under the botanical codes. During the turbulent history of cyanobacterial classification, several major revisions and changes have been proposed and more or less adopted. Anagnostidis and Komárek (1985), Wilmotte (1994), and Turner (1997) have reviewed the history of botanical classification extensively. Therefore an overview of the two most commonly adopted classification systems - the bacteriological approach in Bergey's Systematic Manual of Bacteriology (Boone and Castenholz 2001) and the botanical approach of Anagnostidis and Komárek (1985) - are explained here as is also the most recent proposal for cyanobacterial classification system (Hoffmann et al. 2005).

In the 1960s. cvanobacteria were found to have cellular features characteristics prokaryotes, of and consequently, Stanier et al. (1978) proposed including cyanobacteria in the bacteriological code. Rippka and coworkers (1979) created the bacteriological classification. Their scheme was adopted and modified in Bergey's Manual of Bacteriological **Systematics** (Boone and Castenholz 2001), the recognised authority on bacteriological classification. The bacteriological approach is based on genetic and phenotypic information about the cyanobacteria present in pure cultures (axenic strains) (Castenholz 2001b). Currently, the phylum cyanobacteria includes both oxygenic phototrophs, chlorophyll-*b/a*-containing prochlorales (prochlorophyta), and cyanobacteria (Castenholz 2001a). Cyanobacteria are

divided into four subsections and further, into subgroups and genera (Castenholz 2001b) (see Table 1). The subsections and generic descriptions are still based mainly on morphology, due to the lack of genetically and phenotypically characterised isolates (Castenholz 2001b; Table 1).

Komárek and Anagnostidis (Anagnostidis and Komárek 1985: Komárek and Anagnostidis 1989. 1999, 2005) revised the classification of cyanobacteria under the botanical code. The classification of Anagnostidis and Komárek (1985)divides cyanobacteria (cyanoprokaryota) into four orders - Nostocales, Stigonematales, Chroococcales. and Oscillatoriales which are further divided into families, subfamilies, genera, and species (see Table 1). This classification system emphasised morphological identification of species in natural samples and its use as a tool for ecologists to study the diversity of cyanobacteria (Anagnostidis and Komárek 1985).

Recently, botanical and bacteriological have converging; approaches been Botanical classification uses genetic information in addition to morphological, cytological, ecological, and biochemical features of cyanobacteria (Hoffmann et al. 2005; Komárek and Anagnostidis 2005). Botanical names are used in bacteriological classification, and the division of cyanobacteria into subsections mirrors the orders used in botanical classification (Table 1). Nevertheless, the nomenclature differs between these two classification systems, despite several proposals for their unification (Oren 2004; Oren and Tindall 2005: Hoffmann 2005). In addition, an isolated, living, pure culture of each described species is required in the bacteriological code, whereas preserved **Table 1.** Classification of cyanobacteria according to bacteriological (Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology) and botanical systems (by Komárek and Anagnostidis; Hoffmann, Komárek and Kaštovský). Classification of the genera investigated in this study is shown.

Classification by Bergey's	Classification by Komárek	Classification by
Manual of Systematic	and Anagnostidis	Hoffmann, Komárek and
Bacteriology (Boone and	(Anagnostidis and Komárek 1985;	Kaštovský (2005)
Castenholz 2001)	Komárek and Anagnostidis1988,	N.B.: Orders belong to four
	1999, 2005)	subclasses, which are not presented
		in correct order in this table
Subsection I: unicellular or	Chroococcales: Unicellular	Gloeobacterales: coccoid,
colonial, division by binary	or colonial	lacking thylakoids
fission in 1 to 3 planes or by		
budding		Synechococcales ² :
	E.g.,	thylakoids arrange parallel to
E.g.,	Subfamily Gomphosphaeriaceae	cell surface, unicellular or
Form-genus <i>Microcystis</i>	Snowella. Woronichinia	colonial
(Snowella, Merismopedia and	Subfamily Merismopedioideae	
Woronichinia not classified)	Merismopedia	E.g.,
	Family Microcystaceae	Family Merismopediaea
	Microcystis Family Synachococcaceae	Family Synechococcaceae
	Svnechococcus	Synechococcus
		Chroococcales ¹ : radial
		arrangement of thylakoids,
		unicellular or colonial
Subsection II: unicellular		E.g.,
or colonial, division by		Family Gomphosphaeriaceae
multiple fission or in		Snowella, Woronichinia
combination with binary		Microcystis
fission		
Subsection III:	Oscillatoriales: filamentous,	Oscillatoriales ¹ : radial
filamentous, non-	non-heterocytous	arrangement of thylakoids,
heterocytous	Family Providence Providence	large filamentous
Εσ	Subfamily Pseudanabaenoideae	
Form-genus <i>Limnothrix</i>	Limnothrix	Pseudoanabaenales ⁻ :
		thylakoids arrange parallel to
		cell surface, thin filamentous
		Family Pseudanabaenaceae
Subsection IV. filamentous	Nostocales: filamentous	Nostocales: filamentous
heterocytous non-branching	heterocytous akinetes false-	heterocytous cyanobacteria
neterocytous, non oranening	branching	neteroeytous eyunobueteriu
E.g.	Family Nostocaceae	Family Nostocaceae
Form-genus Anabaena	Anabaena	Anabaena
Form-genus Aphanizomenon	Aphanizomenon	Aphanizomenon
Subsection V: filamentous,	Stigonematales:	
heterocytous, branching	filamentous, heterocytous,	
	akinetes, true-branching	

¹Orders Chroococcales and Oscillatoriales form subclass Oscillatoriophycideae,

²Orders Synechococcales and Pseudanabaenales form subclass Synechococcophycidae.

specimens together with microphotographs or drawings are preferred in the botanical code (Oren 2004; Oren and Tindall 2005). To date, only five cyanobacterial species have valid descriptions according to bacteriological nomenclature (Oren 2004). The authors of both classification systems have emphasised that the current classification of cyanobacteria is temporary owing to inadequate genetic information and that major revisions will necessarily occur in the future (Castenholz 2001b; Komárek 2003). The classification of cyanobacteria and its revision are complicated by the presence of species based solely on morphology without any genetic information and by the sequences of cyanobacterial species databases without morphological in description (Komárek and Anagnostidis 1989; Wilmotte and Herdman 2001).

Recently, Hoffmann et al. (2005) proposed a revision to the cyanobacterial classification under the botanical code. Their proposed classification system was based on genetic relationships of cyanobacteria (mainly 16S rRNA gene sequences), morphology, and thylakoid arrangements. Three major changes were proposed: heterocytous cyanobacteria were unified into one subclass, prochlorophyta were included into the cyanobacterial classification system, and the distinction between coccoid and filamentous forms was no longer followed at the highest subclass level (Hoffmann et al. 2005). Instead, the division into subclasses was based on arrangements of thylakoids and the presence of differentiated cells. The coccoid and filamentous forms were separated at the order level (Hoffmann et al. 2005) (Table 1). The described classification systems are summarised and compared in Table 1. The classification of genera (Anabaena, Aphanizomenon, Limnothrix, Merismopedia, Microcystis, Snowella, Synechococcus, and Woronichinia), which are the main focus of this study, is shown in the different systems, and some of their morphological features are illustrated in Fig.1.

identification Simple of cyanobacterial species by microscopy without cultivation is practical and widely used, particularly in ecological studies. However, variability of morphological features in natural material complicates the identification of cyanobacteria under the microscope, in addition to problems caused by incorrect use of old or revised names and misidentification (Komárek and Anagnostidis 1989). Komárek and Anagnostidis (1989)estimated that a large number of the cyanobacterial strains in culture collections have been misidentified. Simple cyanobacteria such as Synechoccous and Cyanoothece are especially difficult to identify and classify (Castenholz 1992; Komárek et al. 2004). Recently, molecular biological methods (see the review of Gürtler and Mayall 2001) and cyanobacterial-specific primers (e.g., Urbach et al. 1992) have made it possible to study genetic relationships among non-axenic cyanobacteria and without cultivation of strains.

1.3 Phylogeny of cyanobacteria based on the 16S rRNA gene

Cyanobacteria form a monophyletic cluster among eubacteria (Woese 1987; Garrity and Holt 2001). The cyanobacterial cluster contains also the plastids of eukaryotes (Giovannoni et al. 1988; Wilmotte and Golubíc 1991; Turner 1997). The phylogenetic analysis of the 16S rRNA gene has revealed close relationships among cyanobacteria, indicating that the diversification of cyanobacteria happened within a short period of time (Giovannoni et al. 1988; Wilmotte and Herdman 2001). Based on the phylogeny of the 16S rRNA genes, chlorophyll-*a/b* containing prochlorales (prochlorophyta) were shown to be polyphyletic (Urbach et al. 1992) and to cluster with cyanobacteria (Wilmotte 1994; Palenik and Swift 1996). This indicates that prochlorales shared a common ancestor with cyanobacteria, and prochlorales is not a valid phylogenetic group.

The cyanobacterial orders/subsections have not been supported by the 16S rRNA sequence analysis (Giovannoni gene et al. 1988; Turner 1997; Ishida et al. 2001; Gugger and Hoffmann 2004). Only heterocytous cyanobacteria belonging to the two orders/subsections appear to be monophyletic in the 16S rRNA gene analysis (Wilmotte and Herdman 2001; Gugger and Hoffmann 2004). This incongruence between phylogenetic classification analysis and the of cvanobacteria was taken into account in the most recent classification proposal (Hoffmann et al. 2005). In addition, the phylogenetic clustering of strains of several cyanobacterial genera seem to be incongruent with the cyanobacterial morphology and does not follow their current classification [e.g., Anabaena and Aphanizomenon (Lyra et al. 2001; Gugger et al. 2002a), Oscillatoria (Suda et al. 2002) and picocyanobacterial genera such as Synechococcus and Synechocystis (Wilmotte and Herdman 2001)]. In some cases strains of a genus or species formed a monophyletic cluster in the 16S rRNA gene analysis, for example Planktothrix agardhii (Lyra et al. 2001), Nodularia (Lyra et al. 2005), and Microcystis (Otsuka et al. 1998; Lyra et al. 2001). However, morphologically distinguished the Microcystis species were found to be genetically very closely related to each

other (Otsuka et al. 1998). Unification of different *Microcystis* species into a single species has been proposed (Otsuka et al. 1998, 2001). Briefly summarised, the current classification of cyanobacteria does not follow their genetic relationships, and revisions are needed, as Castenholz (2001b) and Komárek (2003) concluded.

1.4 Phylogenetic marker genes and sequence analysis

1.4.1 The rRNA gene

The 16S rRNA gene, the most commonly used marker gene, has a central role in inferring phylogenetic relationships and in identification of bacteria. The 16S rRNA gene sequence similarities of bacteria were shown to correlate well with genome relatedness, expressed as DNA:DNA reassociation values (Stackebrandt and Goebel 1994) or as the average nucleotide or amino acid identity (ANI /AAI) of shared genes (Konstantinidis and Tiedje 2005a; 2005b). These correlations support the robustness of the 16S rRNA gene-based microbial phylogeny (Konstantinidis and Tiedje 2005b).

The 16S rRNA gene has a universal distribution in prokaryotes, functional consistency, both variable and conserved regions, and large size and thus, rather high information content - characteristics needed for a good phylogenetic marker gene (Woese 1987; Ludwig and Klenk 2001). In addition, the 16S rRNA gene sequences are relatively easy to align, and a large database has accumulated (currently over 6000 cyanobacterial sequences). allowing comparisons between strains (Ludwig and Klenk 2001). However, the resolution power of the 16S rRNA gene is at or above species level (Fox et al. 1992; Stackebrandt and Goebel 1994). The 23S rRNA gene is longer than the 16S rRNA gene and consequently, contains more informative sites and leads to a better resolution, but the sequence database of the 23S rRNA gene is small in comparison to the 16S rRNA gene (Turner 1997; Ludwig and Klenk 2001).

Horizontal gene transfer (HGT) (e.g., Doolittle 1999) and the presence of multiple heterogeneous rRNA gene copies (Acinas et al. 2004) have raised concern about the reliability of relationships of bacterial strains determined on the basis of the 16S rRNA genes. The bacterial genome can contain up to 15 copies of 16S rRNA genes (Acinas et al. 2004). Although intragenomic divergence of the 16S rRNA genes can be as high as 11.6%, generally it seems to be low, less than 1% (Acinas et al. 2004). Among cyanobacteria, the observed intragenomic divergence of the 16S rRNA genes has been rather low (<1.3%) and related to heterocytous cyanobacteria (Table 2). A few heterocytous cyanobacterial strains, for which either information or whole genomes were available, contain several (4-5) copies of the 16S rRNA gene, whereas unicellular cyanobacteria have only one to two identical copies (Table 2).

HGT of the parts of the 16S rRNA gene has been reported in several closely related bacterial strains (Mylvaganam et al. 1992; Yap et al. 1999; Wang and Zhang 2000; van Berkum et al. 2003). In addition, Miyashita et al. (1996) and Miller et al. (2005) found that two chlorophyll*d*-containing cyanobacterial strains have obtained a small part (14-18 nt) of the 16S rRNA gene from β -proteobacteria, which is only distantly related to cyanobacteria. The impact of HGT on the 16S rRNA genes seems to be a disputable issue (Doolittle 1999; Gogarten et al. 2002). Nevertheless, it has been suggested that

Organism	No. of	No. of	Divergence	e Genome	Accession	Reference
	copies	copies	copies %	SIZE	number	
Heterocytous cyanobacteria						
Anabaena sp. PCC9302	5	2	1.3	?	AY038037	Iteman et al. 2002
Anabaena variabilis ATCC 29413 ³	4	1	0	7.07	NC_007413	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Nostoc punctiforme PCC73102	4	2	0.1	9.06	NZ_AAAY000 00000	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Nostoc sp. PCC 7120	4	2	0.07	7.21	NC_003272	Acinas et al. 2004
Non-heterocytous cyanobacteria						
Cyanobacteria Yellowstone A-Prime	2	1	0	2.93	NC_007775	TIGR
Cyanobacteria Yellowstone B-Prime	2	1	0	3.05	NC_007776	TIGR
Gloeobacter violaceus PCC 7421	1	1	-	4.66	NC_005125	Kazusa
Prochlorococcus marinus MIT 9312	1	1	-	1.71	NC_007577	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Prochlorococcus marinus MIT 9313	2	1	0	2.41	NC_005071	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Prochlorococcus marinus NATL2A	1	1	-	1.84	NC_007335	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Prochlorococcus marinus CCMP137	75 1	1	-	1.75	NC_005042	CNRS
Prochlorococcus marinus CCMP198	36 2	1	0	1.66	NC_005072	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Synechococcus elongatus PCC 6301	2	1	0	2.7	NC_006576	Nagoya Univ., Japan
Synechococcus elongatus PCC 7942	2	1	0	2.8	NC_007604	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Synechococcus sp. CC9605	2	1	0	2.51	NC_007516	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Synechococcus sp. CC9902	2	1	0	2.23	NC_007513	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Synechococcus sp. WH 8102	2	1	0	2.43	NC_005070	DOE Joint Genome Inst.
Synechocystis sp. PCC 6803	2	1	0	3.95	NC_000911	Acinas et al. 2004
Thermosynechococcus elongatus BP	-1 1	1	-	2.59	NC 004113	Kazusa

Table 2. The 16S rRNA gene copy numbers and sequence divergence in cyanobacteria¹

¹Based on published genome sequences of cyanobacteria except Anabaena PCC9302.

²Genome sizes obtained from the NCBI genome database.

³The end of the 16S rRNA gene was incorrectly defined in two copies (the two last bases of the genes

were missing) in Genebank.

?= not known.

conserved genes such as 16S rRNA are recalcitrant to transference in nature, and thus the impact of HGT on the phylogeny based on these genes is limited (Doolittle 1999; Philippe and Douady 2003; Woese 2004; Coenye et al. 2005).

1.4.2 Other marker genes

By comparing genome sequences, the number of genes fulfilling the criteria of good marker genes (i.e., universal distribution in all prokaryotes, in a single copy within a genome, and appropriate information content) has been found to be fewer than one hundred (Ludwig and Klenk 2001; Zeigler 2003; Santos and Ochman 2004). Based on a large set of genome sequences, Coenye et al. (2005) even concluded that a universal marker gene for all prokaryotes (similar to rRNA genes) might be difficult to find and that taxon–specific marker genes would be necessary.

The Ad Hoc Committee for the Re-evaluation of Species Definition in Bacteriology recommended the use of a minimum of five genes to obtain an adequate informative level of phylogenetic data (Stackebrandt et al. 2002). Actually, by analysing the bacterial genome sequences, Zeigler (2003) found that a small set of carefully selected marker genes could be used to discriminate among species equal to DNA:DNA reassociation. Evaluation of good marker genes for cyanobacteria has yet to be done.

HGT is common among prokaryotes (Doolittle 1999; Jain et al. 1999). HGT has commonly occurred between so-called housekeeping genes (e.g., operational genes coding for metabolic proteins and antibiotic resistances) (Rivera et al. 1998). Nevertheless, inferring phylogenetic relationships seems to be applicable to the core set of genes, which are involved

in transcription, translation, and related processes (informational genes) and which seem to be only rarely transferred horizontally (Philippe and Douady 2003; Woese 2004; Ochman et al. 2005). Sánchez-Baracaldo et al. (2005) found that 33 out of the 36 studied operational and informational genes produced congruent trees with 14 cyanobacterial strains for which genome sequences are available. Only trees based on three metabolic genes (enolase, uppS and hemB) were incongruent with the other gene trees, probably due to HGT, gene duplication, or long branch attraction (Sánchez-Baracaldo et al. 2005). The main disadvantage of the marker genes other than 16S rRNA genes is that their sequence databases are currently rather small (Ludwig and Klenk 2001).

Konstantinidis and Tiedje (2005a, 2005b) used a measure of average amino acid or nucleotide identity of all shared genes between two bacterial strains as an alternative method to estimate their relatedness. This approach avoids the problem of finding common marker genes that have a reasonable resolution even between close relatives (i.e., below the species level) and which are conserved enough to allow primer design (Konstantinidis and Tiedje 2005b).

1.4.3. Phylogenetic sequence analysis

Phylogenetic analyses are used to estimate the evolutionary relationships of bacteria. The sequence analyses usually include alignment of sequences, construction of a phylogenetic tree, and testing the reliability of the constructed tree, e.g., with bootstrapping (Ludwig and Klenk 2001). Aligning of sequences is a crucial step in phylogenetic analysis, since only the positions with a common ancestor (homologous positions) can be used in phylogenetic analysis (Swofford et al. 1996). In alignment, the sequences from different strains are organised by inserting gaps so that homologous positions of the sequences are placed in the same columns of the data matrix. Several computer programs [e.g. ClustalW (Chenna et al. 2003) and ARB (Ludwig et al. 2004)] have been created for aligning the sequences.

The relationships of the aligned sequences are usually shown as a tree, in which the branching pattern of the tree (topology) displays the evolutionary relationships of the strains (Nei and Kumar 2000). The most commonly applied tree construction methods are distance, maximum parsimony (MP), and maximum likelihood (ML) (Nei and Kumar 2000; Ludwig and Klenk 2001). Distance methods such as neighbour joining (NJ) (Saitou and Nei 1987) use pair-wise distances (i.e. the number of base differences between two sequences). aligned sequences calculated from and usually corrected to evolutionary distances within a substitution model (Nei and Kumar 2000). The sequences with the shortest distances are clustered together in a tree, where the tree length is optimised to correspond to the distance matrix (Nei and Kumar 2000). The MP method uses the actual sequence data instead of distances and searches for the tree(s) with minimum length, i.e., topology of the tree can be explained with a minimum number of transformations from one character state to another (Swofford et al. 1996; Nei and Kumar 2000). ML method estimates the likelihood for tree topology that could have resulted in the sequence alignment under the given model of evolution and searches for the tree with maximum likelihood (Swofford et al. 1996; Nei and Kumar 2000). Mathematical background and more detailed discussion of tree

construction methods are presented in Swofford et al. (1996) and Nei and Kumar (2000).

1.5 The species concept for cyanobacteria

Species expresses the membership of organisms in a taxonomic rank (Stackebrandt and Goebel 1994). Species forms the basic unit of classification systems and is a tool for describing diversity. The species name should tell the reader about the phenotypic features of an organism and about the relationships to other organisms. The species concept for cyanobacteria, while are a part of phylum eubacteria, should be similar to the bacterial species concept. However, cyanobacteria are morphologically highly divergent in comparison to most other bacteria, and consequently, it has been suggested that morphological features be given more weight in the species definition (Castenholz and Norris 2005).

Species definition for cyanobacteria and for prokaryotes in general is a controversial issue among taxonomists and no general agreement exists (e.g., Ward 1998; Castenholz and Norris 2005; Komárek 2003). Currently, prokaryotic species definition relies on DNA:DNA relatedness, which is measured as the relative binding ratio (RBR) and/or the difference in the thermal denaturation midpoint (ΔT_m) between DNAs from two organisms (heteroduplex DNAs) (Rosselló-Mora and Amann 2001). The genomes of two strains have to share above 70% RBR or less than 5°C ΔT_m to be considered members of the same species (Wayne et al. 1987). In addition, the phenotypic characteristics of the species should agree with the DNA:DNA reassociation results (Wayne et al. 1987).

In RBR and ΔT_m determination, denatured DNAs of two organisms are mixed, allowed to reassociate, and form hybrid molecules in controlled experimental conditions (Vandamme et al. 1996). The more similar are the DNAs of two organisms, the more hybridisation occurs. The RBR and ΔT_m are determined by comparing the results from the heteroduplex DNA to the results obtained from homoduplex DNAs (Rosselló-Mora and Amann 2001).

This species concept has been criticised arbitrary, being underestimating as diversity, and not universal for all organisms (Rosselló-Mora and Amann, 2001; Brenner et al. 2001). In addition, DNA:DNA relatedness determinations are time-consuming and allow only pair-wise comparisons of closely related organisms (Rosselló-Mora and Amann 2001). As a result, only a small set of cyanobacterial strains has been studied with the DNA: DNA reassociation method (Stam 1980: Lachance 1981; Stulp and Stam 1984; Wilmotte and Stam 1984; Kondo et al. 2000; Otsuka et al. 2001; Suda et al. 2002). Owing to these problems related to the DNA:DNA reassociation method, a wide variety of different molecular methods has been developed and are commonly used to study the genetic relationships of strains (see the reviews of the methods by Vandamme et al. 1996 and Gürtler and Mayall 2001).

The 16S rRNA gene sequencing is probably the method most commonly used to study genetic relationships of bacteria. By comparing DNA:DNA reassociation values and 16S rRNA gene similarities, Stackebrandt and Goebel (1994) found that bacterial species having a 16S rRNA gene similarity of less than 97.5% most likely belong to different species. However, species having a 16S rRNA similarity of more than 97.5% might have either low or high DNA:DNA relatedness and could belong either to the same or to different species (Stackebrandt and Goebel 1994). Owing to the limited resolution between closely related species, species definition cannot be based solely on the 16S rRNA gene sequences (Stackebrandt and Goebel 1994; Ludwig et al. 1998).

The genome sequences have provided new insight into the prokaryotic species definition. "Species genome concept" (Lan and Reeves 2000) and "pan-genome concept" (Medini et al. 2005) have been suggested to describe the species. The species genome/pan-genome contains all the genes present in any strain of a species. Species genome/pan-genome is divided into a core set of genes, which are found in most (95%) or all strains, and an auxiliary/dispensable set of genes, found only in some strains of the species (Lan and Reeves 2000; Tettelin et al. 2005; Medini et al. 2005). Thus, pan-genome might be orders of magnitude larger than any genome of a single organism when strains of the species have a large number of unique dispensable genes (Medini et al. 2005).

Konstantinidis and Tiedje (2005b) compared the gene contents of 70 closely related bacterial genomes (>94% 16S rRNA gene sequence similarity). The measure of relatedness of genomes of two strains, the average nucleotide identity (ANI), correlated well with the 16S rRNA sequence similarity (r=0.79) and the DNA:DNA reassociation values (r=0.93) (Konstantinidis Tiedie and 2005b). The DNA:DNA reassociation value of 70% - the current species definition - corresponded to circa 94% ANI (Konstantinidis and Tiedje 2005b). However. Konstantinidis and Tiedje (2005b) also found that strains of the same species can vary up to 35% in their protein-coding gene content, and the variation reflected the ecological niches of those strains. In contrast, species defined as having ANI as high as 98-99%, or having lower ANI but overlapping ecological niches, showed minimum gene differences (<5% of the well-characterised genes differ) (Konstantinidis and Tiedje 2005b). Konstantinidis and Tiedie (2005b) concluded that the current species definition is liberal, but the change to a more stringent definition (e.g., ANI > 98%) would result in a drastically higher number of species and would therefore be impractical (Konstantinidis and Tiedje 2005b).

1.6 Diversity of planktic cyanobacteria in temperate lakes

1.6.1 Planktic cyanobacteria in temperate lakes

Cyanobacterial blooms are common in temperate eutrophic lakes during the warm periods of summer (Reynolds 1984). These blooms are commonly formed by gas-vacuolated genera such as Anabaena, Aphanizomenon, Microcystis, and *Planktothrix* (Oliver and Ganf 2000), all of which are known to contain toxic strains (Sivonen and Jones 1999). In addition, unicellular (e.g., Synechococcus) and colonial picocyanobacteria (e.g., Snowella and Merismopedia) can be abundant in freshwater bodies, although they do not commonly form blooms (Stockner et al. 2000; Callieri and Stockner 2002). Nevertheless, picocyanobacteria can contribute significantly to primary production, especially in oligotrophic freshwater lakes (Stockner et al. 2000). In eutrophic lakes, the biomass and abundance of picocyanobacteria increase with increasing total phytoplankton biomass, although their relative importance decreases (Bell and Kalff 2001; Stockner et al. 2000).

Some cyanobacteria seem to be restricted certain environments to (Komárek and Anagnostidis 1999). For example, Prochlorothrix hollandica is the only prochlorales (prochlorophyta) species that has been reported to occur in freshwater lake (Burger-Wiersma et al. 1986; Callieri and Stockner 2002), while other prochlorales species. Prochlorococcus, is abundant in marine environments (Giovannoni and Stingl 2005). Based on the available 16S rRNA gene sequences, Zwart et al. (2002) identified several bacterial clusters (including cvanobacterial clusters Microcystis, Aphanizomenon flos-aquae, and *Planktothrix agardhii*) characteristic of freshwater lakes (i.e., no sequences of marine origin existed). However, one genotype of Aphanizomenon flos-aquae is known to be abundant in the brackish Baltic Sea (Barker et al. 2000b: Laamanen et al. 2002). Cylindrospermum raciborskii has fairly recently spread to temperate lakes from tropical ones (Padisák 1997).

1.6.2 Ecotypes of planktic cyanobacteria

Cyanobacteria have been divided into different groups (called ecostrategists, ecotypes, or functional groups) according to their physiological characteristics, mainly buoyancy, colony formation, and nitrogen fixation (Mur et al. 1983 in Mur et al. 1999; Hyenstrand et al. 1998; Schreurs 1992; Reynolds 1984; Reynolds et al. 2002). Mur et al. (1999) classified planktic cyanobacteria into bloom-forming, homogenously dispersed, stratifying, nitrogen-fixing, and small colonial ecostrategists, whereas Hyenstrand et al. (1998) formed three ecotypes based on nitrogen fixation and buoyancy: ecotypes containing nitrogen fixing and buoyant cyanobacteria, buoyant non-nitrogen fixers, and non-buoyant non-nitrogen fixers. Different ecotypes/ecostrategists are thought to respond differently to environmental factors such as light and nutrient availabilities (Mur et al. 1999).

Molecular biological methods have made it possible to study the diversity of cyanobacterial populations and genotypes in more detail, and thus, have expanded the ecotype concept. Hayes et al. (2002) have studied the genetic population structure of *Planktothrix* in Lake Zürich and Nodularia populations in the Baltic Sea by diagnostic PCR (Table 3). They concluded that these populations were not clonal but showed spatial and temporal variation in their genetic community structure and that genotypes having different alleles for example, gas vesicle coding genes, were adapted to different environmental conditions (Hayes et al. 2002). Postius and Ernst (1999) showed that a morphologically similar freshwater Synechococcus (Cyanobium) population several genotypes, contained which responded differently to factors such as nutrient deprivation, light intensity predation. co-existing and These Synechococcus ecotypes generated a physiologically highly variable population and were adapted to different ecological niches (Postius and Ernst 1999). In addition, marine Prochlorococcus strains have been divided into low- and highlight adaptive ecotypes (Ferris and Palenik 1998; Rocap et al. 2003), and marine Synechococcus strains were found to be adapted to different light conditions and to mixing or stratification periods (Giovannoni and Stingl 2005).

1.6.3 Seasonal dynamics of planktic cyanobacteria in eutrophic lakes

General seasonal succession of phytoplankton in temperate lakes has been described by Reynolds (1984) and in a model called PEG by Sommer et al. (1986). Eutrophic lakes generally have two biomass maxima, one formed by diatoms in spring and the other formed by Microcystis and/or Ceratium in late summer (Reynolds 1984). Between these maxima, pulses of biomass dominated by green algae and later by the filamentous cyanobacteria Anabaena and Aphanizomenon are formed (Reynolds 1984). According to the PEG model, non-nitrogen fixing cyanobacteria become abundant in summer when silica and phosphorus become depleted; later, during nitrogen deficiency, nitrogenfixing cyanobacteria dominate (Sommer et al. 1986). The PEG model was based on the deep, stratifying Lake Constance, and therefore it may apply less well to non-stratified and shallow lakes that are easily mixed by wind (Sommer et al. 1986). Picocyanobacteria, which were not included in the PEG model, seem to have one or two maxima, one in spring and the other in late summer (Callieri and Stockner 2002).

1.6.4 Planktic cyanobacteria in Finnish lakes

Cyanobacteria are usually a significant phytoplankton group in eutrophic Finnish lakes (Lepistö 1999; Lepistö and Rosenström 1998), in which species belonging to the genera *Aphanizomenon*, *Anabaena*, and *Microcystis* are present in the highest biomass levels during the summer (Lepistö 1999). The genus *Anabaena* seems to be the most common bloom-forming genus in Finnish lakes, accounting for 60% of the reported water blooms (Lepistö 1999). Lepistö (1999) concluded that in Finnish mesotrophic and eutrophic lakes, diatoms dominated in spring, while cyanobacteria increased in abundance towards the end of the summer and dominated in the late summer (Lepistö 1999). In hypereutrophic lakes, cyanobacterial dominance was more intensive and continued into the autumn (Lepistö 1999).

Finnish lakes commonly are coloured brownish by humic substances (dystrophic lakes) (Ilmavirta 1982). Verv humic lakes demanding are environments for phototrophs because of the light restriction to the thin surface layers, and the deficiency of nutrients due to stratification and unavailability of humus-bound nutrients. Cvanobacteria generally contribute little to the phytoplankton biomass in dystrophic and oligotrophic lakes (Lepistö 1999; Lepistö and Rosenström 1998). Phycocyanincontaining picocyanobacteria are common in humic lakes, whereas phycoerythrincontaining picocyanobacteria are found in oligotrophic and less humic waters (Kukkonen et al. 1997; Jasser and Arvola 2003).

1.7 Life style and the ecological role of planktic cyanobacteria in temperate freshwater lakes

1.7.1 Characteristics of cyanobacteria Buoyancy

Gas vacuoles consisting of gas vesicles provide buoyancy to cyanobacteria (Walsby 1972). Gas vacuoles allow cyanobacteria to migrate vertically and to gain access to spatially separated resources (nutrient and light), to avoid sinking, and to escape high irradiances that damage the cells (Waslby 1994; Oliver and Ganf 2000). Migration in the water column is dependent on the size of the cells or colonies; large colonial cyanobacteria such as *Anabaena circinalis* and *Microcystis* sp. can migrate tens or hundreds of metres per day, whereas unicellular cyanobacteria migrate only a few centimetres per day (Walsby 1994).

Buoyancy regulated is in cyanobacteria by accumulation or use of carbohydrates and other dense cell components, by collapsing gas vesicles, and by molecular controlling of gas vesicle production (Walsby 1994). Generally, buoyancy in cyanobacterial cells is reduced in high irradiance, whereas low irradiance increases buoyancy (Walsby 1994). However, many environmental factors, such as nutrient availabilities, affect buoyancy regulation (Walsby 1994; Brookes and Ganf 2001). The failure of buoyancy regulation or the overlapping replacement of old colonies by new ones (succession) has been suggested as the cause of persistent cyanobacterial blooms (Walsby 1994).

The width of gas vesicles has been shown to vary within Nodularia (Barker et al. 1999) and within *Planktothrix* populations (Bright and Walsby 1999). Narrow gas vesicles tolerate higher pressures better than wider gas vesicles (Hayes and Walsby 1986; Bright and Walsby 1999). The narrower and stronger gas vesicles can be advantageous to cyanobacteria in deep lakes, because they can resist irreversible collapse of gas vesicles at greater depths during mixing of the water column (Walsby 1994; Walsby et al. 1998). On the other hand, narrow gas vesicles are more costly to produce, because more gas vesicle proteins are needed to make the cells float (Walsby 1994).

Nitrogen fixation

The fixing of N_2 , the most common form of nitrogen on earth, confers a maior advantage on nitrogen-fixing cyanobacteria during periods of nitrogen deficiency in the water column (e.g., reviews of Hyenstrand et al. 1998 and of Oliver and Ganf 2000). The amount of fixed nitrogen varies among lakes; fixed nitrogen can account for a large part (6-82%) of the total nitrogen load in eutrophic freshwater lakes, whereas the amount of fixed nitrogen is considerably smaller (<1%) in oligotrophic and mesotrophic lakes (Howarth et al 1988a). Several environmental factors have been found to affect the nitrogen fixation rates in lakes (Howarth et al. 1988b; Vitousek et al. 2002). According to field and laboratory experiments, low dissolved inorganic nitrogen (DIN) levels (<50-100 mg m⁻³) are needed to induce the nitrogenase activity and nitrogen fixation in cyanobacteria (Horne and Commins 1987). The trace elements iron and molybdenum are also required for nitrogenase activity. Light availability has a major role in controlling nitrogen fixation, which is an energy-demanding process. In addition to availability of nutrients and light, concentration of oxygen, turbulence, grazing, and temperature have been reported to affect nitrogen fixation (Howarth et al. 1988b; Vitousek et al. 2002).

Nitrogen fixation is restricted to bacteria and has not been found in eukaryotic phytoplankton (Oliver and Ganf 2000). Heterocytous cyanobacteria have been thought to be mainly responsible for the planktic nitrogen fixation in lakes (Howarth et al. 1988a). Recently, nitrogenase genes originating from picocyanobacteria were found to be present and expressed in freshwater lakes by *nifH*-based PCR (Zani et al. 2000; MacGregor et al. 2001) indicating that cyanobacteria other than the heterocytous cyanobacteria are also potential nitrogenfixers in lakes. In oceans, the rate of picocyanobacterial nitrogen fixation can be equal to the nitrogen fixation rate of *Trichodesmium*, the major nitrogenfixer in tropical seas (Falcón et al. 2004; Montoya et al. 2004).

Stored nutrients

Nutrient reserves enable cyanobacteria to maintain growth during periods of nutrient depletion (Allen 1984; Oliver and Ganf 2000). In cyanobacteria, cyanophycin and phycocyanin function as nitrogen reserves, polyphosphate as phosphorus storage compound and glycogen as carbon and energy reserve (Kromkamp 1987).

The cyanophycin nitrogen reserve seems to be unique to cyanobacteria (Allen 1984; Oliver and Ganf 2000). Cyanophycin is thought to serve the only function of nitrogen storage (Simon 1971), whereas phycocyanin functions also as a pigment component in light-harvesting antennae (Allen 1984). Both cyanophycin and phycocyanin are degraded during nitrogen limitation (Tandeu de Marsac and Houmard 1993). Kinetics for phosphorus uptake and accumulation differ among cyanobacterial species. An extreme example is the storage capacity of *Gloeotrichia echinulata*, which seems to store all needed phosphorus in sediment prior to migration to the surface water layer (Pettersson et al. 1993).

1.7.2 Physical factors

Temperature

Cyanobacterial blooms usually occur during warm periods, at temperatures above 20°C (Robarts and Zohary 1987).

Both field and laboratory experiments (Reynolds 1984; Robarts and Zohary 1987) have supported the hypothesis that elevated temperatures favour cyanobacteria over other phytoplankton (Tilman et al. 1986; McQueen and Lean 1987). Cyanobacteria have generally higher temperature optima (>25 °C) for growth, photosynthesis, and respiration than have green algae and diatoms (Robarts and Zoharv 1987). However, blooms formed by Woronichinia naegeliana (Lepistö 1999) and Planktothrix rubescens (Keto and Sammalkorpi 1988) have been reported to occur under ice. Elevated temperature may also have indirect effects on the abundance of cyanobacteria through water column stability and stratification (see section Turbulence and mixing below) (Robarts and Zohary 1987; Hyenstrand et al. 1998; Oliver and Ganf 2000).

Response to temperature varies among cyanobacterial genera and strains. Microcystis has been observed to be more temperature sensitive in comparison to Anabaena, Aphanizomenon, and Planktothrix (Robarts and Zohary 1987; Schreurs 1992; Oliver and Ganf 2000), and its growth was found to decline sharply at temperatures below 15°C (Robarts and Zohary 1987). Planktothrix tolerated the widest range of temperatures, and one strain of P. rubescens grew well even at 4°C (Robarts and Zohary 1987).

Turbulence and mixing

Turbulence and mixing, which are related to temperature and stratification, have been suggested to play a role in the success of cyanobacteria (Steinberg and Hartmann 1988). Stratification leads to decreased nutrient availability in surface layers and thus favours migrating species (Oliver and Ganf 2000). Cyanobacteria are known to be sensitive to turbulence, which breaks down filaments and decreases growth, nitrogen fixation, and photosynthesis as well as hinders buoyant cyanobacteria from keeping an optimal vertical position (Paerl et al. 2001; Moisander et al. 2002). Even a small-scale shear, which corresponds to turbulence caused by moderate or high wind in the surface water layer, has been shown to decrease the nitrogen and carbon fixation of heterocytous cyanobacteria and to cause fragmentation of their filaments (Moisander et al. 2002). However, gentle stirring of laboratory cultures accelerates growth, and in nature, it might delocalise nutrients and trace metals and thus promote growth (Paerl et al. 2001). Paerl et al. (2001) suggested that the sensitivity of heterocytous cyanobacteria to turbulence could restrict their occurrence in environments such as oceans.

Different cyanobacterial morphotypes have been reported to inhabit waters with varying degrees of turbulence: larger cells and colonial forms such as *Microcystis* and *Anabaena* are generally favoured in lakes with longer periods of stratification, while smaller forms (single filaments) occur in easily mixed lakes with reduced importance of buoyancy (Oliver and Ganf 2000). Migration of cyanobacteria, which do not have gas vacuoles, is dependent on turbulence of water column (Oliver and Ganf 2000).

Light

Compared to the other phytoplankton, cyanobacteria have been reported to benefit from lower light intensities of photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) (Mur et al. 1978 in Mur et al. 1999; Scheffer 1998). By forming surface blooms, cyanobacteria can also shade the water column beneath (Oliver and Ganf 2000). Laboratory experiments and field studies have shown that light

requirements of cyanobacteria varv among species (Oliver and Ganf 2000). For example, Planktothrix agardhii has been shown to adapt to low light (Mur et al. 1999; Scheffer 1998), whereas Microcystis photosynthesises at optimal rates and resists photoinhibition in high surface irradiances (Paerl et al. 1985). Genotypes adapted to low and high light have been observed among freshwater Synechococcus (Postius and Ernst 1999) among marine and Prochlorococcus populations (Ferris and Palenik 1998).

In addition to light intensity, light quality (changes in spectral distribution) may play a major role in structuring the community composition of phytoplankton (Oliver and Ganf 2000; Callieri and Stockner 2002). Cyanobacteria have phycobiliproteins, and therefore they can absorb radiation over a wider range of wavelengths than can eukaryotic microalgae (Tandeau de Marsac and Houmard 1993). This flexibility is advantageous when underwater light is reduced to longer wavelengths or light quality fluctuates (Oliver and Ganf 2000). Dissolved and suspended organic compounds absorbing blue light cause a shift towards the longer wavelengths in deeper water layers and thus benefit phycocyanin-containing cyanobacteria (Vörös et al. 1998; Oliver and Ganf 2000). Some cyanobacteria are also capable of changing the content of light-harvesting pigments (phycocyanin and phycoerythrin) complementary available to light wavelengths (so-called complementary chromatic adaptation) (Tandeau de Marsac and Houmard 1993). Light spectrum competition experiments have shown that the divergence of light-harvesting pigment composition in picocyanobacteria allows efficient utilisation of light energy and the

co-existence of different species (Stomp et al. 2004).

1.7.3 Nutrients

Phosphorus

It is generally accepted that phosphorus limitation commonly occurs in temperate lakes (Schindler 1977; Smith 1982), whereas nitrogen and carbon can be fixed from the air (Schindler 1977). Increased total phosphorus concentration has been shown to increase the cyanobacterial and phytoplankton biomass (Schindler 1977; Trimbee and Prepas 1987; Watson et al. 1997). Several authors have concluded that total phosphorus concentrations above 50 - 100 mg m⁻³ increase the likelihood of cvanobacterial dominance in lakes (Schreurs 1992; Watson et al. 1997; Downing et al. 2001; Jeppesen et al. 2005). However, even in the low phosphate concentrations (picomolar concentrations), rapid cycling of phosphate by planktic microbes can support high rates of production in lakes (Hudson et al. 2000). The biological processes (the uptake and regeneration of phosphorus) as well as abiologic removal of phosphorus (e.g., absorption into clay particles and sediment) regulate phosphate concentrations in water (Karl 2000).

Differences in phosphorus requirements and utilisation between cyanobacterial genera/genotypes play a role in their success (Huisman and Hulot 2005). Among marine Prochlorococcus and Synechococcus genotypes, differences in phosphorus utilisation and alkaline phosphatase activities under phosphoruslimited conditions determined their occurrence in marine environments (Moore et al. 2005).

Nitrogen

Although nitrogen limitation in lakes is not as common as phosphorus limitation, it does occur occasionally, for example in the surface layer during stratification of the water (Wetzel 1983). Some cyanobacteria can fix nitrogen, which gives them a major advantage at times of nitrogen deficiency (see above). In addition, buoyant cyanobacteria can benefit from the migration to ammonium sources in deeper water (hypolimnia), and picocyanobacteria compete over larger species for ammonium with high surfaceto-volume ratio during nitrogen deficiency (Hyenstrand et al. 1998). Nitrogen deficiency affects not only the growth of cyanobacteria, but also the buoyancy of gas-vacuolated cyanobacteria, as nitrogen is essential for synthesis of gas vesicles (Oliver and Ganf 2000).

Blomqvist et al. (1994) and Hyenstrand et al. (1998) proposed that nitrogen-fixing cyanobacteria are favoured by low dissolved inorganic nitrogen (DIN) levels, non-nitrogen fixing cyanobacteria by ammonium, and eukarotic algae by nitrate. However, from the studies investigating combination effects of nitrogen source and light (Ward and Wetzel 1980; Garcia-Conzales et al. 1992), Oliver and Ganf (2000) concluded that instead of nitrate favouring eukaryotic algae, cyanobacteria were rather disadvantaged at utilising nitrate under low light.

Nitrogen: phosphorus (N:P) ratio.

It has been suggested that a low N:P ratio favours cyanobacteria over other phytoplankton (Schindler 1977; Smith 1983; Levine and Schindler 1999; Smith and Bennet 1999). The N:P ratio hypothesis has its basis in the observed stoichiometry of C:N:P (106:16:1, the so-called Redfield ratio) and the resource-competition theory of Tilman et al. (1982), which describes the effect of the supply ratio of resources (e.g., nitrogen and phosphorus) on species composition.

The hypothesis of low N:P ratio on cyanobacterial success has gained great deal of attention, although its role is still depated (Smith and Bennet 1999, Reynolds 1999; Downing et al. 2001). The low N:P hypothesis has not taken into account that not all cyanobacteria fix nitrogen (Huisman and Hulot 2005). Several authors have argued that instead of the N:P ratio, individual concentrations of resources (nutrients) are crucial for species competition, and cyanobacterial dominance is more associated with increase in nutrient concentrations (especially P) and phytoplankton biomass than with N:P ratio (Shapiro et al. 1990; Scheffer 1998; Reynolds 1999; Downing et al. 2001). In eutrophic lakes, some factor other than nitrogen or phosphorus (e.g., light or trace metals) may also limit the growth of cyanobacteria, and the N:P ratio would not have an effect on cyanobacterial success (Reynolds 1999; Paerl et al. 2001; Huisman and Hulot 2005).

Carbon

In addition to nitrogen, cyanobacteria can fix carbon from air. Cyanobacteria have perhaps the most effective inorganic carbon concentrating mechanisms (CCM) of all photosynthetic organisms (Badger and Price 2003). CCMs containing the Rubisco-enzyme carboxysome, and a variable array of inorganic carbon transporters elevate the CO₂ levels up to 1000-fold around the Rubisco, the key enzyme in carbon fixation (Badger and Price 2003). On the basis of comparative genomics, all freshwater cyanobacteria (five strains studied to date) have both high- and low-affinity CO₂ transporters

and, in contrast to marine cyanobacteria, high affinity HCO_3 transporters (Badger et al. 2006). Thus, freshwater cyanobacteria can induce a high-affinity inorganic carbon uptake system when inorganic carbon is limited, for example, during heavy blooms or in cyanobacterial mats (Badger and Price 2003). Environmental factors such as light, salinity, temperature, and nutrients regulate the activity of CCMs and inorganic carbon transporters, and thus the ecological advantage of the CCM and transporters also depends on other environmental factors besides CO_2 and pH (Beardall and Giordano 2002).

The better adaptations of cyanobacteria to low CO2 concentrations at high pH have been suggested as helping to continue photosynthesis and outcompete other phytoplankton (Shapiro 1990). More recently, Shapiro (1997) concluded that the low CO_2 /high pH conditions, which cyanobacteria have created, help cyanobacteria keep their dominance rather than allow them to initiate it.

Metabolic coupling and release of organic matter

Phytoplankton including cyanobacteria are also responsible for production of organic matter in the pelagic zone of lakes (Münster and Chróst 1991). They release dissolved organic matter (DOM) into the water by active excretion, and via leakage from damaged cells or after cell lysis, which are important DOM sources for heterotrophic bacteria in freshwater lakes (Jüttner 1981; Lovell and Konopka 1985; Münster and Chróst 1991 and references therein). The released organic compounds are hydrolysed and rapidly taken up by heterotrophic bacteria (Lovell and Konopka 1985, Münster and Chróst 1991) and channelled into the microbial loop (Azam et al. 1983; Hagström et al. 1988)

20

and further to higher food web levels by grazing (Münster and Chróst 1991). The amount of released DOM varies, being highest during high solar radiation and more important in oligotrophic lakes than in eutrophic lakes (Münster and Chróst 1991 and references therein).

Organic compounds are commonly present in freshwater systems; however, a major fraction of DOM is not readily utilisable for microbes (Münster and Chróst 1991). When easily available nutrients are depleted, the production of ectoenzymes and the utilisation of polymeric organic compounds are beneficial for microorganims (Chróst 1991). Cyanobacteria are capable to utilise a wide range of dissolved organic phosphorus (Whitton et al. 1991) and nitrogen compounds (Berman and Bronk 2003) by producing extracellular enzymes such as phosphatases (Chróst 1991; Whitton et al. 1991) and aminopeptidases (Martinez and Azam 1993). DON can be a preferred nitrogen source for cyanobacteria over the fixed nitrogen in lakes, probably due to high-energy demand of nitrogen fixation (Berman and Bronk 2003). A batch culture experiment with the axenic Anabaena strain showed increasing phosphatase activity with decreasing total phosphorus concentrations (Vaitomaa et al. 2002).

Trace elements

Cyanobacteria require a variety of trace metals such as iron, molybdenum, and copper for key enzymes, growth, photosynthesis, and nitrogen metabolism (Rueter and Petersen 1987; Tandeau de Marsac and Houmard 1993). Iron and molybdenum limitation occur in lakes (Rueter and Peterson 1987 and Paerl et al. 2001). In humic lakes, trace metals can be tightly bound to humus, which decreases their availability and promotes their deficiency (Paerl et al. 2001). Cyanobacteria have siderophores to chelate iron, which can benefit cyanobacteria during restricted availability of iron (Paerl et al. 2001).

In addition to chemical and physical factors, biological factors such as grazing and food-web interactions (cascading trophic interactions) (Carpenter et al. 1985) affect cyanobacterial occurrences and abundance in freshwater systems (Scheffer et al. 1998; Paerl et al. 2001). Cyanobacteria are a diverse group of bacteria, and thus, cyanobacterial species or genotypes can be successful in a wide variety of environmental conditions (Paerl et al. 2001; Huisman and Hulot 2005).

1.8. Isolation and cultivation of cyanobacteria

Castenholz (1992) estimated that less than 5% of cyanobacterial "species" have been isolated. Cyanobacterial strains can be isolated by direct picking of filaments or colonies under a light microscope with a Pasteur micropipet (see Rippka 1988) as well as by common microbiological isolation methods, liquid enrichment, and streaking/spreading on plates (Rippka 1988). The ability of motile cyanobacteria to glide towards light, centrifugation for buoyant cyanobacteria, and washing by filtaration can all be utilised to isolate cyanobacteria and especially in obtaining axenic (pure) cultures (Castenholz 1988 and Rippka 1988). Rouhiainen et al. (1995) used a soft-agarose layer on plates of solid Z8 medium to prevent drying of planktic Anabaena colonies and to isolate and purify Anabaena strains successfully. Antibiotic or phenol treatments in darkness can be useful for obtaining axenic strains of obligate phototrophic cyanobacteria.

Antibiotic/phenol treatment eliminates heterotrophic bacteria, which commonly adhered to the cyanobacterial cells or in the mucilage or sheaths of cyanobacteria and which are difficult to remove by other methods (Castenholz 1988). The most commonly applied culture media for cyanobacteria and for comprehensive presentation of culturing conditions and isolation methods are reported by Rippka (1988) and Castenholz (1988).

Some cyanobacteria cannot be isolated easily (Castenholz 1988), at least not by current cultivation methods. For example, the Aphanizomenon most common flos-aquae genotype in the Baltic Sea has not been isolated despite several attempts (Laamanen et al. 2002). The reasons for failure in the cultivation of cyanobacteria could be their sensitivity to high nutrient concentrations (Castenholz and Waterbury 1989; Ernst et al. 2005), to high light conditions, or to contaminants in the chemicals of the cultivation media (Castenholz and Waterbury 1989). Cyanobacteria grow slowly, and it may take a long time (even months) to produce a visible growth (Castenholz 1988).

Cyanobacterial strains in culture collections are usually stored as living cultures, by transferring cells to fresh media when needed. The living cultures and frequent transfers increase the risk of mixing cultures as well as possibility for the phenotypic changes of cyanobacterial isolates, which seem to be common during prolonged cultivation (Castenholz and Waterbury 1989). However, some cyanobacterial strains such as *Oscillatoria* do not survive in preservation methods commonly used for other bacteria such as lyophilisation or storage in liquid nitrogen (Castenholz and Waterbury 1989).

1.9 Molecular methods for studying cyanobacterial community composition

biological methods Molecular have revealed a large number of new bacterial lineages and higher microbial diversity in natural environments than was previously thought to exist by cultivation-based methods (Pace 1997; Giovannoni et al. 1990; Ward et al. 1990, Venter et al. 2004). The diversity of cyanobacteria in nature has traditionally been studied by microscopy, which usually allows identification at the species level in contrast to many other bacteria. However, the development of molecular biological methods has revealed that in some cases microscopic enumeration underestimated the diversity of cyanobacteria in nature, especially the diversity of simple unicellular forms (Giovannoni et al. 1990). Moreover, microscopic identification is not suited for recognition of different genotypes, for example, separation of toxic strains from non-toxic ones (Sivonen and Jones 1990).

The most commonly used marker gene in microbial and cyanobacterial ecology is the 16S rRNA gene. Cyanobacterial specific primers have been designed for the 16S rRNA gene (Urbach et al. 1992; Nelissen et al. 1996; Nübel et al. 1997; Lepère et al. 2000), and a large database (currently over 6000 sequences) allows comparison of the newly obtained 16S rRNA gene sequences. In addition to the 16S rRNA gene, other genes and intergenic spacer regions (Table 3) have been used to study different aspects of cyanobacterial diversity. The choice of primers/probes and the method applied determine the resolution at the different taxonomic levels, from strain to domain level.

The principles of the molecular biological methods applied to cyanobacteria are shown in Table 3. Most

of the molecular biological methods are based on extraction of total DNA or RNA from the environmental sample and PCR amplification of target genes. In theory, PCR amplifies targeted templates in their original proportions in the samples. However. DNA extraction and PCR amplification-related biases, such as the success of DNA extraction among variable species as well as differential amplification, the presence of PCR inhibitors, PCR artefacts, and primer specificity and efficiency all can skew the results of the community composition (von Wintzingeroda et al. 1997).

1.9.1 Cloning of DNA fragments

In cloning, the target region is amplified by PCR, a clone library is created, and clones are usually screened by a fingerprinting method such as RFLP and ARDRA and/ or sequencing. Cloning provides detailed genetic information about the community members and can be applied to different target regions; moreover, the use of general primers does not presume prior knowledge of community composition. For diverse environments, a high number of clones has to be studied, increasing the cost and making the method tedious to perform. This also makes the analysis of numerous samples costly and timeconsuming. Quantification of bacteria by cloning has been shown to depend greatly on the primer pair used, on the diversity of the templates, on the number of PCR cycles, and on the cloning vector (von Wintzingeroda et al. 1997; Wilson 1997). The cloning of 16S rRNA genes and the subsequent sequencing of the clones have been applied to planktic cyanobacterial communities, e.g., in the Sargasso Sea (Giovannoni et al. 1990) and in freshwater lakes (Boutte et al. 2005), as well as to benthic cyanobacteria (e.g., Taton et al. 2003).

1.9.2 Community fingerprinting

In contrast to cloning, fingerprinting methods allow rapid screening of a large number of samples. In addition to investigations of bacterial diversity, many of the fingerprinting methods (e.g., RFLP) are commonly used in the characterisation of bacterial strains. In the fingerprinting methods, the PCR-amplified fragments of the target region are separated in gel or in capillary electrophoresis based on their length (T-RFLP, LH-PCR and ARISA), melting (DGGE/TGGE), or conformational (SSCP) differences (for abbreviations and principles of the methods, see Table 3). By comparing the similarities of banding patterns, fingerprinting methods can be used to estimate diversity changes or similarities of community structure between samples.

The length variation of the fragments generated by T-RFLP, LH-PCR, and ARISA can be accurately determined by fluorescent labels and automated capillary electrophoresis (Liu and Stahl 2002), which allow quantification of the bacteria. In contrast, gel-to-gel variation causes problems in quantification of DGGE and SSCP data (see Table 3) (Liu and Stahl 2002). However, in some studies, DGGE band intensities have been used to estimate the abundance of cyanobacterial genotypes and good correlations between DGGE band intensities and cyanobacteria present in the sample have been detected (Nübel et al. 2000; Kolmonen et al. 2004; Casamayor et al. 2000). Muyzer et al. (1993) and Casamayor et al. (2000) have estimated that a subpopulation contributing more than 1% to the total population can be detected by DGGE. The main advantage of DGGE and SSCP is that they allow the affiliation of bands with bacterial sequences in the databases by band excision, re-amplification, and sequencing (Ferris et al. 1996) or by hybridisation with probes (Muyzer et al. 1993).

A common limitation of all the fingerprinting methods is that different sequences can migrate to the same position in a gel (Liu and Stahl 2002). Crosby and Criddle (2003) found by in silico comparison of the different fingerprinting methods (in which biases related to PCR amplification or DNA extraction were excluded) that ITS-based ARISA caused overestimation of the bacterial diversity whereas 16S rRNA-based fingerprint methods, LH-PCR and to a lesser extent DGGE and RFLP, underestimated the bacterial diversity. T-RFLP seemed to be more suitable for environments with low bacterial diversity (Engebretson and Moyer 2003). More detailed discussion of the limitations and applicability of fingerprinting methods can be found for DGGE in Muyzer and Smalla (1998), and for SSCP, RFLP and LH-PCR and ARISA in Liu and Stahl (2002).

1.9.3 Other PCR-based methods

In addition to cloning and fingerprinting techniques methods, several other that apply PCR have been developed and successfully applied in assessing cyanobacterial diversity. Diagnostic PCR introduced by Hayes and Barker (1997) involves picking filaments or colonies of cyanobacteria, direct cell lysis, and PCR followed by sequencing one or more target regions or electrophoretic separation of genotypes. Diagnostic PCR has been successfully applied to study genetic diversity of Aphanizomenon (Barker et al. 2000b, Laamanen et al. 2002), Planktothrix (Beard et al. 1999),

vation. Studies that apply methods in microbial	
ılar biological tools for studying the diversity of cyanobacteria without cultiva	oarticular for cyanobacteria were selected.
Table 3. Molec	ecology and in

Method	Principle of method	Used target region(s)	PCR	References
Cloning	Cloning of amplified gene fragments and screening of clones by, e.g., sequencing of clones or fingerprinting analysis of fragments.	E.g., 16S rRNA gene, nifH, rpoCl, rbcL, psbAl	+	Giovannoni et al. 1990; Kirshtein et al. 1991; Palenik, 1994; Pichard et al.1997; Zeidner et al. 2003
Quantitative PCR	Real-time monitoring of PCR amplification at each cycle based on laser detection and fluorescent dyes or probes.	mcyE,mcyD, mcyA mcyB, ITS, PC-IGS	+	Rinta-Kanto et al. 2001; Foulds et al. 2002; Becker et al. 2002; Vaitomaa et al. 2003; Kurmayer et al. 2003
Diagnostic PCR	Direct amplification of target region from picked colonies or filaments. Discrimination of different alleles by presence/absence of PCR product, variability of length of target region, or sequencing.	PC-IGS, gvpA- IGS, ITS, gvpA/C, mcyA, mcyB	+	Hayes and Barker, 1997; Beard et al. 1999; Barker et al. 2000a, 2000b; Laamanen et al. 2001, 2002; Kurmayer et al. 2002; Via- Ordorika et al. 2004
DGGE /TGGE	Fingerprinting method. Electrophoretic separation of amplified fragments based on their melting behaviour. Melting caused by temperature or denaturant gradient in gel electrophoresis. Phylogenetic affiliation of bands by excision and sequencing or by hybridisation with probe.	16S rRNA gene, nijH, hetR, ITS, psbA	+	Muyzer et al. 1993; Rosado et al. 1998; Nübel et al. 1999; Becker et al. 2004; Zeidner and Béjà, 2004; Nilsson et al. 2005
SSCP	Fingerprinting method. Separation of ssDNA fragments based on their three-dimensional conformation differences in gel electrophoresis. Phylogenetic affiliation of bands by excision and sequencing.	16S rRNA gene	+	Lee et al. 1996
ARISA	Fingerprinting method. Separation of amplified ITS fragments on the basis of their length in capillary electrophoresis. Detection based on fluorescent labelled forward primer.	ITS	+	Borneman and Triplett 1997; Fischer and Triplett 1997
LH-PCR	Fingerprinting method. Separation of 16S rRNA genes based on their length in capillary electrophoresis. Detection based on fluorescent labelled primers.	16S rRNA gene	+	Suzuki et al. 1998
RFLP	Fingerprinting method applying restriction enzymes prior to separation of amplified fragments on the basis of their length in gel electrophoresis.	16S rRNA gene, mcyA	+	Martínez-Murcia et al. 1995; Hisbergues et al. 2003;
T-RFLP	Fingerprinting method applying restriction enzymes prior to separation of amplified fragments on the basis of their length in capillary electrophoresis. Detection based on flourescent labelled primer.	16S rRNA gene	+	Liu et al. 1997; Redfield et al. 2002
Microarray	Hybridisation of amplified fragments with fluorescent probes spotted to the slide or with probes linked to the slide via universal address sequence (universal array).	16S rRNA gene, nifH	+	Rudi et al. 2000; Castiglioni et al. 2004; Jenkins et al. 2004

ed	
nu	
nti	
00	
ë	
le	
ab	
Ë	l

FISH	Permabilisation of cells by fixative and hybridisation of fluorescent labelled probes with ribosomal rRNA <i>in situ</i> . Detection under microscopy or by	6S rRNA - Delong et al. 1989; Sc West et al. 2001: Perm	hönhuber et al. 1999, thaler et al. 2002:
	flow-cytometry.	Zwirglmaier et al. 200	4
Metagenomics	Cloning of total environmental DNA and large-scale sequencing of clones.	-hole genome - Tyson et al. 2004; Ver DeLong et al. 2006	nter et al. 2004 ;
Abbreviations for fluorescence in-si length polymorph ITS, internal trans	r methods: ARISA, automatedribosomal intergenic spacer analysis; DGGE/TGGI itu hybridisation; LH-PCR, length heterogeneity PCR; SSCP, single-stranded cor nism. Abbreviations for target regions: <i>gvpA</i> and <i>C</i> , genes encoding the proteins <i>c</i> scribed space region between 16S and 23S rRNA genes; <i>nifH</i> gene encoding nitr	, denaturing /temperature gradient gel electroph ormation polymorphism; T-RFLP, terminal rest gas vesicles; <i>hetR</i> , gene needed for heterocyte c genase iron protein subunit; $m_{C}yA, B, D$ and E ger	rresis; FISH; riction fragment lifferentiation; nes encoding for
microcystin synth gene encoding rit	netase subunits; PC-IGS, non-coding intergenic spacer region of phycocyanin ope oulose-1,5-biphosphate carboxylase large subunit; <i>rpoCl</i> , gene encoding RNA pc	on; <i>psbA</i> , gene encoding D1 protein of photosys ymerase subunit C.	tem II; <i>rbcL</i> ,

Microcystis (Kurmayer et al. 2002; Via-Ordorika et al. 2004), and *Nodularia* (Hayes and Barker 1997; Barker et al. 2000a, Laamanen et al. 2001) populations. This method allows analysis of a large number of samples and quantitative measurements of different genotypes and thus studies of spatial and temporal variations in population genetic structure (Hayes et al. 2002). However, it is labourintensive and not suited for non-colonial cyanobacteria.

Quantitative PCR (real time PCR) detects and quantifies copy numbers of target genes present in microbial population by online monitoring of the amplification process (Zhang and Fang 2006). Quantitative PCR is a sensitive method, that allows rapid analysis of a large number of samples. It has been applied to investigate, for example, toxic cyanobacteria, by quantifying *mcy*-genes (Rinta-Kanto et al. 2001; Foulds et al. 2002; Kurmayer et al. 2003; Vaitomaa et al. 2003).

In DNA microarrays (DNA chips), large numbers of probes spotted on a slide are hybridised with DNA or in the case of environmental applications commonly with PCR-amplified gene fragments. Microarrays allow rapid detection of bacteria in natural samples. From ten to several thousand probes specific for the strain to phylum level can be included in the microarray. The 16S rRNA gene-based microarray has been developed and applied to the detection of planktic cyanobacteria (Rudi et al. 2000; Castiglioni et al. 2004) and to detection of functional genes such as nifH in marine environment (Jenkins et al. 2004). These microarray methods developed for detection of cyanobacteria from environmental samples require PCR amplification of templates to increase sensitivity (Rudi et al. 2000; Castiglioni et al. 2004; Jenkins et al. 2004). Currently, environmental applications of the microarray technology are challenged by sensitivity, specificity, and quantification (Zhou 2003).

1.9.4 Non-PCR-based methods

Bacterial cells in complex samples can be identified without cultivation by fluorescence in situ hybridisation (FISH) (Table 3) (DeLong et al. 1989; Amann et al. 1990a, 1995; Wagner et al. 2003). In FISH, the cells are made permeable to the fluorescent-labelled probes by a fixative, the probes are hybridised under stringent conditions to ribosomal RNA, and fluorescent signals are detected by an epifluorescence microscope (Amann et al. 1995) or flow-cytometry (Amann et al. 1990b; Sekar et al. 2004). The main advantage of FISH is that it allows detection and quantification of intact cells. Probes detecting all cyanobacteria and specifically certain cyanobacterial groups have been designed (Loy et al. 2003), and the applicability of FISH has been demonstrated for cyanobacteria in studies of microbial mats (Schönhuber et al. 1999; Abed et al. 2002) and of picocyanobacteria in marine environments (West et al. 2001; Worden et al. 2000). One of the major limitations of the standard FISH has been its applicability only for ribosomal rRNA and difficulties of optimising the permeability protocol for diverse bacteria population. In addition, low signal intensity, low ribosomal content of a cell, or autofluorescence of organisms decrease the sensitivity of FISH (Wagner et al. 2003 and Zwirglmaier 2005). Many of these limitations may be overcome by recent developments of FISH (Wagner et al. 2003 and Zwirglmaier 2005) such as in situ recognition of low copy number genes by FISH (RING-FISH) (Zwirglmaier et al. 2004), increasing signal intensity by, e.g., CARD-FISH (Zwirglmaier 2005), and new permeability protocols (Pernthaler et al. 2002).

The developments of sequencing techniques and the sequence analysis methods have paved the way for metagenomic research. In metagenomics, large fragments of environmental DNA are cloned and the clones sequenced, or screened for genetic markers, and sequenced on a large scale. This method circumvents the limitations of PCR and culturing (Handelsman 2004; Tringe and Rubin 2005). The major advantage of the metagenomic method is the oppurtunity to assemble whole genomes directly from DNA extracted from environmental samples, thereby providing insight into the genomics of uncultivable organisms (Tyson et al. 2004; Venter et al. 2004). This technique has been applied to microbial communities in acid mine drainage biofilm (Tyson et al. 2004), soil (Tringe et al. 2005), marine water (Venter et al. 2004; Delong et al. 2006), and whale fall (Tringe et al. 2005).

2 AIMS OF THE STUDY

- 1. To isolate planktic cyanobacterial strains from freshwater lakes (Papers I, II, III, and IV)
- 2. To characterise the isolated cyanobacterial strains morphologically and study their phylogeny (Papers I, II, and III)
- 3. To explore the utility of *rpoB* gene sequences for phylogeny of cyanobacteria (Paper II)
- 4. To investigate the occurrence and abundance of cyanobacterial genotypes and/or morphotypes in relation to environmental conditions (Papers III and IV).
- 5. To compare the usefulness of molecular biological methods and microscopic counting in describing cyanobacterial community composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi (Paper IV)
3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

The techniques and materials used in this study are listed in Table 4 and described in more detail in the respective papers I-IV. The strains used, their origin, and the accession numbers of sequences obtained in this study are listed in Table 5.

Table 4. The methods used in the study. The Roman numerals refer to the papers in which each method was applied and described in more detail.

Method	Paper
Sampling	I-IV
Determination of physicochemical parameters from water samples	III, IV
Strain isolation	I-IV
DNA extraction and purification	I-IV
PCR amplification	I-IV
16S rRNA gene sequencing	I-IV
<i>rpoB</i> and <i>rbcLX</i> gene sequencing	II
<i>mcyE</i> gene detection by PCR	I-IV
Morphological characterisation of strains by light microscopy	I-III
Electron microscopy of cyanobacterial cells	I, III
Microscopic counting of cyanobacterial species	III, IV
DGGE with cyanobacteria-specific primers	II, III
Cloning of the 16S rRNA gene	II, IV
Phylogenetic sequence analysis (NJ, ME, ML, MP)	I-IV
Image analysis of DGGE gels	IV
Ordination (PCA, CCA) and variance analysis	III, IV

Taxonomic	Strain	Geographical origin and	Accession numbers for	mcyE-	Paper
assignment		isolation year	16S rRNA/ rpoB/ rbcLX genes	PCR ^a	
Anabaena					
An. augstumalis	SCMIDKE IAHNKE/4a	Rostock, Germany, unknown	AJ630458/ AJ628118/ AJ632057	-	II
An. cf. circinalis	1tu23s3	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630408/ AJ628068/ AJ632032	-	II, IV
var. macrospora	14 06 10		A 1/20 400/ A 1/200/00/ A 1/20022		
An. cf. circinalis	1tu26s10	Lake Tuusulanjarvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630409/ AJ628069/ AJ632033	-	11
var. macrospora	14-07-5	L 1 T 1	A 1620 410/ A 1629070/ A 1622026		п
An. cl. circinalis	1102/85	Lake Tuusulanjarvi, Finland, 2001	AJ050410/ AJ028070/ AJ052050	-	11
var. macrospora	14	Laka Tungulaniämi Einland 2001	A 1620/11/ A 1628071/ A 1622028		п
An. cl. circinuits	11020813	Lake Tuusulanjaivi, Fililand, 2001	AJ050411/ AJ020071/ AJ052056	-	11
An of circinalis	0tu25s6	Lake Tuusulaniärvi Finland 2000	A 1630412/ A 1628072/ A 1632022	_	П
var macrospora	0102350	Lake Tuusulanjarvi, Pinnanu, 2000	113030412/113020072/113032022		
An cf crassa	1tu27s7	Lake Tuusulaniärvi Finland 2001	AJ630413/ AJ628073/ AJ632037	-	П
An cf cylindrica	XP6B	Sediment Porkkala Helsinki Gulf	AJ630414/ AJ628074/ AJ632062	-	П
ini. ei. eyinaniea		of Finland, Baltic Sea, 1999			
An circinalis	1tu34s5	Lake Tuusulaniärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630415/ AJ628075/ AJ632049	-	II
An. circinalis	1tu30s11	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630416/ AJ628076/ AJ632041	-	Π
An. circinalis	1tu33s12	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630417/ AJ628077/ AJ632042	-	II
An. compacta	ANACOM-	Water reservoir, Kořensko, Czech	AJ630418/ AJ628078/ AJ632031	-	II
	KOR	Republic, 2002			
An. flos-aquae	1tu31s11	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630419/ AJ628079/ AJ632045	+	II
An. flos-aquae	0tu33s15	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ630420/ AJ628080/ AJ632023	-	II, IV
An. flos-aquae	0tu33s2a	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ630421/ AJ628081/ AJ632024	-	II
An. flos-aquae	1tu30s4	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630422/ AJ628082/ AJ632044	+	II, IV
An. flos-aquae	1tu35s12	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630423/ AJ628083/ AJ632051	+	II, IV
An.	1tu32s11	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630424/ AJ628084/ AJ632046	+	II, IV
lemmermannii					
An. mucosa	1tu35s5	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630425/ AJ628085/ AJ632052	-	II, IV
An. oscillarioides	BECID22	Epiphytic, Vuosaari, Helsinki, Gulf of Finland, Baltic Sea, 2001	AJ630426/ AJ628086/ AJ632060	-	Π
An. oscillarioides	BECID32	Epilithic, Vuosaari, Helsinki, Gulf of Finland, Baltic Sea, 2001	AJ630427/ AJ628087/ AJ632061	-	Π
An. oscillarioides	BO HINDAK	Canada, 1984	AJ630428/ AJ628088/ AJ632059	-	II
	1984/43				
An. planctonica	1tu33s10	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630429/ AJ628089/ AJ632047	-	II
An. planctonica	1tu28s8	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630430/ AJ628090/ AJ632039	-	II
An. planctonica	1tu30s13	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630431/ AJ628091/ AJ632043	-	II
An. planctonica	1tu33s8	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630432/ AJ628092/ AJ632048	-	II, IV
An. planctonica	1tu36s8	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630433/ AJ628093/ AJ632053	-	II
An. sigmoidea	0tu36s7	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ630434/ AJ628094/ AJ632025	-	II, IV
An. sigmoidea	0tu38s4	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ630435/ AJ628095/ AJ632028	-	II, IV
An. smithii	1tu39s8	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630436/ AJ628096/ AJ632056	-	II
An. sp.	1tu34s7	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630437/ AJ628097/ AJ632050	-	11
An. sp.	0tu37s9	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ630438/ AJ628098/ AJ632027	-	
An. sp.	0tu39s7	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ630439/ AJ628099/ AJ632029	-	11, 1 V
An. spiroides	Itu39s17	Lake Tuusulanjarvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630440/ AJ628100/ AJ632055	-	11
Apnanizomenon	14-20-10	Lalas Terrarianis Finland 2001	A 1620/41/ A 1628101/ A 1622040		п
Ap. flos aquae	1tu29819	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	A 1630/4/2/ A 1628102/ A 1622054	-	11
Ap flos aquae	1113/513	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Filland 2001	Δ I630442/ Δ I628102/ Δ I622025	-	
Ap gracile	Heaney/Camb	Ereshwater Lough Neagh Iraland	A 1630444/ A 1628104/ A 1632058	-	II, I V II
np. grucile	1986 140 1/1	1986	1302010 1 /1302010 1 /13032030	-	11
Ap. gracile	1tu26s16	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630445/ AJ628105/ AJ632034	-	II, IV
Ap. issatschenkoi	0tu37s7	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ630446/ AJ628106/ AJ632026	-	II

Table 5. Cyanobacterial strains used, their origins, and the accession numbers of sequences determined in this study. Strains isolated in this study are in bold.

Table	5.	Continued
-------	----	-----------

Taxonomic assignment	Strain	Geographical origin and isolation year	Accession numbers for 16S rRNA/ <i>rpoB</i> / <i>rbcLX</i> genes	<i>mcyE</i> - PCR ^a	Paper
Nostoc					
N. calcicola	III	Field, České Budéjovice, Czech Republic, 1989	AJ630447/ AJ628107/ AJ632063	-	Π
N. calcicola	VI	Field, Dobré Pole, Czech Republic, 1998	AJ630448/ AJ628108/ AJ632064	-	II
N. edaphicum	Х	Field, Chelčice, Czech Republic, 1989	AJ630449/ AJ628109/ AJ632065	-	II
N. ellipsosporum	V	Field, Nezamyslice, Czech Republic, 1990	AJ630450/ AJ628110/ AJ632066	-	II
N. muscorum	Ι	Field, Dlouhá Ves, Czech Republic, 1986	AJ630451/ AJ628111/ -	-	Π
N. muscorum	II	Field, Jevany, Czech Republic, 1985	AJ630452/ AJ628112/ -	-	II
<i>N</i> . sp.	1tu14s8	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AJ630453/ AJ628113/ AJ632030	-	II, IV
Limnothrix		J , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			
L. redekei	007a	Lake Kastoria, Greece, 1999	AJ505941/ - /-	-	Ι
L. redekei	165a	Lake Kastoria, Greece, 1999	AJ505942/ - / -	-	Ι
L. redekei	165c	Lake Kastoria, Greece, 1999	AJ505943/ - /-	-	Ι
Merismopedia					
M. glauca	0BB39S01	Bubano Basin, Italy, 2000	AJ781044/ -/-	-	III
Microcystis		-			
$M. sp.^{b}$	1tu31s06	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AM259270/-/-	-	IV
Pseudanabaena					
P. sp. ^b	0tu30s18	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AM259268/-/-	-	IV
Snowella			AM259269/-/-		
S. rosea	1LM40S01	Lake Maggiore, Italy, 2001		-	III
S. litoralis	1LT47S05	Lake Trasimeno, Italy, 2001	AJ781040/ -/-	-	III
S. litoralis	0tu35s07	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ781039/ -/-	-	III
S. litoralis	0tu37S04	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AJ781041/ -/-	-	III
Synechococcus			AJ781042/ -/-		
S. sp. ^b	0tu28s07	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000		-	IV
S. sp.	0tu30s01	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2000	AM259221/-/-	-	IV
S. sp.	1tu14s11	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AM259220/-/-	-	IV
S. sp. ^b	1tu21s05	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AM259272/-/-	-	IV
S. sp. ^b	1tu39s01	Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland, 2001	AM259271/-/-	-	IV
Trichormus					
T. azollae	BAI/1983	Unknown, 1983	AJ630454/ AJ628114/ AJ632067	-	II
T. doliolum	1	Unknown	AJ630455/ AJ628115/ AJ632068	-	II
T. variabilis	GREIFSWALD	Unknown, 1992	AJ630456/ AJ628116/ AJ632069	-	II
T. variabilis	HINDAK 2001/4	Soil, Mts. Caucasus, USSR, 2001	AJ630457/ AJ628117/ AJ632070	-	II
Woronichinia					
W. naegeliana ^c	0LE35S01	Reservoir Letovice, Czech Republic, 2000	AJ781043 / -/-	nd	III

^a +, product in PCR with *mcyE*-specific primers (Rantala et al. 2004) indicating potential hepatotoxicity, –, no product in *mcyE*-PCR;
^b identification of strains based on the 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis;
^c W. naegeliana strain was lost during the study; nd = not determined

4 RESULTS

4.1 Isolation and identification of planktic cyanobacterial strains

Four Snowella strains from Finland and Italy as well as a Woronichinia strain from the Czech Republic were isolated (III). Two of the *Snowella* strains were made axenic (III). Three green Snowella strains were identified as S. litoralis (Häyrén) Komárek et Hindák (Komárek and Anagnostidis 1999), and the red strain was identified as S. rosea (Snow) Elenkin (Komárek and Hindák 1988), according to colony structure, colour, and cell morphology (Fig. 1 and Table 3 in III). The Woronichinia strain was identified as W. naegeliana (Unger) Elenkin according to Komárek and Anagnostidis (1999) (Fig. 2 in III). Unfortunately, the Woronichinia strain died after some months of cultivation.

Cyanobacterial strains 007a, 165a, and 165c were isolated from plankton in Lake Kastoria (Greece). These thin, filamentous strains had polar gas vacuoles typical of *Limnothrix* at the beginning of the isolation process (Fig. 1 and Table 1 in I). Thylakoids of the strains were arranged parallel to the cell surface as determined by electron microscopy (Fig. 1 in I). The strains were identified as *L. redekei* (I).

Numerous morphologically heterogeneous *Anabaena* (28 strains) and *Aphanizomenon* (5 strains) were isolated from water samples of Lake Tuusulanjärvi, Finland (Table 5). In addition, three strains were isolated from benthic environments of the Baltic Sea (Table 5). The strains were identified in 30 cases at the species level and assigned to ten *Anabaena* and three *Aphanizomenon* species according to botanical criteria (see Table 2 in II).

Anabaena and Aphanizomenon isolates represented all 16S rRNA gene clusters of heterocytous cyanobacteria, which were

commonly present in Lake Tuusulanjärvi during the two-year monitoring of the lake with DGGE and cloning of 16S rRNA genes (Fig. 5 in IV). Four strains representing Synechococcus the most common genotypes and a strain representing the single homogeneous Microcystis genotype in lake were also isolated (Table 5; IV). These genotypes formed the main cyanobacterial community in the Lake Tuusulanjärvi (IV). In addition, strains belonging to genera Snowella, Nostoc, and *Pseudanabaena*, which were less abundant in Lake Tuusulanjärvi during the monitoring period, were isolated (Table 5; IV).

Several isolates changed their phenotypic features during laboratory cultivation. Many strains of heterocytous cyanobacteria did not produce akinetes after being cultivated for long periods in the laboratory (II). *Limnothrix redekei* strains did not produce polar gas vesicles (I), and *Snowella* and *Ap. flos-aquae* strains lost their colony structure (II; III) during laboratory cultivation.

All the strains (Table 5) were clonal isolates and either axenic or unicyanobacterial. Isolates were obtained by several transfers of colonies into a new solid Z8 medium with or without nitrogen (I-IV).

4.2 Phylogeny of heterocytous cyanobacteria

The studied Anabaena, Aphanizomenon, Nostoc, and Trichormus strains formed six clusters in 16S rRNA, *rpoB*, and *rbcLX* gene trees (Fig. 2; Fig. 4-6 in II). Aphanizomenon as well as all planktic and five benthic Anabaena isolates (BEDIC22, BECID32, XP6B, 1tu34s7, 277) clustered together (cluster 1) in all gene trees (Fig 2; Fig. 4-6 in II). The rest of the benthic *Anabaena* strains as well as the *Nostoc* and *Trichormus* strains formed clusters 2-6 (Fig 2; Fig. 4-6 in II). Clustering and subclustering within cluster 1 remained the same in all gene trees, with the exception of two strains (1tu34s5 and 1tu39s8) within cluster 1, and the different

tree-constructing methods gave congruent results (Fig. 4-6 in II).

The planktic and benthic strains in cluster 1 were genetically heterogeneous (the 16S rRNA gene sequence similarity could be as low as 94.8%) and were divided into several (8-9) stable subclusters in the gene trees (Fig 2; Fig. 4-6 in II). The



Fig. 2. A neighbour-joining tree based on the 16S rRNA gene sequences (1386 bp), showing clustering of the *Anabaena*, *Aphanizomenon* and *Trichormus* strains studied (in bold). Bootstrap values over 70% are shown at the nodes. The numbers 1-6 refer to the cluster and the letters A-I to the subclusters, which are discussed in text. Accession numbers of the sequences retrieved from the database are shown in parentheses. Potential hepatotoxic strains by mcyE-PCR are indicated by bullet points. The tree was constructed with a PAUP v10b (Swofford 2003) with 1000 bootstrap replicates, and using an F84 substitution model. Outgroup sequences, *Scytonema* sp. U-3-3 (AY069954) and *Chroococcidiopsis thermalis* PCC7203 (Z82789), are not shown.

16S rRNA gene similarities between the subclusters were in many cases above 97.5% (Table 3 in II). Nevertheless, most of the phylogenetic subclusters of Anabaena and Aphanizomenon strains were distinct from one other in at least one morphological feature (II). These features were trichome width, and morphology of terminal cells as well as morphology and development of akinetes (II). Potential hepatotoxic strains formed cluster F (III). Dense coiling was a stable characteristic for An. compacta (subcluster C), whereas other subclusters were comprised of strains with both coiled and straight trichomes. All the strains in cluster 1 were separated from the benthic Anabaena and Trichormus strains by the lack of terminal heterocytes (II).

Only three of the nine subclusters were formed by strains assigned to the same species (Fig. 2; Fig. 4-6 in II): The three strains of An. compacta formed the only monophyletic subcluster (Fig. 2; Fig 4 in II). The Aphanizomenon flos-aquae strains isolated in this study were placed in subcluster B; however, a few other Ap. flos-aquae strains (PCC7095, NIES81) were found in subcluster C. Two An. oscillarioides strains formed subcluster H and were distantly related to other An. oscillarioides strains in cluster 3 (Fig. 2; Fig. 4 in II). These separately clustered An. oscillarioides strains differed from the others by the morphology of terminal cells and the location of heterocytes (II). The six benthic Anabaena and Trichormus strains formed five distantly related clusters outside cluster 1 (Fig. 2; Fig. 4-6 in II). The three Trichormus strains included in this study were only distantly related to each other and did not form a monophyletic cluster.

4.3 Phylogeny of *Snowella* and *Woronichinia* strains

The four Snowella strains from Italy and Finland formed a monophyletic cluster in the phylogenetic tree based on 16S rRNA gene sequences, and they shared a 16S rRNA gene similarity of >98.4% (Fig. 3; Fig. 3 in III). The Snowella strains were most closely related to Woronichinia naegeliana 0LE35s01, which was also isolated here (16S rRNA sequence similarity 95-95.4%) (Fig. 3; Fig. 3 in III). These strains of the Gomphosphaerioideae subfamily and the strains Merismopedia glauca OBB39S01 identified in this study formed a cluster with *M. glauca* B1448-1 (Palińska et al. 1996) and Synechocystis strains [cluster 2.1 in Herdman et al. (2001)] (Fig. 3), which all belong to the same family, by Komárek and Anagnostidis (1999).

4.4 Phylogeny of *Limnothrix redekei* strains

Limnothrix redekei strains 007a, 165a, and 165c from Lake Kastoria (Greece) clustered together with the strain FP1 from Italy (Fig. 3; Fig. 2 in I), which has possibly been misidentified as *Planktothrix*. These four strains had trichomes characteristic of *Limnothrix* (i.e., cell length exceeding cell width) (I). The strains formed a separate cluster, which was only distantly related (< 91%) to the previously cultivated *L. redekei* strains Meffert 6705 (type strain) and NIVA/CYA 277/1 or to any other cyanobacteria (Fig. 2; Fig. 2 in I).

4.5 RNA polymerase β subunit (*rpoB*) as a phylogenetic marker gene

Primers were designed to amplify approximately 600 bp-long fragment of the *rpoB* gene from cyanobacteria (II). Phylogenetic trees were constructed either using all DNA codon positions or only the first two codon positions and the translated amino acid sequences. The constructed trees were all fairly similar, and the conflicting nodes had bootstrap values less than 65% (II). The *rpoB* and 16S rRNA gene trees were congruent with the exceptions of two *Anabaena* strains (Fig. 4 and 5 in II). A highly variable region of insertions or deletions (indel) (33-144 bp)

was found among the amplified *rpoB* gene fragments. The lengths and sequences of the indel region agreed with the clustering of strains in the *rpoB* and 16S rRNA gene trees (II). Most of the substitutions in the *rpoB* fragment occurred at the third codon position, and only six bases in the third codon position were conserved within



Fig. 3. A neighbour-joining tree based on 16S rRNA gene sequences (1386 bp) showing clustering of the *Limnothrix, Snowella, Woronichinia*, and *Merismopedia* strains studied (in bold). Bootstrap values over 70% are shown at the nodes. The tree was constructed with a PAUP v10b (Swofford 2003) with 1000 bootstrap replicates using an F84 substitution model. Accession numbers of sequences retrieved from the database are shown in parentheses. Outgroup sequences, *Bacillus subtilis* NCD0769 (X60646) and *E. coli* K12 (U00096), are not shown.

600 bp-long alignment of all heterocytous cyanobacterial, *Planktothrix,* and *Microcystis* sequences (data not shown).

4.6 Environmental factors related to cyanobacterial genotypes and morphotypes in Finnish lakes

The cyanobacterial community composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi was studied by microscopy, strain isolation, as well as 16S rRNA gene-based methods including DGGE, cloning and sequencing of clones and DGGE bands (IV). In addition, the occurrences of the genera *Snowella*, *Woronichinia*, and *Merismopedia* were investigated in 56 Finnish lakes by microscopic counting (III).

4.6.1 Cyanobacterial community composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi

During the two-year monitoring period, the cyanobacterial community in Lake Tuusulanjärvi was formed mainly of Microcystis, heterocytous cyanobacteria (Anabaena/Aphanizomenon), and Synechococcus (IV). The biomass levels of Microcystis and heterocytous cyanobacteria were at their highest in mid and late summer respectively (IV). Members of Chroococcales other (picocyanobacteria) than *Microcystis* contributed little to the total cyanobacterial biomass (Fig. 2 in IV). However, picocyanobacteria were abundant based on the cell numbers and the sequencing of clones (III). Based on the cloning results, Synechococcus was the most common picocyanobacterial genus, and generally more common than Microcystis. Unlike the cloning results, Synechococcus morphotypes always accounted for less than 1% of the total cyanobacterial biomass, and other picocyanobacterial morphotypes (Aphanocapsa and Chroococcus) were more common than

Synechococcus in microscopic counting (IV). By microscopy, 32 Chroococcales Anabaena/Aphanizomenon and 11 species were recognised during the twoyear monitoring period. By molecular methods. Anabaena/Aphanizomenon and Synechococcus populations in Lake Tuusulanjärvi contained 8 and 10 genotypes respectively. These results indicate that diverse heterocytous cyanobacterial and picocyanobacterial populations were present in Lake Tuusulanjärvi (IV).

4.6.2 Cyanobacterial community composition in relation to environmental conditions

The occurrence and the biomass of the main cyanobacterial groups (heterocytous Microcystis, cyanobacteria, and Synechocystis) were related to different seasons and environmental conditions by canonical correspondence analysis (CCA) (IV). Colonial and buoyant Microcystis populations dominated in mid-summer but were replaced by nitrogen-fixing and buoyant Anabaena and Aphanizomenon population in late summer (Fig. 1 and 6 in IV). Picocyanobacteria contributed to the biomass mostly in early summer, although another biomass maximum peaked in late summer. In CCA the environmental factors that significantly (p<0.05) contributed to the model based on the DGGE data were global radiation, TP, DIN:DIP, and water temperature. In CCA, based on microscopic data, global radiation, TP, and DIP were the most significant factors.

According to CCA based on the microscopic data, high temperatures (>17°C), global radiation (>110 MJ m⁻²), and concentrations of TP (>90 μ g l⁻¹) and DIP (>30 μ g l⁻¹) were related to *Microcystis* dominance (except *M. ichthyoblabe*), whereas low phosphorus concentrations (TP <85 μ g l⁻¹; DIP <30

 μ g l⁻¹) and temperatures between 13-17°C were related to the success of heterocytous cyanobacteria (except *Aphanizomenon* sp.) in Lake Tuusulanjärvi (Fig. 6 in IV). Both *Microcystis* and heterocytous cyanobacteria dominated and reached high biomass levels in low DIN concentration (<100 μ g l⁻¹) and DIN:DIP (<5 w:w) (Fig. 6 in IV). The occurrence of picocyanobacteria was related to intermediate global radiation and DIP concentrations (Fig. 6 in IV).

Cyanobacterial genotypes found in DGGE were not as clearly related to specific environmental conditions as were the morphotypes. The reason was probably the use of less informative presence/absence results instead of band intensities in DGGE. The nested PCR protocol used did not allow the use of DGGE band intensities as estimates of cyanobacterial abundances. Microcystis was present in almost all samples and therefore could not be related to any specific environmental condition (Fig. 6 in IV). In contrast, different genotypes of heterocytous cyanobacteria were related to different environmental conditions (Fig. 6 in IV). Aphanizomenon flos-aquaerelated bands were associated with high DIN:DIP in early summer, whereas a few bands representing potentially hepatotoxic Anabaena were found in late summer (Fig. 6 in IV). The potentially hepatotoxic Anabaena genotypes were also abundant, but not dominant in late summer samples, when studied by cloning. In the samples, genotypes co-occurred with these non-hepatotoxic Anabaena genotypes (IV). Different Anabaena/ non-toxic Aphanizomenon-related bands were found during all seasons and unidentified Chroococcales bands in early and late summer (Fig. 6 in IV).

4.6.3 Occurrence of *Snowella* and *Woronichinia*

A survey of 56 Finnish lakes showed that the genera *Snowella* and *Woronichinia* were commonly detected in lakes and occasionally dominated at least in July, before cyanobacteria reached its maximum (III). *Snowella* was most commonly detected and reached the highest biomass levels in oligo-mesotrophic ($<35 \ \mu g \ P \ I^{-1}$) lakes, while *Woronichinia* was found in mesotrophic (10-35 \ \mu g \ P \ I^{-1}) conditions (Fig. 4 in III). On the other hand, *Woronichinia* commonly formed blooms in eutrophic Czech reservoirs (III).

Snowella and Woronichinia had low biomass (<0.05 µg f.w. 1^{-1}) in Lake Tuusulanjärvi throughout the two-year study period (IV). In addition, their abundance was generally low when analysed by molecular methods except in July 2000, when *Snowella* accounted for 16% of the cyanobacterial clones.

4.7 Cyanobacterial community composition by DGGE, cloning of the 16S rRNA gene, and microscopic counting

Three method – microscopic counting cyanobacterial morphotypes. of DGGE with cyanobacterial specific primers, and cloning of 16S rRNA gene - as well as sequencing of DGGE bands and clones were used to study cyanobacterial community composition Tuusulanjärvi. in Lake Generally, all three methods detected the major cyanobacterial groups, i.e., heterocytous cyanobacteria, Microcystis, and unicellular picocyanobacteria (IV). However, their relative abundance in the cyanobacterial community differed, depending on the method (IV). Cloning seemed to give higher estimates for proportions of heterocytous (Anabaena/Aphanizomenon) genera

and unicellular picocyanobacteria (Synechococcus) than did microscopic counting (IV). Those genotypes of heterocytous cyanobacteria that were most abundant when measured by cloning were also detected by DGGE in all samples (IV). *Microcystis* was detected in the same samples by DGGE and cloning (Fig. 4 in IV). *Synechococcus* was rarely detected by DGGE. In two out of eight samples in which it was detected by both DGGE and cloning, a single *Synechococcus* genotype made up a large proportion of the total cyanobacterial population (IV). In the other cloned samples, several *Synechococcus* genotypes were present, and the most abundant *Synechococcus* genotype accounted for less than 13% of the total abundance of cyanobacteria by cloning (IV).

5 DISCUSSION

5.1 Phylogenetic relationships of heterocytous cyanobacteria

The re-evaluation of the classification of cyanobacteria has been complicated, owing to the misidentification of strains, the lack of isolates and genetic information for many morphotypes, as well as inadequate morphological data on many genetically characterised strains (Komárek and Anagnostidis 1989; Wilmotte and Herdman 2001). In addition, the phenotype of heterocytous cyanobacteria is known to change occasionally during prolonged laboratory cultivation (Rippka et al. 2001b; Lehtimäki et al. 2000; Gugger et al. 2002a), which makes their identification at the species level difficult. Therefore, in this study morphology relationships and phylogenetic were characterised from freshlv isolated Anabaena and Aphanizomenon strains. The genera Anabaena and Aphanizomenon were found to be intermixed (II), a finding consistent with previous studies based on sequences of the 16S rRNA gene (Lyra et al. 2001; Gugger et al. 2002a; Iteman et al. 2002), the *rbcLX* and ITS regions (Gugger et al. 2002a), and cellular fatty acids (Gugger et al. 2002b).

Although the strains belonging to the genera Anabaena and Aphanizomenon have complex morphology with differentiated cells in comparison to many other cyanobacteria, defining the Anabaena and Aphanizomenon species has been problematic due to a continuous morphological variation of features (Komárek and Kováčik 1989). The Anabaena and Aphanizomenon strains studied here formed several stable clusters and subclusters in the 16S rRNA, rpoB, and rbcLX gene trees (Fig. 2). However, most of

the Anabaena/Aphanizomenon subclusters contained several "botanical species". Similar results have been found by others in studies based on the 16S rRNA gene (Gugger et al. 2002a; Iteman et al. 2002), the *rbcLX* and ITS region (Gugger et al. 2002a), whole-cell protein patterns (Lyra et al. 1997), whole-genome fingerprinting (Lyra et al. 2001), and fatty-acid profiles (Li and Watanabe 2001; Gugger et al. 2002b). Only the An. compacta strains were monophyletic (II). Most of the Ap. flos-aquae strains were clustered together in phylogenetic trees (cluster B in Fig. 2), but few strains were placed outside the cluster. However, the identification of these Ap. flos-aquae strains was problematic: the morphology of PCC7905 no longer corresponds to the description of this species (Rippka et al. 2001b), and morphology NIES81 is not described. As Wilmotte and Herdman (2001) have pointed out, misidentification as well as lack of morphological description cyanobacterial strains complicates of the interpretation of phylogenetic trees. Nevertheless, the genetic relationships of the Anabaena and Aphanizomenon species do not follow their current classification by Komárek and Anagnostidis (1989) or Boone and Castenholz (2001).

The cluster of planktic *Anabaena/ Aphanizomenon* strains has been separated from benthic *Anabaena* strains in analyses of the 16S rRNA gene (Gugger et al. 2002a; Iteman et al. 2002) and the *rbcLX* and ITS regions (Gugger et al. 2002a). In this study, five benthic *Anabaena* strains (i.e. no visible gas vacuoles under light microscopy) were intermixed with planktic *Anabaena* strains (III). Three of these five benthic strains were isolated from sediment and surfaces of plants on

the shores of the Baltic Sea (strains BECID 22, BECID33, and XP6B), whereas two strains (Itu34s7, 277), which did not have visible gas vacuoles and were not buoyant in culture, originated from lake plankton samples (II). However, it is not known whether these benthic strains are capable of forming gas vacuoles in different culturing conditions or whether they have the gvp genes. The loss of ability to produce gas vacuoles has been reported in several cyanobacterial strains, e.g., in Aphanizomenon sp. PCC7905 (Rippka and Herman 1992), and in Limnothrix redekei Meffert (Meffert 1987). Moreover, spontaneous mutations in gas vesicle genes of *Planktothrix* (Beard et al. 2002) and Microcystis aeruginosa (Mlouka et al. 2004) strains have been observed in laboratory cultures (Beard et al. 2002). The rearrangements of gvp genes of these strains led to the loss of gas vesicles or the production of less and weaker gas vesicles, which could not provide buoyancy (Beard et al. 2002; Mlouka et al. 2004). Nevertheless, both benthic and planktic strains in cluster 1 were distinguished from other benthic Anabaena and Trichormus clusters by the absence of terminal heterocytes (III). Trichormus strains, which were morphologically separated from Anabaeana on the basis of akinete development (Komárek and Anagnostidis 1989), did not form a monophyletic cluster. More strains need to be studied before phylogenetic relationships of these distantly related benthic strains can be accurately inferred.

Morphological features were found to separate most of the phylogenetic subclusters (II). Those features included akinete parameters, trichome width, and morphology of terminal cells. The same morphological features were found to be stable in several *Anabaena* strains under

different light and temperature conditions (Stulp and Stam 1982; 1985). However, the 16S rRNA gene similarities between the subclusters were in most cases over 97.5% (II) - the suggested cut-off point for species definition (Stackebrandt and Goebel 1994). Thus, the strains of subclusters might belong to the same or to different species. Zeigler (2003) found that phylogenies based on one to three carefully selected genes could reliably predict the genomic relatedness of organisms. Unfortunately, it is not known which genes might be phylogenetic reliable marker genes for cyanobacteria. Recently, Sánchez-Baracaldo et al. (2005) tested congruence between cyanobacterial tree topologies based on rRNA genes and 34 genes coding for metabolic, cellular processing, and information processing proteins. Of these gene trees, only three metabolic protein gene-based trees showed significant incongruence (Sánchez-Baracaldo et al. 2005). In this study, *rpoB* and *rbcLX* gene tree topologies supported subclustering of the strains in the 16S rRNA gene tree (II).

The DNA:DNA reassociation studies performed for a few Anabaena strains (Lachance 1981; Stam 1980; Stulp and Stam 1984, 1985) have shown that their DNA: DNA relatedness is well in accordance with their distances in the 16S rRNA gene trees (Wilmotte and Herdman 2001). The DNA:DNA reassociation studies also verified high genetic heterogeneity among Anabaena strains (Lachance 1981; Stam 1980; Stulp and Stam 1984; 1985). Stulp and Stam (1984) found that morphology is well in accordance with DNA:DNA reassociation values for Anabaena strains. However, this study was based on a rather small set of strains (Stulp and Stam 1984; Rippka et al. 2001a).

Intragenomic heterogeneity in 16S rRNA gene copies could effect phylo-

genetic relationships of heterocytous cyanobacteria. The Anabaena/ Aphanizomenon strains included in this study had several different copies (up to six) of the 16S rRNA gene according to 16S rRNA-DGGE (II). Information on intragenomic divergence of the 16S rRNA genes was available for four heterocytous cyanobacterial strains (Nostoc PCC7120, N. punctiforme PCC73102, Anabaena sp. PCC9302, and An. variabilis ATCC29413) and varied from 0 to 1.3% (Table 2). Generally, the intragenomic divergence of the 16S rRNA genes among bacteria seems to be low (less than 1%), whereas exceptionally high divergence (up to 11.6%) seemed to be related to thermophilic bacteria (Acinas et al. 2004). Among cyanobacteria, the highest divergence of the 16S rRNA gene copies (1.3% in Anabaena sp. PCC9302) was enough to make the copies appear in two different taxonomic units within the same cluster (Iteman et al. 2002). Thus, the small distances within Anabaena/Aphanizomenon subclusters might be affected by heterogeneities in their 16S rRNA gene copies, but probably would not change the subclustering of the Anabaena/Aphanizomenon strains. The classification of these planktic Anabaena/ Aphanizomenon strains remains to be confirmed by the DNA:DNA reassociation method, by genome sequencing, or by a novel technique such as the random genome fragment hybridisation on a DNA microarray (Cho and Tiedje 2001).

5.2 Phylogeny of *Snowella*, *Woronichinia*, and *Limnothrix* strains

Many cyanobacterial species, or even genera or subfamilies described under the botanical code, have not been studied genetically, and thus their phylogenetical positions are not known. The *Snowella* and *Woronichinia* strains isolated in this study are the only strains of the entire Gomphosphaerioideae subfamily that have been studied phylogenetically. The Snowella strains formed a monophyletic cluster that, based on the 16S rRNA gene analysis, was a sister cluster to the Woronichinia naegeliana strain (III). The results showed that the morphology of these cyanobacterial genera was congruent with their phylogeny (III). Thus, phylogeny supports their classification by Komárek and Anagnostidis (1999) (see Table 1). Probably due to the lack of isolates and genetic information, these genera have not been included in Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology (Boone and Castenholz 2001).

During the publication of paper III, two short (316 and 645 bp) 16S rRNA gene sequences, which originated from a DGGE band and a clone of environmental sample and were related to Snowella and Woronichinia, were published (Boutte et al. 2005). The affiliation of these two sequences was based on unpublished sequences of the Snowella 1ES42-s2 and Woronichinia 1ES42-s1 strains (Boutte et al. 2005). The Snowella-related DGGE sequence had high similarity (97.8-99.4%) and clustered with sequences of Snowella strains isolated in this study. In addition, the Woronichinia-related clone sequence shared high 16S rRNA sequence similarity (99.8%) with the Woronichinia 0LE35s01 strain (data not shown). These findings further support the relationships of Woronichinia and Snowella strains.

The classification of filamentous, nonheterocytous cyanobacteria is currently confusing; the 16S rRNA gene as well as the DNA:DNA reassociation studies have revealed that the classification is not congruent with the genetic relationships (Wilmotte and Golubić 1991; Turner 1997; Suda et al. 2002). Revision of the

classification was proposed by Suda et al. (2002). According to the phylogenetic analysis of 16S rRNA gene sequences, Limnothrix redekei strains NIVA CYA 277/1 and Meffert 6705 clustered with Pseudanabaena strains (Wilmotte and Golubić 1991; Turner 1997; Suda et al. 2002). The Greek strains isolated in this study formed a cluster with the Planktothrix sp. FP1 strain (Pomati et al. 2000) and were separated from the Pseudanabaena clusters according to 16S rRNA gene analysis (Fig. 3; Fig. 2 in I). These results indicate a high diversity among these thin, filamentous, morphologically similar cvanobacterial strains.

The classification of thin, filamentous cyanobacteria on the basis of morphology is difficult (Komárek 2000). The Limnothrix redekei strains in this study and the Planktothrix sp. FP1 strain shared the trichome morphology characteristic of *Limnothix/Pseudanabaeana* (I). Thus, the Planktothrix sp. FP1 strain was probably misidentified. In addition, the L. redekei strains had the typical polar gas vacuoles at the beginning of the isolation process (I). Furthermore, electron microscopy (EM) showed that the thylakoids of Limnothrix strains were arranged parallel to cell surface (I), which separates the thin, filamentous genera Pseudanabanena, *Geitlerinema*. and Jaaginema from the large filamentous "Oscillatoriales" (Planktothrix. Oscillatoriales, Phormidium, and Lyngbya) (Komárek and Kaštovský 2003). The presence of gas vesicles was not verified in the EM, but the loss of gas vacuoles during laboratory cultivation of L. redekei has been pointed out previously by Meffert (1987).

The phylogenetic relationships of *Snowella, Woronichinia* and *Limnothrix* strains were based on the 16S rRNA gene analysis. The 16S rRNA copy number of

these strains is not known. However, the genetic distances between these strains and their closest relatives were large, and thus, the low intragenomic divergence generally found probably did not play an important role in the inferred phylogenetic relationships. Moreover, based on the small set of cyanobacterial genome sequences, it appeared that Chroococcales strains had one or two identical copies of the 16S rRNA genes (Table 2).

5.3 *rpoB* as an alternative phylogenetic marker gene

The $rpo\bar{B}$ gene, which encodes the RNA polymerase subunit β , has been applied as a marker gene for bacterial (Morse et al. 2002; Mollet et al. 1997) and archaeal phylogeny (Klenk and Zillig 1994; Walsh et al. 2004) as well as for species identification (Kim et al. 1999; Renesto et al. 2001; Lee et al. 2000, 2003). Recently, rpoB gene has also been applied to the study of cyanobacteria (II; Lyra et al. 2005). The *rpoB* gene has many characteristics needed for a good marker gene; it is universally distributed, has a conserved function in DNA transcription, contains both conserved as well as variable regions, and is over one thousand amino acids in length (Palenik 1992; Ludwig and Klenk 2001). In addition, based on 175 bacterial genome sequences, Konstantinidis and Tiedje (2005a) found a strong correlation (r=0.78) between *rpoB* gene similarity and the AAI of genomes, indicating the usefulness of rpoB for phylogenetic analysis.

The present study found a high degree of congruence between the cyanobacterial *rpoB* and 16S rRNA gene tree topologies (II). Moreover, the length and sequence of the indel region in the *rpoB* gene supported the clustering and could be used as a signature sequence for the clusters. Similar

results were obtained with Nodularia strains (Lyra et al. 2005). The 451 bp fragment of the *rpoB* gene had a resolution more or less equal to the 1393 bp of the 16S rRNA gene. Sequencing of a longer fragment of *rpoB* of cyanobacterial strains would allow higher resolution than does the 16S rRNA gene, as has been reported for several bacterial genera (Mollet et al. 1997; Renesto et al. 2001; Taillardat-Bisch et al. 2003). The present work's results showed that in addition to the other RNA polymerase gene *rpoC* applied previously (Palenik and Haselkorn 1992; Palenik and Swift 1996), rpoB is a good alternative marker gene for cyanobacteria.

The attributes of *rpoB* and the fact that it is found in only one copy in bacterial genomes (Santos and Ochman 2004) also make *rpoB* an attractive marker gene for ecological applications such as DGGE and quantitative PCR. Actually, the *rpoB* gene has been applied in DGGE for marine bacterial isolates (Dahllöf et al. 2000), for soil microbial populations (Peixoto et al. 2002), and in the detection of Bacillus anthracis by real-time PCR (Qi et al. 2001). However, the great number of substitutions at the third codon position of rpoB gene caused problems in designing general primers for cyanobacteria; only six bases at the third codon position within a 600 bp fragment sequenced were constant in all cyanobacteria studied (data not shown). By analysing 132 complete genomes, Santos and Ochman (2004) found that 39 of the protein-coding genes had conserved regions useful for primer design within 143 single-copy genes present in 95% of sequenced bacteria (Santos and Ochman 2004). Primers with degenerate base(s), commonly used to recover all the target organisms, generate double bands in DGGE (Kowalchuk et al. 1997; Dahllöf et al. 2000) and should therefore be avoided.

5.4 The importance of isolation of planktic cyanobacterial strains

The identification of freshly isolated cvanobacterial cultures was underlined in this study. Many strains of this study morphology changed their during laboratory cultivation. Some heterocytous cyanobacterial strains no longer produced akinetes (II), and Limnothrix redekei showed no polar gas vacuoles (I). Snowella and Ap. flos-aquae strains lost their colony structure and grew unicellular and as a single filaments respectively (III, II). These morphological features are critical for the morphological identification of these genera. Changes in phenotype during laboratory cultivation seem to be common among cyanobacteria [Microcystis (Doers and Parker 1988; Mlouka et al. 2004), Aphanizomenon (Rippka et al. 2001b; Gugger et al. 2002a), Nodularia (Lehtimäki et al. 2000), Merismopedia (Palińska et al. 1996), and Planktothrix (Beard et al. 2002)]. The altered phenotype can make correct microscopic identification of the strains difficult or impossible: the Anabaena strains without akinetes cannot be identified at the species level (II), L. redekei without polar gas vacuoles could not be separated from the other thin filamentous cyanobacteria (I), and Snowella strains, which have lost their colony structure, could easily be misidentified as Synechocystis (III). Amended growth conditions could allow the re-appearance of these features for the strains; however, these conditions have not yet been determined. For example, Ernst et al. (2005) showed that the difficulty in culturing Synechococcus from mesotrophic lake was caused by the high nitrate and phosphate content of standard cultivation media. Lowering the phosphorus and nitrogen concentrations to 30% and below 10%, respectively, of the original BG-11 medium enhanced the growth of *Synechococcus* (Ernst et al. 2005).

In this study, isolation was successful for all the main genotypes detected by DGGE and cloning in Lake Tuusulanjärvi (IV). However, some cyanobacteria cannot easily be isolated: the dominant *Aphanizomenon* genotype in the Baltic Sea, which frequently forms blooms, has not been isolated, despite several attempts (Laamanen et al. 2002). Knowledge of metabolic capabilities retrieved from a metagenomic study led to the design of successful isolation and cultivation strategy for *Leptospirillium* (Tyson et al. 2004).

5.5 Application of molecular biological tools for planktic cyanobacteria

In contrast to most other bacteria, cyanobacteriacanbeidentifiedinmostcases at the species level under microscopy. This makes it possible to compare molecular methods, and microscopic enumeration, and evaluate the usefulness of these methods in describing the cyanobacterial community composition (IV). Similar to previous studies combining molecular biological methods and microscopy (Table 6), the major cyanobacterial groups were generally found by both molecular biological methods (DGGE and cloning) and microscopic counting (IV).

However, cloning gave higher estimates for the proportion of heterocytous cyanobacteria than microscopy. Heterocytous cyanobacteria have been shown to contain up to five 16S rRNA gene copies, whereas Chroococcales have generally only one or two copies (Table 2). The high copy number of the 16S rRNA gene among heterocytous cyanobacteria has led to their overestimation in 16S rRNA gene-based methods. Crosby and Criddle

(2003) compared the 16S rRNA gene/ ITS based on community fingerprinting techniques (LH-PCR, DGGE, RFLP, and ARISA) by *insilico* analysis of hypothetical bacterial community constructed from genome database and observed that all the techniques skewed the diversity towards organisms with high rRNA gene copy number. Acinas et al. (2004) estimated that molecular methods based on rRNA genes caused overestimation of bacterial diversity by 2.5 to 3-fold. This finding was in agreement with the results of the present study, where the proportion of heterocytous cvanobacteria was on average 2.4 times higher by cloning of the 16S rRNA gene than by microscopic counting (IV).

Synechococcus was very rarely detected by microscopy or by DGGE, although Synechococcus was a major cyanobacterial group when measured The heterogeneity bv cloning. of Synechococcus genotypes (ten clusters) in Lake Tuusulanjärvi probably caused their flawed detection in DGGE. In DGGE a single base difference in sequences cause the migration to different gel positions (Nübel et al. 1996) and consequently, their detection as different genotypes. Because many of the DGGE bands could not be sequenced, the presence Synechococcus genotypes among of numerous Chroococcales/Oscillatoriales related bands in gel is possible (Fig. 3 in IV). Moreover, Synechococcus was detected by DGGE when a single genotype made up a major fraction of the total Synechococcus population (IV). Similarly to the present study, Ferris and Ward (1997) also found that the detection of cyanobacteria in DGGE seems to be limited to major populations.

Incongruence between classification of cyanobacteria and their 16S rRNA gene phylogeny (Wilmotte and Herdman 2001)

Table 6. Studies of cyanobacter	rial community co	mposition by polyphasic approach (DGGE, cloning, microscopy (MC), and/o	or strain isolation).
Samples	Methods*	Congruence of methods	Reference
Planktic cyanobacteria			
Lake Vilar and Lake Cisó, Spain	MC, DGGE ¹	Two major cyanobacterial populations in lakes were observed by both DGGE and MC. The abundance of morphotypes was reflected in the signal intensity of the bands.	Casamayor et al. 2000
Water reservoirs in Czech Republic	MC, DGGE ¹ and cloning ³	Major cyanobacterial groups were detected by all methods. Differences in detection of minor groups. Molecular methods were more sensitive in detecting picocyanobacteria than MC.	Boutte et al. 2005
Benthic cyanobacteria			
Microbial mat in evaporation	MC, DGGE ¹ ,	General congruence in diversity indeces based on morphotypes, 16S rRNA gene	Nübel et al. 1999
ponds of saltern and in salt marsh, Mexico	carotenoids	sequences, and carotenoids.	
Endolithic cyanobacteria in	MC, isolation,	MC, DGGE, and cloning generally congruent, higher number of genotypes were detected	Sigler et al. 2003
dolomite, Switzerland	DGGE ¹ , cloning	with DGGE than morphotypes in MC. <i>Calothrix</i> not detected by MC. Enrichment isolation with BG-11 underestimated the diversity.)
Microbial mat, hot springs, Thailand, Philippines and China	MC, DGGE ¹	Higher number of genotypes (3-10) was detected in DGGE than morphotypes in MC (1- 4). Novel sequence clusters were found.	Jing et al. 2005
Soil desert crusts, Colorado	MC, DGGE ¹ ,	Microscopy underestimated diversity of thin filamentous cyanobacteria and DGGE failed	Garcia-Pichel et al.
Plateau, USA	sequencing of	to detect heterocytous cyanobacteria with thick sheets. Isolation successful for 5 of 6	2001
	picked filaments, strain isolation	sequence clusters. A novel sequence clusters were found.	
Microbialites, Lagoon of	MC, DGGE ¹ ,	MC and DGGE results were generally congruent. Isolation with ASN media biased	Abed et al. 2003
Pacific atoll, French Polynesia	strain isolation	towards filamentous cyanobacteria with narrow trichomes. Novel clusters of sequences and strains were found.	
Solar Lake mat, Sinai, Egypt	MC, DGGE ¹ , strain isolation	General congruence between the diversity of molecular methods and MC. Novel sequence clusters detected. Isolation successful for one of the found cluster.	Abed and Garcia- Pichel 2001
Microbial mats, McMurdo Dry Valleys, Antarctica	MC, DGGE ¹ , cloning ²	Althought a higher number of genotypes were detected by molecular methods than morphotypes by MC, some cyanobacteria were detected only in MC. Detection of some motor recurse failed in DGGF Noval sequence clusters wave found	Taton et al. 2003
Microbial mat in evaporation ponds of saltern, Mexico	MC, DGGE ¹ , strain isolation	Majority of DGGE sequences were related to cultivated strains. The sequences not related to cultivated strains represented a minor population. Congruence between microsconv counts and abundances based on DGGE band intensities.	Nübel et al. 2000
* with cyanobacteria -specific prim	lers. ¹ Nübel et al. 199	7; ² primers 16S27f (=pA) (Edwards et al. 1989) -23S30R (Taton et al. 2003)	

45

complicates the comparison of results of molecular biological methods and microscopy. Morphological identification of the simple unicellular Chroococcales species is difficult (Komárek et al. 2004). In this study, Chroococcales, which were not identified at the species level, accounted as many as 17% of the total cyanobacterial biomass in some samples Nevertheless. (IV). the proportion of all unicellular Chroococcales was higher when measured by cloning than by microscopy. However, unicellular Chroococcales dominated when cell numbers were used instead of biomass in microscopy enumeration. The large Microcystis colonies might have also masked picocyanobacteria in microscopic enumeration.

Molecular ecology tools have been applied together with microscopy mainly in studies of cyanobacterial mats in extreme environments such as hot springs and ponds of salterns (Table 6). In these environments a small number (1-10) of cyanobacterial morphotypes and genotypes was usually found, whereas up to 30 morphotypes in one sample were detected in Lake Tuusulanjärvi. Generally, in the studies of cyanobacterial mats, DGGE have revealed higher diversity (or species richness) than microscopy (Table 6.). In this study, the highest number of different species was detected by microscopy (IV). However, most of these species were present in low biomass levels, a factor that could explain why lower number of species were detected by DGGE or cloning. Recently, Boutte et al. (2005) compared cloning and DGGE methods in reservoirs in the Czech Republic and obtained similar results. Based on the polyphasic studies, it can be concluded that the simultaneous use of several methods gives a more complete picture of cyanobacterial

community composition. However, in some cases a significant population can be underestimated (*Synechococcus* in this study) or even undetected if only a single method is used (e.g., microscopy or DGGE) (Garcia-Pichel et al. 2001; Taton et al. 2003).

The nested PCR protocol used in this study was necessary to obtain high enough sensitivity, and thus DGGE band intensities could not be used as estimates for genotype abundances (IV). DGGE band intensities have been successfully used to quantify cyanobacterial genotypes (Casamayor et al. 2000; Kolmonen et al. 2004), although PCR-based biases have been shown to affect the results of DGGE and cloning (see von Wintzingeroda et al. 1997; Wilson 1997). The differences in community composition between the methods found in this study seem to be more related to the 16S rRNA copy number and the identification difficulties among picocyanobacteria. FISH, which do not need DNA extraction and PCR, might give more quantitative results than PCRbased methods (Zwirglmaier 2005). FISH combined with flow cytometry makes it possible to analyse a large number of samples (Zwirglmaier 2005; Sekar et al. 2004). Microarrays also have potential as a rapid detection method for numerous bacterial genera by single hybridisation reaction and have been applied to planktic cyanobacteria (Rudi et al 2000; Castiglioni et al. 2004).

5.6 Environmental factors affecting the cyanobacterial community composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi

The cyanobacterial biomass has been shown to increase with increasing nutrient concentration, especially to total phosphorus (TP) (Schindler 1977; Watson et al. 1997). However, the effect of phosphorus concentration on the success of different cyanobacterial groups is contradictory (Jensen et al. 1994; Varis 1993; Schreurs 1992). According to our data, *Microcystis* was favoured by high TP and DIP, and heterocytous cyanobacteria by low TP and DIP concentrations (IV). In comparison to *Anabaena*, *Microcystis* has a low affinity to phosphorus (Visser et al. 2005), and thus could not compete with *Anabaena* in low phosphorus concentrations.

The nitrogen deficiency or low DIN: DIP levels have suggested favouring heterocytous cyanobacteria over the nonnitrogen-fixing cyanobacterial genera (Schindler 1977; Hyenstrand et al. 1998; Levine and Schindler 1999). However, in Lake Tuusulanjärvi, both Microcystis and heterocytous cyanobacteria dominated and reached high biomass levels in low DIN: DIP(<5w:w) (Fig. 1 and 2 in IV). Similarly, Jensen et al. (1994) did not find a correlation between low DIN:DIP levels and the biomass of heterocytous cyanobacteria in Danish lakes. In Lake Tuusulanjärvi, DIN concentration was high at the beginning of Microcystis dominance, and although DIN concentrations decreased to the level (<100 mg m⁻³), which has been found to induce nitrogen fixation and thus to favour heterocytous cyanobacteria (Horne and Commins 1987), Microcystis dominance continued for weeks before being replaced by heterocytous cyanobacteria. During this period of nitrogen deficiency, Microcystis may have used the cyanophycin and phycobilin nitrogen reserves and/or ammonium alternatively, sources in deeper water layers (hypolimnion). Blomqvist et al. (1994) and Hyenstrand et al. (1998) have suggested that the low DIN in the water column favours heterocytous cyanobacteria over the non-nitrogen fixing buoyant genera such as Microcystis only when ammonium sources in hypolimnion are also depleted. Actually, ammonium concentrations in Lake Tuusulanjärvi were higher in deeper water layers (6-8 m) than in the surface water layer (0-2 m) and decreased to the surface layer level only a week before the end of *Microcystis* dominance in both 2000 and 2001 (IV).

The start of a cyanobacterial bloom has commonly been connected to an increase in temperature, which correlates with the amount of light and radiation (Robarts and Zohary 1987). In Lake Tuusulanjärvi, the Microcystis dominance was related to the higher global radiation and temperature (>19°C), while the dominance of heterocytous cyanobacteria was associated with lower temperature and global radiation. Microcystis has been found to tolerate high surface irradiances (Paerl et al. 1985) and seems to require and be better adapted to high irradiances than Anabaena (Oliver and Ganf 2000; Huisman and Hulot 2005). Similar to this study, Hammer (1964), Reynolds (1984), and Schreurs (1992) found that Microcystis dominated in higher temperatures than did Anabaena.

During the two-year monitoring period of eutrophic Lake Tuusulanjärvi, biomass levels of genera Snowella and Woronichinia (<0.05 mg f.w. 1⁻¹) were low (IV). However, Snowella and Woronichinia species were commonly present and could occasionally constitute a major part of the total cyanobacterial biomass in many oligo-mesotrophic and mesotrophic Finnish lakes, at least before cyanobacterial maxima later in the summer (III). Generally, picocyanobacteria, to which Snowella belongs, have a large surface-to-volume ratio, and nutrients are acquired more effectively than in large cells (Raven et al. 1998). As a consequence, picocyanobacteria are favoured by lownutrient conditions, when they contribute to the total biomass more than in nutrientrich conditions (Raven et al. 1998; IV). The ecology of picocyanobacteria is poorly known (Stockner et al. 2000). The previous lack of sequence information about the genera *Snowella* and *Woronichinia* has hindered their detection by molecular biological methods.

6 CONCLUSIONS

At present, species description and classification of a large number of cvanobacterial strains are based solely on morphology. In many cases, the classification and phylogeny of cyanobacteria are not congruent. The only way to solve the current problematic situation of cyanobacterial classification is to study both morphology and genetic relationships of cyanobacterial strains. In this study, a number of cyanobacterial strains belonging to the genera Anabaena, Aphanizomenon, Snowella, Woronichinia, Merismopedia and Limnothrix were isolated and their morphology and phylogenetic relationships were examined.

The phylogenetic analysis revealed that the planktic and benthic Anabaena, Aphanizomenon and Trichormus strains heterogeneous and intermixed. were The heterogeneous Anabaena strains could be divided into more than one genera. Despite the complex relationships between their morphology and phylogeny, some morphological features (akinetes, morphology of terminal cells, and trichome width), that were related to the phylogenetic clusters, and that could be used in the identification of heterocytous cyanobacterial clusters, were found. This study also showed that the rpoB gene is a good marker gene for cyanobacterial phylogeny.

Snowella strains formed a monophyletic cluster. which was а sister cluster to a Woronichinia strain. The phylogeny of Snowella and Woronichinia strains, common members of planktic cyanobacteria in lakes, has not been studied before this study. The phylogenetic relationships of these strains reflected their morphology and followed the current classification by Komárek and Anagnostidis (1999). In addition, this study revealed a new cluster of thin, filamentous cyanobacteria, formed by Mediterranean *Limnothrix redekei* strains. This cluster was not closely related to any other known cyanobacteria, which indicates the high genetic diversity among the thin, filamentous cyanobacteria.

Microcystis well as as the heterogeneous Anabaena/Aphanizomenon and Synechococcus populations were the major groups forming the cyanobacterial community in Lake Tuusulanjärvi. These groups showed seasonal succession and were favoured by different environmental Picocyanobacteria conditions. were common in early summer. Microcystis midsummer dominance in was followed by dominance of heterocytous cyanobacteria in late summer. The high phosphorus concentrations, temperatures, and global radiation were associated with Microcystis dominance. The success of heterocytous cyanobacteria in low nutrient concentrations was explained by the higher phosphorus uptake affinity, and nitrogen fixation. Non-nitrogen fixing Microcystis could not compete with heterocytous cyanobacteria during the long period of nitrogen deficiency in both surface and deeper water layers and decreasing temperature. Snowella seems to be common in oligo-mesotrophic and Woronichinia in mesotrophic Finnish lakes.

Molecular biological methods (DGGE, cloning of the 16S rRNA gene, and sequencing of DGGE bands and clones), microscopic counting, and strain isolations were used to study cyanobacterial community composition in Lake Tuusulanjärvi. Although all methods detected the major groups of the cyanobacterial community, the study revealed differences in detection of the minor groups and in proportions of the major groups. The heterocytous cyanobacteria were overestimated by the molecular biological methods based on the 16S rRNA gene, whereas the identification and detection of unicellular simple cyanobacteria caused problems in microscopy.

This study combined microscopic (morphological) and molecular biological methods in studying cyanobacterial strains and populations. The results showed

that utilisation of both microscopic and molecular methods gave a more complete picture of the cyanobacterial community composition in nature. The morphological and phylogenetic evaluation of freshly isolated cyanobacterial strains revealed phylogeny the of Snowella and Woronichinia, and showed high diversity among filamentous cyanobacterial genera, Anabaena, Trichormus, and Limnothrix. The results shed light on the phylogeny of cyanobacteria and on the needed revision of their classification.

7 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This thesis work was carried out in the Department of Applied Chemistry and Microbiology, Division of Microbiology of University of Helsinki. The study was funded by the EU-project MidiChip (EKV2-CT-1999-00026) and the Finnish Graduate School in Environmental Science and Technology (EnSTe).

My greatest dept is to my supervisor, Academy Professor Kaarina Sivonen, who provided the opportunity to participate in interesting research projects and who has created outstanding and supportive research environment. Her encouragement, support, and guidance in the international field of science has been indispensable to my scientific development and essential to completion of this work.

My gratitude is also due to Prof. Mirja Salkinoja-Salonen, head of the Microbiology Division, who have provided excellent facilities for research and who offered her support in the EnSTe graduate school. I thank Prof. Per Saris for taking care of the thesis defence formalities and Docent Kristiina Lindström for encouragement at the beginning of my scientific career.

I was privileged to be able to cooperate with outstanding scientists in the MidiChip project including its excellent coordinator Dr. Annick Wilmotte. I am most grateful to all co-authors of the papers for fruitful and enjoyable collaboration. I would especially like to express my deepest gratitude to Prof. Jiří Komárek for inspirational discussions and support.

I am also indebted to the current and past members of the cyanogroup for their help, advices and friendliness through the years. I am particularly grateful to Dr. David Fewer, Dr. Christina Lyra and Dr. Kaisa Haukka for always being ready to comment on my texts (often within hours!), for their help in the reseach and for being part of the support group for this thesis. I also thank MSc Anne Rantala for close cooperation, Ludmila Saari for maintaining of the strains of this study, and MSc Eija Kolmonen (and Eevi) for help and cheerful moments in Paloheinä. I thank the staff of microbiology division and those numerous people who have helped me with computers, taking samples and in laboratory.

I am most grateful to Dr. Kaisa Haukka and Dr. David Fewer for critical reading of earlier drafts of the manuscript and helpful comments. The reviewers Dr. Maria Saarinen and Dr. Uwe Münster are also gratefully acknowledged for their critical reading of manuscript and for the comments improving thesis.

The biggest hug goes to my husband Jussi for his years of constant support and to our daughter Helmi for bringing joy to our life. Cheers to my friends, especially to Tiina, Petri, Juha, Vade, Soile, and Jarkko as well as to my old friends from school days, Miia and Lea for many cheerful moments. I also thank my parents-in-law, Riitta and Heikki, for encouragement and help.

Finally, many thanks to my sisters Sirpa and Heli for being always there for me and their families for great moments we have shared together (Jonas, special thanks for all the delicious dinners!). I am grateful to my parents Sirkka and Martti for their support and help through the years.

tijo

8 REFERENCES

Abed, R. M., & Garcia-Pichel, F. (2001) Longterm compositional changes after transplant in a microbial mat cyanobacterial community revealed using a polyphasic approach. *Environ Microbiol* **3:** 53-62.

Abed, R. M., Schonhuber, W., Amann, R., & Garcia-Pichel, F. (2002) Picobenthic cyanobacterial populations revealed by 16S rRNA-targeted *in situ* hybridization. *Environ Microbiol* **4:** 375-382.

Abed, R. M., Golubic, S., Garcia-Pichel, F., Camoin, G. F., & Sprachta, S. (2003) Characterization of microbialite-forming cyanobacteria in a tropical lagoon: Tikehau Atoll, Tuamotu, French Polynesia. *J Phycol* **39:** 862-873.

Acinas, S. G., Marcelino, L. A., Klepac-Ceraj, V., & Polz, M. F. (2004) Divergence and redundancy of 16S rRNA sequences in genomes with multiple rrn operons. *J Bacteriol* **186:** 2629-2635.

Adams, D. G. (2000) Symbiotic interactions. In *The ecology of cyanobacteria: Their diversity in time and space*. B. A. Whitton, & M. Potts (eds). Dordrecht, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp. 523-561.

Anagnostidis, K., & Komárek, J. (1985) Modern approach to the classification system of Cyanophytes 1 - Introduction. *Arch Hydrobiol Suppl* **71:** 291-302.

Allen, M. M. (1984) Cyanobacterial cell inclusions. *Ann Rev Microbiol* **38:** 1-25.

Amann R. I., Krumholz L., & Stahl D. A. (1990a) Fluorescent-oligonucleotide probing of whole cells for determinative, phylogenetic, and environmental studies in microbiology. *J Bacteriol* **172**: 762–770.

Amann, R. I., Binder, B. J., Olson, R. J. Chisholm, S. W., Devereux, R., & Stahl, D. A. (1990b) Combination of 16S rRNA-targeted oligonucleotide probes with flow cytometry for analyzing mixed microbial populations. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **56**:1919-1925. Amann, R. I., Ludwig, W., & Schleifer, K. H. (1995) Phylogenetic identification and *in situ* detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. *Microbiol Rev* **59**: 143-169.

Azam, F., Fenchel, T., Field, J. G., Gray, J. S., Meyer-Reil, L. A., & Thingstad, F. (1983) The ecological role of water-column microbes in the sea. *Mar Ecol Prog Ser* **10**: 257-263.

Badger, M. R., & Price, G. D. (2003) CO_2 concentrating mechanisms in cyanobacteria: molecular components, their diversity and evolution. *J Exp Bot* **54:** 609-622.

Badger, M. R., Price, G. D., Long, B. M., & Woodger, F. J. (2006) The environmental plasticity and ecological genomics of the cyanobacterial CO_2 concentrating mechanism. *J Exp Bot* **57**: 249-265.

Barker, G. L. A., Hayes, P. K., O'Mahony, S. L., Vacharapiyasophon, P., & Walsby, A. E. (1999) A molecular and phenotypic analysis of *Nodularia* (Cyanobacteria) from the Baltic Sea. *J Phycol* **35**: 931-937.

Barker, G. L. A., Handley, B. A., Vacharapiyasophon, P., Stevens, J. R., & Hayes, P. K. (2000a) Allele-specific PCR shows that genetic exchange occurs among genetically diverse *Nodularia* (Cyanobacteria) filaments in the Baltic Sea. *Microbiology* **146**: 2865-2875.

Barker, G. L. A., Konopka, A., Handley, B. A., & Hayes, P. K. (2000b) Genetic variation in *Aphanizomenon* (Cyanobacteria) colonies from the Baltic Sea and North America. *J Phycol* **36:** 947-950.

Beard, S. J., Handley, B. A., Hayes, P. K., & Walsby, A. E. (1999) The diversity of gas vesicle genes in *Planktothrix rubescens* from Lake Zurich. *Microbiology* **145** (Pt 10): 2757-2768.

Beard, S. J., Handley, B. A., & Walsby, A. E. (2002) Spontaneous mutations in gas vesicle genes of *Planktothrix* spp. affect gas vesicle production and critical pressure. *FEMS Microbiol Lett* **215**: 189-195.

Beardall, J., & Giordano, M. (2002) Ecological implications of microalgal and cyanobacterial CO₂ concentrating mechanisms, and their regulation. *Funct Plant Biol* **29**: 335-347.

Becker, S., Fahrbach, M., Boger, P., & Ernst, A. (2002) Quantitative tracing, by Taq nuclease assays, of a *Synechococcus* ecotype in a highly diversified natural population. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **68**: 4486-4494.

Becker, S., Singh, A. K., Postius, C., Boger, P., & Ernst, A. (2004) Genetic diversity and distribution of periphytic *Synechococcus* spp. in biofilms and picoplankton of Lake Constance. *FEMS Microbiol Ecol* **49**: 181-190.

Bell, T., & Kalff, J. (2001) The contribution of picophytoplankton in marine and freshwater systems of different trophic status and depth. *Limnol Oceanogr* **46**: 1243-1248.

Berman, T., & Bronk, D. A. (2003) Dissolved organic nitrogen: a dynamic participant in aquatic ecosystems. *Aquat Microb Ecol* **31**: 279-305.

Bhattacharya, D., Yoon, H. S., & Hackett, J. D. (2004) Photosynthetic eukaryotes unite: endosymbiosis connects the dots. *Bioessays* **26:** 50-60.

Blankenship, R. E. (1992) Origin and early evolution of photosynthesis. *Photosynth Res* **33:** 91-111.

Blomqvist, P., Pettersson, A., & Hyenstrand, P. (1994) Ammonium nitrogen: A key regulatory factor causing dominance of non-nitrogenfixing cyanobacteria in aquatic systems. *Arch Hydrobiol* **132:** 141-164.

Boone, D. R., & Castenholz, R. W. (2001) Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology. 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, 721 pp.

Borneman, J., & Triplett, E. W. (1997) Molecular microbial diversity in soils from eastern Amazonia: evidence for unusual microorganisms and microbial population shifts associated with deforestation. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **63**: 2647-2653. Boutte, C., Komárková, J., Grubisić, S., Znachor, P., Bataille, A., & Zapomélová, E., Gullukaya, A., Jezberova, J., & Wilmotte, A. (2005) A polyphasic approach to assess the cyanobacterial diversity of summer samples from Czech reservoirs. *Algol Stud* **117**: 177-195.

Brasier, M. D., Green, O. R., Jephcoat, A. P., Kleppe, A. K., Van Kranendonk, M. J., Lindsay, J. F., Steele, A., & Grassineau, N. V. (2002) Questioning the evidence for Earth's oldest fossils. *Nature* **416**: 76-81.

Brenner, D. J., Staley, J. T., & Krieg, N. R. (2001) Classification of prokaryotic organisms and the concept of bacterial speciation. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*. D. R. Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, pp. 27-31.

Bright, D. I., & Walsby, A. E. (1999) The relationship between critical pressure and width of gas vesicles in isolates of *Planktothrix rubescens* from Lake Zurich. *Microbiology* **145:** 2769-2775.

Brocks, J. J., Logan, G. A., Buick, R., & Summons, R. E. (1999) Archean molecular fossils and the early rise of eukaryotes. *Science* **285:** 1033-1036.

Brookes, J. D., & Ganf, G. G. (2001) Variations in the buoyancy response of *Microcystis aeruginosa* to nitrogen, phosphorus and light. *J Plankton Res* **23**: 1399-1411.

Burger-Wiersma, T., Veenhuis, M., Korthals, H. J., Van de Wiel, C. C. M., & Mur, L. R. (1986) A new prokaryote containing chlorophylls *a* and *b*. *Nature* **320**: 262-264.

Burja, A. M., Banaigs, B., Abou-Mansour, E., Burgess, J. G., & Wright, P. C. (2001) Marine cyanobacteria - a prolific source of natural products. *Tetrahedron* **57**: 9347-9377.

Callieri, C., & Stockner, J. G. (2002) Freshwater autotrophic picoplankton: a review. *J Limnol* **61:** 1-14.

Carpenter, S. R., Kitchell, J. F., & Hodgson, J. R. (1985) Cascading trophic interactions and lake productivity. *Bioscience* **35**: 634-639.

Casamayor, E. O., Schafer, H., Baneras, L., Pedros-Alio, C., & Muyzer, G. (2000) Identification of and spatio-temporal differences between microbial assemblages from two neighboring sulfurous lakes: comparison by microscopy and denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **66**: 499-508.

Castenholz, R. W. (1988) Culturing methods for cyanobacteria. *Methods Enzymol* **167**: 68-93.

Castenholz, R. W. (1992) Species usage, concept, and evolution in the cyanobacteria (blue-green algae). *J Phycol* **28:** 737-745.

Castenholz, R. W. (2001a) Oxygenic photosynthetic bacteria. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*. D. R. Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, pp. 474.

Castenholz, R. W. (2001b) General characteristics of the cyanobacteria. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*. D. R. Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, U.S.A., Springer-Verlag, pp. 474-487.

Castenholz, R. W., & Norris, T. B. (2005) Revisionary concepts of species in the cyanobacteria and their applications. *Algol Stud* **117:** 53-69.

Castenholz, R. W., & Waterbury, J. B. (1989) Group I. Cyanobacteria. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*, vol. 3. J.T. Staley, M.P. Bryant, N. Pfenning, & J.G. Holt (eds). Baltimore, MD, USA, Williams and Wilkins, pp. 1710–1727.

Castiglioni, B., Rizzi, E., Frosini, A., Sivonen, K., Rajaniemi, P., Rantala, A., Mugnai, M. A., Ventura, S., Wilmotte, A., Boutte, C., Grubisic, S., Balthasart, P., Consolandi, C., Bordoni, R., Mezzelani, A., Battaglia, C., & De Bellis, G. (2004) Development of a universal microarray based on the ligation detection reaction and 16S rRNA gene polymorphism to target diversity of cyanobacteria. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **70**: 7161-7172. Catling, D. C., Zahnle, K. J., & McKay, C. (2001) Biogenic methane, hydrogen escape, and the irreversible oxidation of early earth. *Science* **293**: 839-843.

Chenna, R., Sugawara, H., Koike, T., Lopez, R., Gibson, T. J., Higgins, D. G., Thompson, J. D. (2003) Multiple sequence alignment with the Clustal series of programs. *Nucleic Acids Res* **31**:3497-3500.

Cho, J., & Tiedje, J. M. (2001) Bacterial species determination from DNA-DNA hybridization by using genome fragments and DNA microarrays. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **67**: 3677-3682.

Chróst, R. J. (1991) Microbial ectoenzymes in aquatic environments. In *Aquatic microbial ecology. Biochemical and molecular approaches.* J. Overbeck, & R. J. Chróst (eds). Springer-Verlag, New York, USA, pp. 47-78.

Coenye, T., Gevers, D., Van de Peer, Y., Vandamme, P., & Swings, J. (2005) Towards a prokaryotic genomic taxonomy. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* **29**: 147-167.

Crosby, L. D., & Criddle, C. S. (2003) Understanding bias in microbial community analysis techniques due to rrn operon copy number heterogeneity. *BioTechniques* **34:** 790-802.

Dahllöf, I., Baillie, H., & Kjelleberg, S. (2000) *rpoB*-based microbial community analysis avoids limitations inherent in 16S rRNA gene intraspecies heterogeneity. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **66**: 3376-3380.

DeLong, E. F., Wickham, G. S., & Pace, N. R. (1989) Phylogenetic stains: ribosomal RNA-based probes for the identification of single cells. *Science* **243**: 1360-1363.

DeLong, E. F., Preston, C. M., Mincer, T., Rich, V., Hallam, S. J., Frigaard, N. U., Martinez, A., Sullivan, M. B., Edwards, R., Brito, B. R., Chisholm, S. W. & Karl, D. M. (2006) Community genomics among stratified microbial assemblages in the ocean's interior. *Science* **311**: 496-503. Doers, M. P., & Parker, D. L. (1988) Properties of *Microcystis aeruginosa* and *M. flosaquae* (cyanophyta) in culture - taxonomic implications. J Phycol 24: 502-508.

Doolittle, W. F. (1999) Phylogenetic classification and the universal tree. *Science* **284:** 2124-2129.

Downing, J. A., Watson, S. B., & McCauley, E. (2001) Predicting cyanobacterial dominance in lakes. *Can J Fish Aquat Sci* **58**: 1905-1908.

Edwards, U., Rogall, T., Blöcker, H., Emde, M., & Böttger, E. C. (1989) Isolation and direct complete nucleotide determination of entire genes. *Nucleic Acids Res* **17**: 7843-7853

Engebretson, J. J., & Moyer, C. L. (2003) Fidelity of select restriction endonucleases in determining microbial diversity by terminalrestriction fragment length polymorphism. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **69**: 4823-4829.

Ernst, A., Deicher, M., Herman, P. M. J., & Wollenzien, U. I. A. (2005) Nitrate and phosphate affect cultivability of cyanobacteria from environments with low nutrient levels. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **71**: 3379-3383.

Falcón, L. I., Carpenter, E. J., Cipriano, F., Bergman, B., & Capone, D. G. (2004) N_2 fixation by unicellular bacterioplankton from the Atlantic and Pacific oceans: phylogeny and *in situ* rates. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **70:** 765-770.

Ferris, M. J., & Palenik, B. (1998) Niche adaptation in ocean cyanobacteria. *Nature* **396:** 226-228.

Ferris, M. J., & Ward, D. M. (1997) Seasonal distributions of dominant 16S rRNAdefined populations in a hot spring microbial mat examined by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **63**: 1375-1381.

Ferris, M. J., Muyzer, G., & Ward, D. M. (1996) Denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis profiles of 16S rRNA-defined populations inhabiting a hot spring microbial mat community. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **62:** 340-346. Fisher, M. M., & Triplett, E. W. (1999) Automated approach for ribosomal intergenic spacer analysis of microbial diversity and its application to freshwater bacterial communities. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **65**: 4630-4636.

Foulds, I. V., Granacki, A., Xiao, C., Krull, U. J., Castle, A., & Horgen, P. A. (2002) Quantification of microcystin-producing cyanobacteria and *E. coli* in water by 5'-nuclease PCR. *J Appl Microbiol* **93:** 825-834.

Fox, G. E., Wisotzkey, J. D., & Jurtshuk, P., Jr. (1992) How close is close: 16S rRNA sequence identity may not be sufficient to guarantee species identity. *Int J Syst Bacteriol* **42:** 166-170.

Garcia-Gonzales, M., Sival, M. N., Guerrero, M. G., Preiss, J., & Lara, C. (1992) Depression of carbon flow to the glycogen pool induced by nitrogen assimilation in intact-cells of *Anacystis nidulans. Physiol Plantarum* **86**: 360-364.

Garcia-Pichel, F., Lopez-Cortes, A., & Nübel, U. (2001) Phylogenetic and morphological diversity of cyanobacteria in soil desert crusts from the Colorado plateau. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **67**: 1902-1910.

Garrity, G. M., & Holt, J. G. (2001) The road map to the manual. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*. D. R. Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, pp. 119-155.

Giovannoni, S. J., & Stingl, U. (2005) Molecular diversity and ecology of microbial plankton. *Nature* **437**: 343-348.

Giovannoni, S. J., Turner, S., Olsen, G. J., Barns, S., Lane, D. J., & Pace, N. R. (1988) Evolutionary relationships among cyanobacteria and green chloroplasts. *J Bacteriol* **170**: 3584-3592.

Giovannoni, S. J., Britschgi, T. B., Moyer, C. L., & Field, K. G. (1990) Genetic diversity in Sargasso Sea bacterioplankton. *Nature* **345**: 60-63.

Gogarten, J. P., Doolittle, W. F., & Lawrence, J. G. (2002) Prokaryotic evolution in light of gene transfer. *Mol Biol Evol* **19:** 2226-2238.

Gugger, M., F., & Hoffmann, L. (2004) Polyphyly of the true branching cyanobacteria (Stigonematales). *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **54**: 349-357.

Gugger, M., Lyra, C., Henriksen, P., Couté, A., Humbert, J., & Sivonen, K. (2002a) Phylogenetic comparison of the cyanobacterial genera *Anabaena* and *Aphanizomenon. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **52**: 1867-1880.

Gugger, M., Lyra, C., Suominen, I., Tsitko, I., Humbert, J. F., Salkinoja-Salonen, M. S., & Sivonen, K. (2002b) Cellular fatty acids as chemotaxonomic markers of the genera *Anabaena, Aphanizomenon, Microcystis, Nostoc* and *Planktothrix* (cyanobacteria). *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **52**: 1007-1015.

Gürtler, V., & Mayall, B. C. (2001) Genomic approaches to typing, taxonomy and evolution of bacterial isolates. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **51:** 3-16.

Hagström, A., Azam, F., Andersson, A., Wikner, J., & Rassoulzadegan, F. (1988) Microbial loop in an oligotrophic pelagic marine ecosystem: possible roles of cyanobacteria and nanoflagellates in the organic fluxes. *Mar Ecol Prog Ser* **49**: 171-178.

Hammer, U. T. (1964) The succession of "bloom" species of blue-green algae and some causal factors. *Verh Int Ver Limnol* **15:** 829-836.

Handelsman, J. (2004) Metagenomics: Application of genomics to uncultured microorganisms. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* **68**: 669-685.

Hayes, P. K., & Barker, G. L. (1997) Genetic diversity within Baltic Sea populations of *Nodularia* (Cyanobacteria). *J Phycol* **33**: 919-923.

Hayes, P. K., & Walsby, A. E. (1986) The Inverse correlation between width and strength of gas vesicles in cyanobacteria. *Br Phycol J* **21:** 191-197.

Hayes, P. K., Barker, G. L., Batley, J., Beard, S. J., Handley, B. A., Vacharapiyasophon, P., & Walsby, A. E. (2002) Genetic diversity within populations of cyanobacteria assessed by analysis of single filaments. *Anton Leeuw Int J G* **81:** 197-202.

Hedges, S. B., Chen, H., Kumar, S., Wang, D. Y., Thompson, A. S., & Watanabe, H. (2001) A genomic timescale for the origin of eukaryotes. *BMC Evol Biol* **1:** 4.

Herdman, M., Castenholz, R. W., Iteman, I., & Rippka, R. (2001) Form-genus XIV. *Synechocystis*. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*. D. R Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, pp. 512-514.

Hisbergues, M., Christiansen, G., Rouhiainen, L., Sivonen, K., & Börner, T. (2003) PCRbased identification of microcystin-producing genotypes of different cyanobacterial genera. *Arch Microbiol* **180**: 402-410.

Hoffmann, L. (2005) Nomenclature of Cyanophyta/Cyanobacteria: roundtable on the unification of the nomenclature under the Botanical and Bacteriological Codes. *Algol Stud* **117:** 13-29.

Hoffmann, L., Komárek, J., & Kaštovský, J. (2005) System of cyanoprokaryotes (cyanobacteria) -state 2004. *Algol Stud* **117**: 95-115.

Horne, A. J., & Commins, M. (1987) Macronutrient controls on nitrogen fixation in planktonic cyanobacterial populations. *N Z J Mar Freshwater Res* **21**: 413-423.

Howarth, R. W., Marino, R., & Cole, J. J. (1988a) Nitrogen fixation in freshwater, estuarine, and marine ecosystems. 2. Biogeochemical Controls. *Limnol Oceanogr* **33**: 688-701.

Howarth, R. W., Marino, R., Lane, J., & Cole, J. J. (1988b) Nitrogen fixation in freshwater, estuarine, and marine ecosystems. 1. Rates and Importance. *Limnol Oceanogr* **33**: 669-687.

Hudson, J. J., Taylor, W. D., & Schindler, D. W. (2000) Phosphate concentrations in lakes. *Nature* **406:** 54-56.

Huisman, J., & Hulot, F. D. (2005) Population dynamics of harmful cyanobacteria. In *Harmful Cyanobacteria*. J. Huisman, H. C. P. Matthijs & P. Visser (eds.). Dordrecht, The Netherlands, Springer pp. 143-176.

Hyenstrand, P., Blomqvist, P., & Pettersson, A. (1998) Factors determining cyanobacterial success in aquatic systems - a literature review. *Arch Hydrobiol* **51:** 41-62.

Ilmavirta, V. (1982) Dynamics of phytoplankton in Finnish lakes. *Hydrobiologia* **86:** 11-20.

Ishida, T., Watanabe, M. M., Sugiyama, J., & Yokota, A. (2001) Evidence for polyphyletic origin of the members of the orders of Oscillatoriales and Pleurocapsales as determined by 16S rDNA analysis. *FEMS Microbiol Lett* **201**: 79-82.

Iteman, I., Rippka, R., Tandeau de Marsac, N., & Herdman, M. (2002) rDNA analyses of planktonic heterocystous cyanobacteria, including members of the genera *Anabaenopsis* and *Cyanospira*. *Microbiology* **148**: 481-496.

Jain, R., Rivera, M. C. & Lake J. A. (1999) Horizontal gene transfer among genomes: the complexity hypothesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **96**:3801-3806.

Jasser, I., & Arvola, L. (2003) Potential effects of abiotic factors on the abundance of autotrophic picoplankton in four boreal lakes. *J Plankton Res* **25**: 873-883.

Jenkins, B. D., Steward, G. F., Short, S. M., Ward, B. B., & Zehr, J. P. (2004) Fingerprinting diazotroph communities in the Chesapeake Bay by using a DNA macroarray. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **70**: 1767-1776.

Jensen, J. P., Jeppesen, E., Olrik, K., & Kristensen, P. (1994) Impact of nutrients and physical factors on the shift from cyanobacterial to chlorophyte dominance in shallow Danish lakes. *Can J Fish Aquat Sci* **51**: 1692-1699.

Jeppesen, E., Sondergaard, M., Jensen, J. P., Havens, K. E., Anneville, O., Carvalho, L., Coveney, M. F., Deneke, R., Dokulil, M. T., Foy, B., Gerdeaux, D., Hampton, S. E., Hilt, S., Kangur, K., Kohler, J., Lammens, E. H. H. R., Lauridsen, T. L., Manca, M., Miracle, M. R., Moss, B., Noges, P., Persson, G., Phillips, G., Portielje, R., Schelske, C. L., Straile, D., Tatrai, I., Willen, E., & Winder, M. (2005) Lake responses to reduced nutrient loading - an analysis of contemporary long-term data from 35 case studies. *Freshwat Biol* **50**: 1747-1771.

Jing, H. M., Aitchison, J. C., Lacap, D. C., Peerapornpisal, Y., Sompong, U., & Pointing, S. B. (2005) Community phylogenetic analysis of moderately thermophilic cyanobacterial mats from China, the Philippines and Thailand. *Extremophiles* **9**: 325-332.

Jüttner, F. (1981) Biologically active compounds released during algal blooms. *Verh Int Ver Limnol* **21:** 227-230.

Järnefelt, H. (1937) Ein kleiner Beitrag zur Limnologie des Tuusulanjärvi. *Acta Soc Fauna et Flora Fenn* **60:** 502-515.

Karl, D. M. (2000) Aquatic ecology. Phosphorus, the staff of life. *Nature* **406:** 31-33.

Kasting, J. F. (2001) Earth history - The rise of atmospheric oxygen. *Science* **293:** 819-820.

Keto, J., & Sammalkorpi, I. (1988) A fading recovery: A conceptual model for Lake Vesijärvi management and research. *Aqua Fennica* **18**: 193-204.

Kim, B. J., Lee, S. H., Lyu, M. A., Kim, S. J., Bai, G. H., Chae, G. T., Kim, E. C., Cha, C. Y., & Kook, Y. H. (1999) Identification of mycobacterial species by comparative sequence analysis of the RNA polymerase gene (*rpoB*). *J Clin Microbiol* **37**: 1714-1720.

Kirshtein, J. D., Paerl, H. W., & Zehr, J. (1991) Amplification, cloning, and sequencing of a *nifH* segment from aquatic microorganisms and natural communities. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **57:** 2645-2650. Klenk, H. P., & Zillig, W. (1994) DNAdependent RNA polymerase subunit B as a tool for phylogenetic reconstructions: branching topology of the archaeal domain. *J Mol Evol* **38:** 420-432.

Kolmonen, E., Sivonen, K., Rapala, J., & Haukka, K. (2004) Diversity of cyanobacterial and heterotrophic bacteria in cyanobacterial blooms in Lake Joutikas, Finland. *Aquat Microb Ecol* **36**: 201-211.

Komárek, J. (2000) *Geitlerinema unigranulatum*, a common tropical cyanoprokaryote from freshwater reservoir in Brazil. *Algol Stud* **99:** 39-52.

Komárek, J. (2003) Problem of the taxonomic category "species" in cyanobacteria. *Algol Stud* **109:** 281-297.

Komárek, J., & Anagnostidis, K. (1989) Modern approach to the classification system of Cyanophytes 4 - Nostocales. *Arch Hydrobiol Suppl* 82: 247-345.

Komárek, J., & Anagnostidis, K. (1999) *Cyanoprokaryota. 1.Teil: Chroococcales.* Jena, Stuttgart, Lübeck, Ulm, Gustav Fischer Verl., 548 pp.

Komárek, J., & Anagnostidis, K. (2005) *Cyanoprokaryota.* 2.*Teil:* Oscillatoriales. Munchen, Germany, Elsevier GmbH, 759 pp.

Komárek, J., & Hindák, F. (1988) Taxonomic review of natural populations of the cyanophytes from the *Gomphosphaeria*-complex. *Algol Stud* **50-53:** 203-225.

Komárek, J., & Kaštovský, J. (2003) Coincidences of structural and molecular characters in evolutionary lines of cyanobacteria. *Algol Stud* **109:** 305-325.

Komárek, J., & Kováčik, L. (1989) Trichome structure of four *Aphanizomenon* taxa (Cyanophyceae) from Czechoslovakia, with notes on the taxonomy and delimitation of the genus. *Pl Syst Evol* **164:** 47-64.

Komárek, J., Cepák, V., Kaštovský, J., & Sulek, J. (2004) What are the cyanobacterial genera *Cyanothece* and *Cyanobacterium*?

Contribution to the combined molecular and phenotype taxonomic evalution of cyanobacterial diversity. *Algol Stud* **113:** 1-36.

Kondo, R., Yoshida, T., Yuki, Y., & Hiroishi, S. (2000) DNA-DNA reassociation among a bloom-forming cyanobacterial genus, *Microcystis. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **50:** 767-770.

Konstantinidis, K. T., & Tiedje, J. M. (2005a) Towards a genome-based taxonomy for prokaryotes. *J Bacteriol* **187:** 6258-6264.

Konstantinidis, K. T., & Tiedje, J. M. (2005b) Genomic insights that advance the species definition for prokaryotes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **102:** 2567-2572.

Kowalchuk, G. A., Stephen, J. R., DeBoer, W., Prosser, J. I., Embley, T. M., & Woldendorp, J. W. (1997) Analysis of ammonia-oxidizing bacteria of the beta subdivision of the class *Proteobacteria* in coastal sand dunes by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis and sequencing of PCR-amplified 16S ribosomal DNA fragments. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **63**: 1489-1497.

Kromkamp, J. (1987) Formation and functional significance of storage products in cyanobacteria. *N Z J Mar Freshwater Res* **21**: 457-465.

Kuiper-Goodman, T., Falconer, I., & Fitzgerald, J. (1999) Human health aspects. In *Toxic cyanobacteria in water. A guide to their public health consequences. monitoring and management.* I. Chorus, & J. Bartram (eds). E & FN Spon, London, Great Britain, WHO, pp. 113-153.

Kukkonen, S., Koponen, T., & Arvola, L. (1997) Abundance of phototrophic and heterotrophic picoplankton in boreal lakes of varying trophic state and humic matter content. *Verh Int Ver Limnol* **26**: 502-507.

Kurmayer, R., Dittmann, E., Fastner, J., & Chorus, I. E. (2002) Diversity of microcystin genes within a population of the toxic cyanobacterium *Microcystis* spp. in Lake Wannsee (Berlin, Germany). *Microb Ecol* **43**: 107-118.

Kurmayer, R., & Kutzenberger, T. (2003) Application of real-time PCR for quantification of microcystin genotypes in a population of the toxic cyanobacterium *Microcystis* sp. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **69**: 6723-6730.

Laamanen, M. J., Gugger, M. F., Lehtimäki, J. M., Haukka, K., & Sivonen, K. (2001) Diversity of toxic and nontoxic *Nodularia* isolates (cyanobacteria) and filaments from the Baltic Sea. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **67:** 4638-4647.

Laamanen, M. J., Forsström, L., & Sivonen, K. (2002) Diversity of *Aphanizomenon flos-aquae* (cyanobacterium) populations along a Baltic Sea salinity gradient. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **68:** 5296-5303.

Lachance, M. (1981) Genetic relatedness of heterocystous cyanobacteria by deoxyribonucleic acid-deoxyribonucleic acid reassociation. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **31:** 139-147.

Lan, R., & Reeves, P. R. (2000) Intraspecies variation in bacterial genomes: the need for a species genome concept. *Trends Microbiol* **8**: 396-401.

Lee, D. H., Zo, Y. G., & Kim, S. J. (1996) Nonradioactive method to study genetic profiles of natural bacterial communities by PCRsingle-strand-conformation polymorphism. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **62:** 3112-3120.

Lee, H., Park, H. J., Cho, S. N., Bai, G. H., & Kim, S. J. (2000) Species identification of *Mycobacteria* by PCR-restriction fragment length polymorphism of the *rpoB* gene. *J Clin Microbiol* **38**: 2966-2971.

Lee, H., Bang, H. E., Bai, G. H., & Cho, S. N. (2003) Novel polymorphic region of the *rpoB* gene containing *Mycobacterium* species-specific sequences and its use in identification of mycobacteria. *J Clin Microbiol* **41**: 2213-2218.

Lehtimäki, J., Lyra, C., Suomalainen, S., Sundman, P., Rouhiainen, L., Paulin, L., Salkinoja-Salonen, M., & Sivonen, K. (2000) Characterization of *Nodularia* strains, cyanobacteria from brackish waters, by genotypic and phenotypic methods. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **50:** 1043-1053.

Lepère, C., Wilmotte, A., & Meyer, B. (2000) Molecular diversity of *Microcystis* strains (Cyanophyceae, Chroococcales) based on 16S rRNA sequences. *Syst Geogr Pl* **70**: 275-283.

Lepistö, L. (1999) Phytoplankton assemblages reflecting the ecological status of lakes in Finland. *PhD thesis*, Helsinki, Finland, University of Helsinki. 43 pp.

Lepistö, L., & Rosenström, U. (1998) The most typical phytoplankton taxa in four types of boreal lakes. *Hydrobiologia* **370**: 89-97.

Levine, S. N., & Schindler, D. W. (1999) Influence of nitrogen to phosphorus supply ratios and physicochemical conditions on cyanobacteria and phytoplankton species composition in the Experimental Lakes area, Canada. *Can J Fish Aquat Sci* **56**: 451-466.

Li, R., & Watanabe, M. M. (2001) Fatty acid profiles and their chemotaxonomy in planktonic species of *Anabaena* (Cyanobacteria) with straight trichomes. *Phytochemistry* **57**: 727-731.

Liu, W. T., Marsh, T. L., Cheng, H., & Forney, L. J. (1997) Characterization of microbial diversity by determining terminal restriction fragment length polymorphisms of genes encoding 16S rRNA. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **63:** 4516-4522.

Liu, W. T., & Stahl, D. A. (2002) Molecular approaches for the measurement of density, diversity, and phylogeny. In *Manual of environmental microbiology*. C. J. Hurst, R. C. Crawford, G. R. Knudsen, M. J. McInerney & L. D. Stetzenbach (eds). 2nd edn. Washington D.C., USA, ASM Press, pp. 114-134.

Lovell, C. R., & Konopka, A. (1985) Primary and bacterial production in two dimictic Indiana lakes. *Appl Environ Microb* **49:** 485-491.

Loy, A., Horn, M., & Wagner, M. (2003) ProbeBase: an online resource for rRNAtargeted oligonucleotide probes. *Nucleic Acids Res* **31**: 514-516. Ludwig, W., & Klenk, H.-P. (2001) Overview: A phylogenetic backbone and taxonomic framework for procaryotic systematics. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*. D. R. Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, pp. 49-65.

Ludwig, W., Strunk, O., Westram, R., Richter, L., Meier, H., Yadhukumar Buchner, A., Lai, T., Steppi, S., Jobb, G., Forster, W., Brettske,I.; Gerber, S., Ginhart, A.W., Gross, O., Grumann, S., Hermann, S., Jost, R., Konig, A., Liss, T., Lussmann, R., May, M., Nonhoff, B., Reichel, B., Strehlow, R., Stamatakis, A., Stuckmann, N., Vilbig, A., Lenke, M., Ludwig, T., Bode, A., Schleifer, K. H. (2004) ARB: a software environment for sequence data. *Nucleic Acids Res* **32:** 1363-1371.

Ludwig, W., Strunk, O., Klugbauer, S., Weizenegger, M., Neumaier, J., Bachleither, M., & Schleifer, K. H. (1998) Bacterial phylogeny based on comparative sequence analysis. *Electrophoresis* **19:** 554-568.

Lyra, C., Hantula, J., Vainio, E., Rapala, J., Rouhiainen, L., & Sivonen, K. (1997) Characterization of cyanobacteria by SDS-PAGE of whole-cell proteins and PCR/RFLP of the 16S rRNA gene. *Arch Microbiol* **168**: 176-184.

Lyra, C., Suomalainen, S., Gugger, M., Vezie, C., Sundman, P., Paulin, L., & Sivonen, K. (2001) Molecular characterization of planktic cyanobacteria of *Anabaena*, *Aphanizomenon*, *Microcystis* and *Planktothrix* genera. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **51:** 513-526.

Lyra, C., Laamanen, M., Lehtimaki, J. M., Surakka, A., & Sivonen, K. (2005) Benthic cyanobacteria of the genus *Nodularia* are non-toxic, without gas vacuoles, able to glide and genetically more diverse than planktonic *Nodularia*. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **55**: 555-568.

MacGregor, B. J., Van Mooy, B., Baker, B. J., Mellon, M., Moisander, P. H., Paerl, H. W., Zehr, J., Hollander, D., & Stahl, D. A. (2001) Microbiological, molecular biological and stable isotopic evidence for nitrogen fixation in the open waters of Lake Michigan. *Environ Microbiol* **3:** 205-219.

Martinez, J., & Azam, F. (1993) Aminopeptidase activity in marine chroococcoid cyanobacteria. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **59:** 3701-3707.

Martínez-Murcia, A. J., Acinas, S. G., & Rodriguez-Valera, F. (1995) Evaluation of prokaryotic diversity by restrictase digestion of 16S rDNA directly amplified from hypersaline environments. *FEMS Microbiol Ecol* **17:** 247-255.

McQueen, D. J., & Lean, D. R. S. (1987) Influence of water temperature and nitrogen to phosphorus ratios on dominance of blue-green algae in Lake St. George, Ontario. *Can J Fish Aquat Sci* **44**: 598-604.

Medini, D., Donati, C., Tettelin, H., Masignani, V., & Rappuoli, R. (2005) The microbial pangenome. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* **15:** 589-594.

Meffert, M.-E. (1987) Planktonic unsheathed filaments (Cyanophyceae) with polar and central gas-vacuole. I. Their morphology and taxonomy. *Arch Hydrobiol Suppl* **76**: 315-346.

Miller, S. R., Augustine, S., Olson, T. L., Blankenship, R. E., Selker, J., & Wood, A. M. (2005) Discovery of a free-living chlorophyll *d*-producing cyanobacterium with a hybrid proteobacterial/cyanobacterial small-subunit rRNA gene. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **102**: 850-855.

Miyashita, H., Ikemoto, H., Kurano, N., Adachi, K., Chihara, M., & Miyachi, S. (1996) Chlorophyll *d* as a major pigment. *Nature* **383**: 402-402.

Mlouka, A., Comte, K., Castets, A., Bouchier, C., & Tandeau de Marsac, N. (2004) The gas vesicle gene cluster from *Microcystis aeruginosa* and DNA rearrangements that lead to loss of cell buoyancy. *J Bacteriol* **186**: 2355-2365.

Moisander, P. H., Hench, J. L., Kononen, K., & Paerl, H. W. (2002) Small-scale shear effects on heterocystous cyanobacteria. *Limnol Oceanogr* **47:** 108-119.

Mollet, C., Drancourt, M., & Raoult, D. (1997) *rpoB* sequence analysis as a novel basis for bacterial identification. *Mol Microbiol* **26**: 1005-1011.

Montoya, J. P., Holl, C. M., Zehr, J. P., Hansen, A., Villareal, T. A., & Capone, D. G. (2004) High rates of N_2 fixation by unicellular diazotrophs in the oligotrophic Pacific Ocean. *Nature* **430**: 1027-1032.

Moore, L. R., Ostrowski, M., Scanlan, D. J., Feren, K., & Sweetsir, T. (2005) Ecotypic variation in phosphorus acquisition mechanisms within marine picocyanobacteria. *Aquat Microb Ecol* **39**: 257-269.

Morse, R., O'Hanlon, K., & Collins, M. D. (2002) Phylogenetic, amino acid content and indel analyses of the beta subunit of DNA-dependent RNA polymerase of gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **52**: 1477-1484.

Münster, U., & Chróst, R. J. (1991) Origin, composition, and microbial utilization of dissolved organic matter. In *Aquatic microbial ecology. Biochemical and molecular approaches.* J. Overbeck, & R. J. Chróst (eds). Springer-Verlag, New York, USA, pp. 8-46.

Mur, L. R., Skulberg, O. M., & Utkilen, H. (1999) Cyanobacteria in the environment. In *Toxic cyanobacteria in water. A guide to their public health consequences, monitoring and management.* I. Chorus, & J. Bartram (eds). E & FN Spon, London, Great Britain, WHO, pp. 15-40.

Muyzer, G., & Smalla, K. (1998) Application of denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) and temperature gradient gel electrophoresis (TGGE) in microbial ecology. *Anton Leeuw Int J G* **73:** 127-141.

Muyzer, G., de Waal, E. C., & Uitterlinden, A. G. (1993) Profiling of complex microbial populations by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis analysis of polymerase chain reaction-amplified genes coding for 16S rRNA. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **59:** 695-700. Mylvaganam, S., & Dennis, P. P. (1992) Sequence heterogeneity between the 2 genes encoding 16S ribosomal RNA from the halophilic archaebacterium *Haloarcula marismortui*. *Genetics* **130**: 399-410.

Nei, M., & Kumar, S. (2000) Molecular evolution and phylogenetics. New York, USA, Oxford University Press. 333 pp.

Nelissen, B., De Baere, R., Wilmotte, A., & De Wachter, R. (1996) Phylogenetic relationships of nonaxenic filamentous cyanobacterial strains based on 16S rRNA sequence analysis. *J Mol Evol* **42:** 194-200.

Nilsson, M., Rasmussen, U., & Bergman, B. (2005) Competition among symbiotic cyanobacterial *Nostoc* strains forming artificial associations with rice (*Oryza sativa*). *FEMS Microbiol Lett* **245**: 139-144.

Nübel, U., Engelen, B., Felske, A., Snaidr, J., Wieshuber, A., Amann, R. I., Ludwig, W., & Backhaus, H. (1996) Sequence heterogeneities of genes encoding 16S rRNAs in *Paenibacillus polymyxa* detected by temperature gradient gel electrophoresis. J Bacteriol **178**: 5636-5643.

Nübel, U., Garcia-Pichel, F., & Muyzer, G. (1997) PCR primers to amplify 16S rRNA genes from cyanobacteria. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **63:** 3327-3332.

Nübel, U., Garcia-Pichel, F., Kuhl, M., & Muyzer, G. (1999) Quantifying microbial diversity: morphotypes, 16S rRNA genes, and carotenoids of oxygenic phototrophs in microbial mats. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **65**: 422-430.

Nübel, U., Garcia-Pichel, F., Clavero, E., & Muyzer, G. (2000) Matching molecular diversity and ecophysiology of benthic cyanobacteria and diatoms in communities along a salinity gradient. *Environ Microbiol* **2**: 217-226.

Ochman, H., Lerat, E., & Daubin, V. (2005) Examining bacterial species under the specter of gene transfer and exchange. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **102:** 6595-6599. Oliver, R. L., & Ganf, G. G. (2000) Freshwater blooms. In *The ecology of cyanobacteria: Their diversity in time and space*. B. A. Whitton, & M. Potts (eds). Dordrecht, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp. 149-194.

Oren, A. (2004) A proposal for further integration of the cyanobacteria under the bacteriological code. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **54:** 1895-1902.

Oren, A., & Tindall, B. J. (2005) Nomenclature of the cyanophyta/cyanobacteria/ cyanoprokaryotes under the international code of nomenclature of prokaryotes. *Algol Stud* **117:** 39-52.

Otsuka, S., Suda, S., Li, R. H., Watanabe, M., Oyaizu, H., Matsumoto, S., & Watanabe, M. M. (1998) 16S rDNA sequences and phylogenetic analyses of *Microcystis* strains with and without phycoerythrin. *FEMS Microbiol Lett* **164:** 119-124.

Otsuka, S., Suda, S., Shibata, S., Oyaizu, H., Matsumoto, S., & Watanabe, M. M. (2001) A proposal for the unification of five species of the cyanobacterial genus *Microcystis* Kutzing ex Lemmermann 1907 under the Rules of the Bacteriological Code. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **51:** 873-879.

Pace, N. R. (1997) A molecular view of microbial diversity and the biosphere. *Science* **276:** 734-740.

Padisák, J. (1997) *Cylindrospermopsis raciborskii* (Woloszyńska) Seenayya et Subba Raju, an expanding, highly adaptive cyanobacterium: wolrdwide distribution and review of its ecology. *Arch Hydrobiol Suppl* **107:** 563-593.

Paerl, H. W., Bland, P. T., Bowles, N. D., & Haibach, M. E. (1985) Adaptation to highintensity, low-wavelength light among surface blooms of the cyanobacterium *Microcystis aeruginosa*. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **49**: 1046-1052.

Paerl, H. W., Fulton, R. S., Moisander, P. H., & Dyble, J. (2001) Harmful freshwater algal blooms, with an emphasis on cyanobacteria. *Scientific World Journal* **1:** 76-113.

Palenik, B. (1992) Polymerase evolution and organism evolution. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* **2**: 931-936.

Palenik, B. (1994) Cyanobacterial community structure as seen from RNA polymerase gene sequence analysis. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **60**: 3212-3219.

Palenik, B., & Haselkorn, R. (1992) Multiple evolutionary origins of prochlorophytes, the chlorophyll b-containing prokaryotes. *Nature* **355:** 265-267.

Palenik, B., & Swift, H. (1996) Cyanobacterial evolution and prochlorophyte diversity as seen in DNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene sequences. *J Phycol* **32:** 638-646.

Palińska, K. A., Liesack, W., Rhiel, E., & Krumbein, W. E. (1996) Phenotype variability of identical genotypes: the need for a combined approach in cyanobacterial taxonomy demonstrated on *Merismopedia*-like isolates. *Arch Microbiol* **166**: 224-233.

Peixoto, R. S., da Costa Coutinho, H. L., Rumjanek, N. G., Macrae, A., & Rosado, A. S. (2002) Use of *rpoB* and 16S rRNA genes to analyse bacterial diversity of a tropical soil using PCR and DGGE. *Lett Appl Microbiol* **35:** 316-320.

Pernthaler, A., Pernthaler, J., & Amann, R. (2002) Fluorescence *in situ* hybridization and catalyzed reporter deposition for the identification of marine bacteria. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **68**: 3094-3101.

Pettersson, K., Herlitz, E., & Istvánovics, V. (1993) The role of *Gloeotrichia echinulata* in the transfer of phosphorus from sediments to water in Lake Erken. *Hydrobiologia* **253**: 123-129.

Philippe, H., & Douady, C. J. (2003) Horizontal gene transfer and phylogenetics. *Curr Opin Microbiol* **6:** 498-505.

Pichard, S. L., Campbell, L., & Paul, J. H. (1997) Diversity of the ribulose bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase form I gene (*rbcL*) in natural phytoplankton communities. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **63**: 3600-3606.

Pomati, F., Sacchi, S., Rossetti, C., Giovannardi, S., Onodera, H., & Oshima, Y. (2000) the freshwater cyanobacterium *Planktothrix* sp. FP1: molecular identification and detection of paralytic shellfish poisoning toxins. *J Phycol* **36:** 553-562.

Postius, C., & Ernst, A. (1999) Mechanisms of dominance: coexistence of picocyanobacterial genotypes in a freshwater ecosystem. *Arch Microbiol* **172:** 69-75.

Qi, Y., Patra, G., Liang, X., Williams, L. E., Rose, S., Redkar, R. J., & DelVecchio, V. G. (2001) Utilization of the *rpoB* gene as a specific chromosomal marker for real-time PCR detection of *Bacillus anthracis*. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **67**: 3720-3727.

Rantala, A., Fewer, D. P., Hisbergues, M., Rouhiainen, L., Vaitomaa, J., Börner, T., & Sivonen, K. (2004) Phylogenetic evidence for the early evolution of microcystin synthesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **101:** 568-573.

Raven, J. A. (1998) The twelfth Tanslay Lecture - Small is beautiful - The picophytoplankton. *Functional Ecology* **12:** 503-513.

Redfield, E., Barns, S. M., Belnap, J., Daane, L. L., & Kuske, C. R. (2002) Comparative diversity and composition of cyanobacteria in three predominant soil crusts of the Colorado Plateau. *FEMS Microbiol Ecol* **40**: 55-63.

Renesto, P., Gouvernet, J., Drancourt, M., Roux, V., & Raoult, D. (2001) Use of *rpoB* gene analysis for detection and identification of *Bartonella* species. *J Clin Microbiol* **39**: 430-437.

Reynolds, C. S. (1984) *The ecology of freshwater phytoplankton*. Cambridge, Great Britain, Cambridge University press, 384 pp.

Reynolds, C. S. (1999) Non-determinism to probability, or N:P in the community ecology of phytoplankton. *Arch Hydrobiol* **146**: 23-35.

Reynolds, C. S., Huszar, V., Kruk, C., Naselli-Flores, L., & Melo, S. (2002) Towards a functional classification of the freshwater phytoplankton. *J Plankton Res* **24:** 417-428. Rinta-Kanto, J. M., Ouellette, A. J., Boyer, G. L., Twiss, M. R., Bridgeman, T. B., & Wilhelm, S. W. (2001) Quantification of toxic *Microcystis* spp. during the 2003 and 2004 blooms in western Lake Erie using quantitative real-time PCR. *Environ Sci Technol* **39:** 4198-4205.

Rippka, R. (1988) Isolation and purification of cyanobacteria. *Methods Enzymol* **167**: 3-27.

Rippka, R., Deruelles, J., Waterbury, J. B., Herdman, M., & Stanier, R. Y. (1979) Generic assignments, strain histories and properties of pure cultures of cyanobacteria. *J Gen Microbiol* **111:** 1-61.

Rippka, R., & Herdman, M. (1992) Pasteur culture collection of cyanobacteria strains in axenic culture catalog & taxonomic handbook. Volume I:Catalog of strains. Institut Pasteur, Paris, France. 103 pp.

Rippka, R., Castenholz, R. W., Iteman, I., & Herdman, M. (2001a) Form-genus I. *Anabaena*. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*. D. R. Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, pp. 566-568.

Rippka, R., Castenholz, R. W., Iteman, I., & Herdman, M. (2001b) Form-genus I. *Aphanizomenon*. In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*. D. R. Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, pp. 569-571.

Rivera, M. C., Jain, R., Moore, J. E. and Lake, J. A. (1998) Genomic evidence for two functionally distinct gene classes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **95**:6239-6244.

Robarts, R. D., & Zohary, T. (1987) Temperature effects on photosynthetic capasity, respiration, and growth rates of bloom-forming cyanobacteria. *N Z J Mar Freshwater Res* **21**: 391-399. Rocap, G., Larimer, F. W., Lamerdin, J., Malfatti, S., Chain, P., Ahlgren, N. A., Arellano, A., Coleman, M., Hauser, L., Hess, W. R., Johnson, Z. I., Land, M., Lindell, D., Post, A. F., Regala, W., Shah, M., Shaw, S. L., Steglich, C., Sullivan, M. B., Ting, C. S., Tolonen, A., Webb, E. A., Zinser, E. R., & Chisholm, S. W. (2003) Genome divergence in two *Prochlorococcus* ecotypes reflects oceanic niche differentiation. *Nature* **424**: 1042-1047.

Rosado, A. S., Duarte, G. F., Seldin, L., & Van Elsas, J. D. (1998) Genetic diversity of *nifH* gene sequences in *Paenibacillus azotofixans* strains and soil samples analyzed by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis of PCR-amplified gene fragments. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **64**: 2770-2779.

Rosselló-Mora, R., & Amann, R. (2001) The species concept for prokaryotes. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* **25:** 39-67.

Rouhiainen, L., Sivonen, K., Buikema, W. J., & Haselkorn, R. (1995) Characterization of toxin-producing cyanobacteria by using an oligonucleotide probe containing a tandemly repeated heptamer. *J Bacteriol* **177:** 6021-6026.

Rudi, K., Skulberg, O. M., Skulberg, R., & Jakobsen, K. S. (2000) Application of sequence-specific labeled 16S rRNA gene oligonucleotide probes for genetic profiling of cyanobacterial abundance and diversity by array hybridization. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **66**: 4004-4011.

Rueter, J. G., & Petersen, R. R. (1987) Micronutrient effects on cyanobacterial growth and physiology. *NZJ Mar Freshwater Res* **21**: 435-445.

Saitou, M. & Nei, M. (1998) The neighborjoining method: a new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. *Mol Biol Evol* **4**:406-425.

Sánchez-Baracaldo, P., Hayes, P. K., & Blank, C. E. (2005) Morphological and habitat evolution in the cyanobacteria using a compartmentalization approach. *Geobiology* **3**: 145-165.

Santos, S. R., & Ochman, H. (2004) Identification and phylogenetic sorting of bacterial lineages with universally conserved genes and proteins. *Environ Microbiol* **6**: 754-759.

Scheffer, M. (1998) *Ecology of shallow lakes*. 1st edn. Dordrecht, The Netherlands, Kluwer Academic Publishers, 357 pp.

Schindler, D. W. (1977) Evolution of phosphorus limitation in lakes. *Science* **195**: 260-262.

Schönhuber, W., Zarda, B., Eix, S., Rippka, R., Herdman, M., Ludwig, W., & Amann, R. (1999) *In situ* identification of cyanobacteria with horseradish peroxidase-labeled, rRNA-targeted oligonucleotide probes. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **65**: 1259-1267.

Schopf, W. J. (2000) The fossil record: Tracing the roots of the cyanobacterial lineage. In *The ecology of cyanobacteria. their diversity in time and space.* B. A. Whitton, & M. Potts (eds). Dordrecht, The Netherlands, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp. 13-35.

Schreurs, H. (1992) Cyanobacterial dominance. Relations to eutrophication and lake morphology. PhD thesis. Amsterdam, The Netherlands, University of Amsterdam, 198 pp.

Sekar, R., Fuchs, B. M., Amann, R., & Pernthaler, J. (2004) Flow sorting of marine bacterioplankton after fluorescence *in situ* hybridization. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **70**: 6210-6219.

Shapiro, J. (1990) Current beliefs regarding dominance by blue-greens: The case for the importance of CO_2 and pH. *Verh Int Ver Limnol* **24:** 38-54.

Shapiro, J. (1997) The role of carbon dioxide in the initiation and maintenance of blue-green dominance in lakes. *Freshwat Biol* **37:** 307-323.

Sigler, W. V., Bachofen, R., & Zeyer, J. (2003) Molecular characterization of endolithic cyanobacteria inhabiting exposed dolomite in central Switzerland. *Environ Microbiol* **5**: 618-627.
Simon, R. D. (1971) Cyanophycin granules from blue-green alga *Anabaena cylindrica* reserve material consisting of copolymers of aspartic acid and arginine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **68**: 265-&.

Sivonen, K., & Jones, G. (1999) Cyanobacterial toxins. In *Toxic cyanobacteria in water*. *aguide to their public health consequences, monitoring and management*. I. Chorus, & J. Bartram (eds). E & FN Spon, London, Great Britain, WHO, pp. 41-111.

Smith, V. H. (1982) The nitrogen and phosphorus dependence of algal biomass in lakes: an empirical and theoretical analysis. *Limnol Oceanogr* **27**: 1101-1112.

Smith, V. H. (1983) Low nitrogen to phosphorus ratios favor dominance by blue-green algae in lake phytoplankton. *Science* **221**: 669-671.

Smith, V. H., & Bennet, S. J. (1999) Nitrogen: phosphorus supply ratios and phytoplankton community structure in lakes. *Arch Hydrobiol* **146:** 37-53.

Sommer, U., Maciej Gliwicz, Z., Lampert, W., & Duncan, A. (1986) The PEG- model of seasonal succession of planktonic events in freshwaters. *Arch Hydrobiol* **106:** 433-471.

Stackebrandt, E., & Goebel, B. M. (1994) Taxonomic note: a for place for DNA-DNA reassociation and 16S rRNA sequence analysis in the present species definition in bacteriology. *Int J Syst Bacteriol* **44**: 846-849.

Stackebrandt, E., Frederiksen, W., Garrity, G. M., Grimont, P. A., Kampfer, P., & Maiden, M. C., Nesme, X., Rossello-Mora, R., Swings, J., Truper, H. G., Vauterin, L., Ward, A. C., & Whitman, W. B. (2002) Report of the ad hoc committee for the re-evaluation of the species definition in bacteriology. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **52:** 1043-1047.

Stal, L. J. (2000) Cyanobacterial mats and stromatolites. In *The ecology of cyanobacteria: Their diversity in time and space*. B. A. Whitton, & M. Potts (eds). Dordrecht, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp. 61-120. Stam, W. T. (1980) Relationships between a number of filamentous blue-green algal strains (cyanophyceae) revealed by DNA-DNA hybridisation. *Arch Hydrobiol Suppl* **56:** 351-374.

Stanier, R. Y., Sistrom, W. R., Hansen, T. A., Whitton, B. A., Castenholz, R. W., & Pfennig, N., Gorlenko, V. N., Kondratieva, E. N., Eimhjellen, K. E., Whittenbury, R., Gherna, R. L., & Truper, H. G. (1978) Proposal to place nomenclature of cyanobacteria (blue-greenalgae) under rules of international code of nomenclature of bacteria. *Int J Syst Bacteriol* **28:** 335-336.

Steinberg, C. E. W., & Hartmann, H. M. (1988) Planktonic bloom-forming cyanobacteria and the eutrophication of lakes and rivers. *Freshwat Biol* **20**: 279-287.

Stockner, J. G., Callieri, C., & Cronberg, G. (2000) Picoplankton and other non-bloom forming cyanobacteria in lakes. In *The ecology of cyanobacteria: Their diversity in time and space.* B. A. Whitton, & M. Potts (eds). Dordrecht, The Netherlands, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp. 149-194.

Stomp, M., Huisman, J., De Jongh, F., Veraart, A. J., Gerla, D., Rijkeboer, M., Ibelings, B. W., Wollenzien, U. I., & Stal, L. J. (2004) Adaptive divergence in pigment composition promotes phytoplankton biodiversity. *Nature* **432**: 104-107.

Stulp, B. K., & Stam, W. T. (1982) General morphology and akinete germination of a number of *Anabaena* strains (Cyanophyceae) in culture. *Arch Hydrobiol Suppl* **63**: 35-52.

Stulp, B. K., & Stam, W. T. (1984) Genotypic relationships between strains of *Anabaena* (cyanophyceae) and their correlations with morphological affinities. *Br Phycol J* **19**: 287-301.

Stulp, B. K., & Stam, W. T. (1985) Taxonomy of the genus *Anabaena* (Cyanophyceae) based on morphological and genotypic criteria. *Arch Hydrobiol Suppl* **71:** 257-268.

Suda, S., Watanabe, M. M., Otsuka, S., Mahakahant, A., Yongmanitchai, W., Nopartnaraporn, N., Liu, Y., & Day, J. G. (2002) Taxonomic revision of water-bloom-forming species of oscillatorioid cyanobacteria. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **52:** 1577-1595.

Suzuki, M., Rappe, M. S., & Giovannoni, S. J. (1998) Kinetic bias in estimates of coastal picoplankton community structure obtained by measurements of small-subunit rRNA gene PCR amplicon length heterogeneity. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **64**: 4522-4529.

Swofford, D. L. (2003). *PAUP**. *Phylogenetic* analysis using parsimony (* and other methods). Version 4b10. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland, MA

Swofford, D. L., Olsen, G. J., Waddell, P. J., & Hillis D. M. (1996) Phylogenetic inference. In *Molecular systematics*. D. Hillis, C. Moritz, & B. Mable (eds). 2nd edn. Sunderland, Massachusetts, Sinauer Associates, pp. 407–514.

Taillardat-Bisch, A. V., Raoult, D., & Drancourt, M. (2003) RNA polymerase beta-subunit-based phylogeny of *Ehrlichia* spp., *Anaplasma* spp., *Neorickettsia* spp. and *Wolbachia* pipientis. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **53:** 455-458.

Tandeau de Marsac, N., & Houmard, J. (1993) Adaptation of cyanobacteria to environmental stimuli: new steps towards molecular mechanisms. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* **104:** 119-190.

Taton, A., Grubisic, S., Brambilla, E., De Wit, R., & Wilmotte, A. (2003) Cyanobacterial diversity in natural and artificial microbial mats of Lake Fryxell (McMurdo Dry Valleys, Antarctica): a morphological and molecular approach. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **69:** 5157-5169.

Tettelin, H., Masignani, V., Cieslewicz, M. J., Donati, C., Medini, D., Ward, N. L., Angiuoli, S. V., Crabtree, J., Jones, A. L., Durkin, A. S., Deboy, R. T., Davidsen, T. M., Mora, M., Scarselli, M., Margarit y Ros, I., Peterson, J. D., Hauser, C. R., Sundaram, J. P., Nelson, W., C., Madupu, R., Brinkac, L. M., Dodson, R. J., Rosovitz, M. J., Sullivan, S. A., Daugherty, S. C., Haft, D. H., Selengut, J., Gwinn, M. L., Zhou, L., Zafar, N., Khouri, H., Radune, D., Dimitrov, G., Watkins, K., O'Connor, K. J., Smith, S., Utterback, T. R., White, O., Rubens, C. E., Grandi, G., Madoff, L. C., Kasper, D. L., Telford, J. L., Wessels, M. R., Rappuoli, R., & Fraser, C., M. (2005) Genome analysis of multiple pathogenic isolates of *Streptococcus agalactiae*: implications for the microbial "pan-genome". *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **102**: 13950-13955.

Tilman, D., Kiesling, R., Sterner, R., Kilham, S. S., & Johnson, F. A. (1986) Green, bluegreen and diatom algae: taxonomic differences in competitive ability for phosphorus, silicon and nitrogen. *Arch Hydrobiol* **106**: 473-485.

Tilman, D., Kilham, S. S., & Kilham, P. (1982) Phytoplankton community ecology: the role of limiting nutrients. *Ann Rev Ecol Syst* **13**: 349-372.

Trimbee, A. M., & Prepas, E. E. (1987) Evaluation of total phosphorus as a predictor of the relative biomass of blue-green-algae with emphasis on Alberta Lakes. *Can J Fish Aquat Sci* **44**: 1337-1342.

Tringe, S. G., & Rubin, E. M. (2005) Metagenomics: DNA sequencing of environmental samples. *Nat Rev Genet* 6: 805-814.

Tringe, S. G., von Mering, C., Kobayashi, A., Salamov, A. A., Chen, K., Chang, H. W., Podar, M., Short, J. M., Mathur, E. J., Detter, J. C., Bork, P., Hugenholtz, P. & Rubin, E. M. (2005) Comparative metagenomics of microbial communities. *Science* **308**: 554-557.

Turner, S. (1997) Molecular systematics of oxygenic photosynthetic bacteria. *Pl Syst Evol* [Suppl] **11:** 13-52.

Tyson, G. W., Chapman, J., Hugenholtz, P., Allen, E. E., Ram, R. J., Richardson, P. M., Solovyev, V. V., Rubin, E. M., Rokhsar, D. S., & Banfield, J. F. (2004) Community structure and metabolism through reconstruction of microbial genomes from the environment. *Nature* **428**: 37-43. Urbach, E., Robertson, D. L., & Chisholm, S. W. (1992) Multiple evolutionary origins of prochlorophytes within the cyanobacterial radiation. *Nature* **355**: 267-270.

Vaitomaa, J., Repka, S., Saari, L., Tallberg, P., Horppila, J., & Sivonen, K. (2002) Aminopeptidase and phosphatase activities in basins of Lake Hiidenvesi dominated by cyanobacteria and in laboratory grown *Anabaena. Freshwat Biol* **47:** 1582-1593.

Vaitomaa, J., Rantala, A., Halinen, K., Rouhiainen, L., Tallberg, P., Mokelke, L., & Sivonen, K. (2003) Quantitative real-time PCR for determination of microcystin synthetase E copy numbers for *Microcystis* and *Anabaena* in lakes. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **69**: 7289-7297.

van Berkum, P., Terefework, Z., Paulin, L., Suomalainen, S., Lindström, K., & Eardly, B. D. (2003) Discordant phylogenies within the rrn loci of rhizobia. *J Bacteriol* **185**: 2988-2998.

Vandamme, P., Pot, B., Gillis, M., de Vos, P., Kersters, K., & Swings, J. (1996) Polyphasic taxonomy, a consensus approach to bacterial systematics. *Microbiol Rev* **60**: 407-438.

Varis, O. (1993) Cyanobacterial dynamics in a restored Finnish lake: a long term simulation study. *Hydrobiologia* **268**: 129-145.

Venter, J. C., Remington, K., Heidelberg, J. F., Halpern, A. L., Rusch, D., Eisen, J. A., Wu, D., Paulsen, I., Nelson, K. E., Nelson, W., Fouts, D. E., Levy, S., Knap, A. H., Lomas, M. W., Nealson, K., White, O., Peterson, J., Hoffman, J., Parsons, R., Baden-Tillson, H., Pfannkoch, C., Rogers, Y. H., & Smith, H.O. (2004) Environmental genome shotgun sequencing of the Sargasso Sea. *Science* **304**: 66-74.

Via-Ordorika, L., Fastner, J., Kurmayer, R., Hisbergues, M., Dittmann, E., Komárek, J., Erhard, M., & Chorus, I. (2004) Distribution of microcystin-producing and non-microcystinproducing *Microcystis* sp. in European freshwater bodies: detection of microcystins and microcystin genes in individual colonies. *Syst Appl Microbiol* **27**: 592-602. Visser, P. M., Ibelings, B. W., Mur, L. R, & Walsby, A. E. (2005) The ecophysiology of the harmful cyanobacterium *Microcystis*. In *Harmful Cyanobacteria*. J. Huisman, H. C. P. Matthijs & P. Visser (eds.). Dordrecht, The Netherlands, Springer pp. 109-142.

Vitousek, P. M., Cassman, K., Cleveland, C., Crews, T., Field, C. B., Grimm, N. B., Howarth, R. W., Marino, R., Martinelli, L., Rastetter, E.B., & Sprent, J.I. (2002) Towards an ecological understanding of biological nitrogen fixation. *Biogeochemistry* **57**: 1-45.

von Wintzingerode, F., Göbel, U. B., & Stackebrandt, E. (1997) Determination of microbial diversity in environmental samples: pitfalls of PCR-based rRNA analysis. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* **21**: 213-229.

Vörös, L., Callieri, C., Balogh, K. V., & Bertoni, R. (1998) Freshwater picocyanobacteria along a trophic gradient and light quality range. *Hydrobiologia* **369-370:** 117-125.

Wagner, M., Horn, M., & Daims, H. (2003) Fluorescence *in situ* hybridisation for the identification and characterisation of prokaryotes. *Curr Opin Microbiol* **6**: 302-309.

Walsby, A. E. (1972) Structure and Function of Gas Vacuoles. *Bacteriol Rev* **36:** 1-&.

Walsby, A. E. (1994) Gas Vesicles. *Microbiol Rev* **58**: 94-144.

Walsby, A. E., Avery, A., & Schanz, F. (1998) The critical pressures of gas vesicles in *Planktothrix rubescens* in relation to the depth of winter mixing in Lake Zürich, Switzerland. *J Plankton Res* **20**: 1357-1375.

Walsh, D. A., Bapteste, E., Kamekura, M., & Doolittle, W. F. (2004) Evolution of the RNA polymerase B' subunit gene (*rpoB*') in Halobacteriales: a complementary molecular marker to the SSU rRNA gene. *Mol Biol Evol* **21:** 2340-2351.

Wang, Y., & Zhang, Z. S. (2000) Comparative sequence analyses reveal frequent occurrence of short segments containing an abnormally high number of non-random base variations in bacterial rRNA genes. *Microbiology* **146**: 2845-2854.

Ward, A. K., & Wetzel, R. G. (1980) Interactions of light and nitrogen-source among planktonic blue-green-algae. *Arch Hydrobiol* **90:** 1-25.

Ward, D. M. (1998) A natural species concept for prokaryotes. *Curr Opin Microbiol* **1:** 271-277.

Ward, D. M., Weller, R., & Bateson, M. M. (1990) 16S rRNA sequences reveal numerous uncultured microorganisms in a natural community. *Nature* **345**: 63-65.

Watson, S. B., McCauley, E., & Downing, J. A. (1997) Patterns in phytoplankton taxonomic composition across temperate lakes of differing nutrients status. *Limnol Oceanogr* **42:** 487-495.

Wayne, L. G., Brenner, D. J., Colwell, R. R., Grimont, P. A. D., Kandler, O., Krichevsky, M. I., Moore, L. H., Moore, W. E. C., Murray, R. G. E., Stackebrandt, E., Starr, M. P., & Trüper H.G. (1987) Report of the Ad Hoc Committee on reconciliation of approaches to bacterial systematics. *Int J Syst Bacteriol* **37:** 463-464.

West, N. J., Schönhuber, W. A., Fuller, N. J., Amann, R. I., Rippka, R., Post, A. F., & Scanlan, D. J. (2001) Closely related *Prochlorococcus* genotypes show remarkably different depth distributions in two oceanic regions as revealed by *in situ* hybridization using 16S rRNA-targeted oligonucleotides. *Microbiology* **147**: 1731-1744.

Wetzel, R. G. (1983) Limnology. Saunders College Publishing, Orlando, USA, 767 pp.

Whitton, B. A., Grainger, S. L. J., Hawley, G. R. W., & Simon, J. W. (1991) Cell-bound and extracellular phosphatase activities of cyanobacterial isolates. *Microb Ecol* **21**: 85-98.

Whitton, B. A., & Potts, M. (2000) Introduction to the cyanobacteria. In *The ecology of cyanobacteria: Their diversity in time and space.* B. A. Whitton, & M. Potts (eds). Dordrecht, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp. 1-11. Wilmotte, A. (1994) Molecular evolution and taxonomy of the cyanobacteria. In *The molecular biology of cyanobacteria*. D. Bryant A. (ed). Dordrecht, The Netherlands, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp. 1-25.

Wilmotte, A., & Golubić, S. (1991) Morphological and genetic criteria in the taxonomy of Cyanophyta/Cyanobacteria. *Algol stud* **64:** 1-24.

Wilmotte, A., & Herdman, M. (2001)
Phylogenetic relationships among the cyanobacteria based on 16S rRNA sequences.
In *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology*.
D. R. Boone & R. W. Castenholz (eds). 2nd edn. New York, USA, Springer-Verlag, pp. 487-493.

Wilmotte, A. M. R., & Stam, W. T. (1984) Genetic relationships among cyanobacterial strains originally designated as '*Anacystis nidulans*' and some other *Synechococcus* strains. *J Gen Microbiol* **130**: 2737-2740.

Wilson, I. G. (1997) Inhibition and facilitation of nucleic acid amplification. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **63:** 3741-3751.

Woese, C. R. (1987) Bacterial evolution. *Microbiol Rev* **51**: 221-271.

Woese, C. R. (2004) A new biology for a new century. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* **68**: 173-186.

Worden, A. Z., Chisholm, S. W., & Binder, B. J. (2000) *In situ* hybridization of *Prochlorococcus* and *Synechococcus* (marine cyanobacteria) spp. with rRNA-targeted peptide nucleic acid probes. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **66**: 284-289.

Yap, W. H., Zhang, Z. S., & Wang, Y. (1999) Distinct types of rRNA operons exist in the genome of the actinomycete *Thermomonospora chromogena* and evidence for horizontal transfer of an entire rRNA operon. *J Bacteriol* **181:** 5201-5209.

Zani, S., Mellon, M. T., Collier, J. L., & Zehr, J. P. (2000) Expression of *nifH* genes in natural microbial assemblages in Lake George, New York, detected by reverse transcriptase PCR. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **66**: 3119-3124.

Zeidner, G., & Béjà, O. (2004) The use of DGGE analyses to explore eastern Mediterranean and Red Sea marine picophytoplankton assemblages. *Environ Microbiol* **6:** 528-534.

Zeidner, G., Preston, C. M., Delong, E. F., Massana, R., Post, A. F., Scanlan, D. J., & Béjà, O. (2003) Molecular diversity among marine picophytoplankton as revealed by *psbA* analyses. *Environ Microbiol* **5**: 212-216.

Zeigler, D. R. (2003) Gene sequences useful for predicting relatedness of whole genomes in bacteria. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* **53**: 1893-1900.

Zhang, T., & Fang, H. H. P. (2006) Applications of real-time polymerase chain reaction for quantification of microorganisms in environmental samples. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* **70**: 281-289. Zhou, J. (2003) Microarrays for bacterial detection and microbial community analysis. *Curr Opin Microbiol* **6:** 288-294.

Zwart, G., Crump, B. C., Agterveld, M. P. K. V., Hagen, F., & Han, S. K. (2002) Typical freshwater bacteria: an analysis of available 16S rRNA gene sequences from plankton of lakes and rivers. *Aquat Microb Ecol* **28**: 141-155.

Zwirglmaier, K. (2005) Fluorescence *in situ* hybridisation (FISH) - the next generation. *FEMS Microbiol Lett* **246:** 151-158.

Zwirglmaier, K., Ludwig, W., & Schleifer, K. H. (2004) Recognition of individual genes in a single bacterial cell by fluorescence *in situ* hybridization - RING-FISH. *Mol Microbiol* **51:** 89-96.